

FRANCHISE DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT 76 FRANCHISE GROUP LLC a Pennsylvania limited liability company 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131 King of Prussia, PA 19406 866-USA-1776 <u>franchise@76FENCE.com</u> www.76FENCE.com

The Franchisee will own and operate a business which sells, furnishes and installs wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers ("Franchised Business")

The total investment necessary to begin operation of a 76 FENCE franchise is between \$163,100 to \$315,700. This includes \$60,000 to \$185,000 that must be paid to the franchisor.

This disclosure document summarizes certain provisions of your franchise agreement and other information in plain English. Read this disclosure document and all accompanying agreements carefully. You must receive this disclosure document at least 14 calendar days before you sign a binding agreement with, or make any payment to, franchisor or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale. **Note, however, that no governmental agency has verified the information contained in this document.** 

You may wish to receive your disclosure document in another format that is more convenient for you. To discuss availability of disclosures in different formats, contact the Franchise Administration Department of 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, 640 Freedom Business Center Dr., Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406. The phone number for 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC is 610-768-0114.

The terms of your contract will govern your franchise relationship. Don't rely on the disclosure document alone to understand your contract. Read all of your contracts carefully. Show your contract and this disclosure document to an advisor, like a lawyer or an accountant.

Buying a franchise is a complex investment. The information in this disclosure document can help you make up your mind. More information on franchising, such as "<u>A Consumer's Guide to Buying a Franchise</u>," which can help you understand how to use this disclosure document, is available from the Federal Trade Commission. You can contact the FTC at 1-877-FTC-HELP or by writing to the FTC at 600 Pennsylvania Avenue, NW, Washington, D.C. 20580. You can also visit the FTC's home page at <u>www.ftc.gov</u> for additional information. Call your state agency or visit your public library for other sources of information on franchising.

There may also be laws on franchising in your state. Ask your state agencies about them.

### Issuance Date: January 1, 2024, as amended May 1, 2024

# How to Use This Franchise Disclosure Document

Here are some questions you may be asking about buying a franchise and tips on how to find more information:

QUESTION	WHERE TO FIND INFORMATION
How much can I earn?	Item 19 may give you information about outlet sales, costs, profits or losses. You should also try to obtain this information from others, like current and former franchisees. You can find their names and contact information in Exhibit B.
How much will I need to	Items 5 and 6 list fees you will be paying to the
invest?	franchisor or at the franchisor's direction. Item 7
	lists the initial investment to open. Item 8 describes
	the suppliers you must use.
Does the franchisor have the	Item 21 or Exhibit C includes financial statements.
financial ability to provide	Review these statements carefully.
support to my business?	
Is the franchise system	Item 20 summarizes the recent history of the
stable, growing, or shrinking?	number of company-owned and franchised outlets.
Will my business be the only	Item 12 and the "territory" provisions in the
76 FENCE Business in my	franchise agreement describe whether the
area?	franchisor and other franchisees can compete with you.
Does the franchisor have a	Items 3 and 4 tell you whether the franchisor or its
troubled legal history?	management have been involved in material
	litigation or bankruptcy proceedings.
What's it like to be a 76	Exhibit B lists current and former franchisees. You
FENCE franchisee?	can contact them to ask about their experiences.
What else should I know?	These questions are only a few things you should look for. Review all 23 Items and all Exhibits in this disclosure document to better understand this franchise opportunity. See the table of contents.

# What You Need To Know About Franchising Generally

**<u>Continuing responsibility to pay fees</u>**. You may have to pay royalties and other fees even if you are losing money.

**Business model can change**. The franchise agreement may allow the franchisor to change its manuals and business model without your consent. These changes may require you to make additional investments in your franchise business or may harm your franchise business.

<u>Supplier restrictions</u>. You may have to buy or lease items from the franchisor or a limited group of suppliers the franchisor designates. These items may be more expensive than similar items you could buy on your own.

**Operating restrictions**. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business during the term of the franchise. There are usually other restrictions. Some examples may include controlling your location, your access to customers, what you sell, how you market, and your hours of operation.

**<u>Competition from franchisor</u>**. Even if the franchise agreement grants you a territory, the franchisor may have the right to compete with you in your territory.

**<u>Renewal</u>**. Your franchise agreement may not permit you to renew. Even if it does, you may have to sign a new agreement with different terms and conditions in order to continue to operate your franchise business.

<u>When your franchise ends</u>. The franchise agreement may prohibit you from operating a similar business after your franchise ends even if you still have obligations to your landlord or other creditors.

## Some States Require Registration

Your state may have a franchise law, or other law, that requires franchisors to register before offering or selling franchises in the state. Registration does not mean that the state recommends the franchise or has verified the information in this document. To find out if your state has a registration requirement, or to contact your state, use the agency information in Exhibit E.

Your state also may have laws that require special disclosures or amendments be made to your franchise agreement. If so, you should check the State Specific Addenda. See the Table of Contents for the location of the State Specific Addenda.

# Special Risks to Consider About This Franchise

Certain states require that the following risk(s) be highlighted:

1. <u>Out-of-State Dispute Resolution</u>. The franchise agreement requires you to resolve disputes with the franchisor by mediation and/or litigation only in Pennsylvania. Out-of-state mediation or litigation may force you to accept a less favorable settlement for disputes. It may also cost more to mediate or litigate with the franchisor in Pennsylvania than in your own state.

Certain states may require other risks to be highlighted. Check the "State Specific Addenda" (if any) to see whether your state requires other risks to be highlighted.

### DISCLOSURES REQUIRED BY CONNECTICUT LAW

The State of Connecticut does not approve, recommend, endorse or sponsor any business opportunity. The information contained in this disclosure has not been verified by the state. If you have any questions about this investment, see an attorney before you sign a contract or agreement.

Seller: 76 FRANCHISE GROUP LLC

Date of Disclosure Document: January 1, 2024, as amended May 1, 2024.

### DISCLOSURES REQUIRED BY NORTH CAROLINA LAW

The State of North Carolina has not reviewed and does not approve, recommend, endorse or sponsor any business opportunity. The information contained in this disclosure has not been verified by the State. If you have any questions about this investment, see an attorney before you sign a contract or agreement.

#### **TABLE OF CONTENTS**

ITEM	PAGE	
ITEM 1.	THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES	2
ITEM 2.	BUSINESS EXPERIENCE	4
ITEM 3.	LITIGATION	4
ITEM 4.		5
ITEM 5.	INITIAL FEES	5
ITEM 6.		6 10
ITEM 7.	ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT	12
ITEM 8.	RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS	
ITEM 9.	FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS FINANCING	15 16
ITEM 10.		16
ITEM 11. ITEM 12.	FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING TERRITORY	22
ITEM 12. ITEM 13.	TRADEMARKS	25
ITEM 13. ITEM 14.		23
ITEM 14. ITEM 15.	PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISE	27
TTEIVETS.	BUSINESS	28
ITEM 16.	RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL	20 29
ITEM 10.	RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION	29
ITEM 17. ITEM 18.	PUBLIC FIGURES	35
ITEM 18. ITEM 19.	FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS	35
ITEM 19. ITEM 20.	LIST OF OUTLETS AND FRANCHISE INFORMATION	38
ITEM 20. ITEM 21.	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS	39
ITEM 21.	CONTRACTS	39
ITEM 22. ITEM 23.	RECEIPT	40
TTEIVIZJ.		40

#### <u>EXHIBITS</u>

- Exhibit A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit B FRANCHISE DIRECTORY/LISTING OF CURRENT FRANCHISEES and CERTAIN PAST FRANCHISEES
- Exhibit C FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- Exhibit D STATE SPECIFIC INFORMATION
- Exhibit E STATE AND FEDERAL REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
- Exhibit F OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS
- Exhibit G GENERAL RELEASE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit H ACH/EFT TRANSFER AGREEMENT
- Exhibit I AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER
- Exhibit J FIRST ADDENDUM TO RENEWAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit K RECEIPT

#### ITEM 1. THE FRANCHISOR AND ANY PARENTS, PREDECESSORS AND AFFILIATES

#### **THE FRANCHISOR**

To simplify the language in this Disclosure Document, "we," "76 FENCE," or "us" means 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC. "You" means the person or company that buys the franchise, including, if any, such company's owners, partners, members, controlling shareholders, and guarantors. We were formed as a Pennsylvania limited liability company on June 16, 2023. Our principal business address is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406.

Our sole business since inception is selling 76 FENCE Franchised Businesses and providing training and other services to 76 FENCE Franchisees. We have never sold franchises of any other kind. We do business and intend to do business under the name 76 FENCE.

We began selling franchises being offered in this disclosure document on November 1, 2023. We are not currently engaged in any other business activities and have never offered franchises in any other line of business. Neither we nor any of our predecessors, our parent, or affiliates has ever offered franchises other than in connection with 76 FENCE Franchised Businesses.

#### PARENTS, PREDECESSORS, AND AFFILIATES

We were organized to acquire, directly or indirectly, substantially all of the assets of our predecessor, CMS ILLINOIS, LLC ("CMS ILLINOIS"), an Illinois limited liability company, with an address of 275 Payson Street, Hoffman Estates, Illinois 60169, pursuant to a Contribution Agreement dated as of July 6, 2023 (as may be amended, supplemented or modified, the "Contribution Agreement"). CMS ILLINOIS has never offered franchises in any line of business. CMS ILLINOIS previously operated a fencing repair and installation business in the Chicago, Illinois area under the name "CMS Fencing" but converted this business to an affiliate-owned 76 FENCE business in July 2023.

Our affiliate, FRANLOGIC SCOUT DEVELOPMENT, LLC, is a franchisor entity that offers and sells women's boutique franchised businesses under the name "SCOUT & MOLLY'S". Its address is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406. There are 23 SCOUT & MOLLY's franchisees in the United States.

Our affiliate, FRANLOGIC CORPORATION, is a franchise development company in the business of growing, marketing and developing different franchise concepts including the SCOUT & MOLLY'S system owned by us. Its address is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406.

Our affiliate, FranSave LLC, was a franchisor company that had been offering franchises for the right to own and operate a franchise brokerage that connects franchise brands with prospective franchises using predictive analytics based decision making and data provided by prospective franchisees. There are currently 12 franchised locations in the FranSave system in the United States. FranSave began offering franchises in March 2021 and ceased offering franchises in December 2023. Its address is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406.

We operate no businesses of the type being franchised.

We have no parent companies at this time.

Exhibit E lists our agent for service of process in your state.

#### THE FRANCHISE OFFERED

We offer franchises for the operation of Franchised Businesses under the "76 FENCE" service mark, and other trademarks, trade names, service marks and logos we periodically designate ("Marks"). A Franchised Business offers a full offering of wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers. The franchise is operated under a business format per a unique system, including our valuable know how, information, trade secrets, methods, Operations Manual, standards, designs, methods of trademark usage, copyrights, sources and specifications, confidential electronic and other communications, methods of Internet usage, marketing programs, and research and development connected with the operation and promotion of Franchised Businesses ("System"). We have the right to change or otherwise modify the System at any time.

You must operate your Franchised Business per our standard business operating practices and sign our standard franchise agreement ("Franchise Agreement"). A copy of our current form Franchise Agreement is attached as Exhibit A. The geographic area granted to you under the Franchise Agreement is referred to as the "Territory." Your Franchised Business must offer only authorized services and products as described in the Operations Manual. We have the right to add, modify, or delete any services or products that you must offer or sell at your Franchised Business at any time.

#### MARKET AND COMPETITION

The System presently focuses on serving residential and commercial customers in urban and suburban areas. You may have to compete with other businesses, including franchised operations, national chains and independently owned companies offering services similar to those in the 76 FENCE business to residential and commercial customers. The market is well developed, and sales may be seasonal in some parts of the country.

#### **INDUSTRY REGULATIONS**

There are specific regulations pertaining to this industry and you must comply with all local, state and federal codes and regulations and all Environmental Protection Agency ("EPA") and other environmental regulations pertaining to the Franchised Business. You may be required by local and state authorities to obtain certain permits, registrations, certifications or licenses to operate a Fencing Business.

In some markets, you will be required to hold a contractor's license or a specific fencing contractor's license in order to deliver the fencing installation services and products you will sell as part of the Franchised Business. For example, such states may include Alabama, Arkansas, Arizona, California, Florida, Georgia, Hawaii, Louisiana, Nevada, Ohio, Tennessee, Utah, Virginia and Washington. This list is not exhaustive and is subject to change. You should inquire with qualified legal counsel or advisors in your market who are familiar with your county, city and state laws.

You should consult with local agencies and/or your attorney. You must obtain any required licenses and permits and ensure that your employees and others providing services associated with the Franchised Business to customers have all required licenses and permits, relating to the operation of your Franchised Business. In the event we are required to sit on your board in order for you to obtain the requisite permits, registrations or licenses, we will not acquire any ownership or voting rights on the board. However, as a condition to sitting on your board, we will require you to use a third-party professional services organization that will be responsible for handling your payroll and to assist you with your obligations to comply with various state employment law. Once you obtain your own permits, registrations, and licenses, we will resign from your board. The federal Occupational Safety and Health Administration requires that you maintain a copy of a Material Safety Data Sheets in each vehicle you operate. These sheets provide the basic information to protect the safety and health of you and your employees. The failure to maintain the proper licensing and permits is a material breach of the Franchise Agreement. You are responsible for complying with all applicable laws and regulations. You should research these requirements before you invest.

## ITEM 2. BUSINESS EXPERIENCE

Ed Samane, President and Chief Executive Officer

Chief Executive Officer: July 2023 to present.

President: May 2024 to present.

Chief Executive Officer for Franlogic Scout Development LLC: March 2017 to present.

Co-Chief Executive Officer for FranSave LLC: January 2019 to Present

Chief Executive Officer and President: March 2014 to March 2017.

Chief Executive Officer of Pro Martial Arts Franchise Corporation: January 28, 2008 to present.

## Patrick Brouillette, Founder and Vice President

Founder and Vice President: July 2023 to present. Chief Executive Officer, CMS Illinois LLC March 2020 – present National Sales Director, Stanley Black & Decker January 2019 – March 2020 Regional Sales Manager, Crestron Electronics December 2016 – January 2019

## Judimarie Thomas, Vice President of Marketing and Communications

Vice President of Marketing and Communications, July 2023 to present. Vice President of Marketing and Communications, Franlogic Scout Development, LLC, July 2022 to present.

Director of Marketing and Administration, FranSave, LLC, July 2018 to present. Senior Director of Communications. Independence Blue Cross. June 2006 to December 2018.

### John Simon, Executive Vice President

Executive Vice President, July 2023 to present. Executive Vice President for Franlogic Scout Development LLC, April 2014 to present. Chief Operations Officer, December 2017 to July 2021. Executive Vice President of Operations, May 2015 to December 2017. Director of Franchise Development with Rhino 7 Franchising (Cary, NC): 2014 to May 2015. Director of Franchise Development for LineX (Huntsville, AL): 2013 to 2014. Director of Operations, MAACO Collision and Auto Painting (King of Prussia, PA): 2009 to 2013.

## Michael Mercado, Chief Operating Officer

Chief Operating Officer: April 2024 to present. Chief Operating Officer, Presto Fast Italian, April 2023 to April 2024. Vice President of Operations, Code ninjas, August 2022 to April 2023. Vice President of Operations, Soccer Shots, January 2018 to August 2022.

## ITEM 3. LITIGATION

No litigation is required to be disclosed in this item.

#### ITEM 4. BANKRUPTCY

No bankruptcy is required to be disclosed in this item.

#### ITEM 5. INITIAL FEES

The Initial Franchise Fee for your franchise that services one Territory is \$60,000. The entire Initial Franchise Fee is due in lump sum upon execution of the Franchise Agreement and is non-refundable. Each Territory shall have a size of approximately 300,000 people.

If you are an honorably discharged veteran who meets our qualifications for new 76 FENCE franchisees, we will discount the Initial Franchise Fee by \$500. The veteran discount may be used only once, but for as many Territories as you purchase at the same time.

If you are granted the right to operate in multiple Territories then you will pay the following Multi-Territory Fee, which is based on the number of Territories within which you will operate:

Number of Territories	Multi-Territory Fee
2	\$100,000
3	\$135,000
4	\$165,000
5	\$185,000

For any additional Territories above five (5), then you will pay \$20,000 for each additional Territory, in addition to the Multi-Territory Fee for five (5) Territories in the above chart. For example, if you will operate in seven (7) Territories, then you will pay a total Multi-Territory Fee of \$225,000. The Multi-Territory Fee is deemed fully earned upon execution of your Franchise Agreement and is not refundable under any circumstances. You must open and begin operating in all Territories that you purchase at the same time, which includes payment of all recurring fees relating to such Territories.

All of the fees described in this Item are each payable in lump sum, unless we agree to an installment arrangement, in our sole discretion. All of the fees are non-refundable. All fees in this item are uniformly applied.

## ITEM 6. OTHER FEES

Name of Fee (1)	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Royalty	toyaltyThe greater of 8% of Gross Sales or a Minimum Royalty of \$250 per week.The Royalties will be transferred via electronic funds transfer (EFT) weekly.		See Note 2 for definition of "Gross Sales." You will not be required to pay the Minimum Royalty until you have been in operation for at least three (3) months. The Minimum Royalty and Royalty is paid per Territory.
Local Advertising Fees			Shall be paid either to us or directly to our approved vendor.
Brand Development Fund	.5% of weekly Gross Sales	Payment made by EFT weekly.	Funds are used for marketing development. See Item 11 for more details.
Transfer Fee	\$10,000	When we approve franchise transfer.	Transfer fee shall be paid by Seller of franchise. Fee is earned when the transfer is approved and paid at closing.
Renewal Fee	\$0	At the time of renewal.	We do not charge a renewal fee.
Call Center Fee	Approximately \$800 per month	Monthly.	This fee is based on how many minutes your Franchised Business uses of the Call Center. You must have your phone answered by a live person 24 hours a day. This fee is paid to an approved vendor.
Out of Territory Fee	\$500 plus the Gross Sales of the job at issue per violation.	At the time of violation.	Paid to us if you offer or sell services to customers located out of your Territory.

Name of Fee (1)	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Accounting Software Fee	\$200 per month	Monthly.	Paid directly to our approved vendor. Franchisor must have access to this software and Franchisee must share all data with Franchisor upon its request and, at least, each month.
Accounting Service Fee	\$500 per month	Monthly.	Paid directly to our approved vendor.
Scheduling and CRM Software Fee	\$350 to \$400 per month	Monthly.	Paid directly to our approved vendor.
Technology Fee	\$150 subject to increase based upon vendor pricing	Monthly	Fee is payable to Franchisor and covers Franchisor providing the website, and one (1) email address. For additional email addresses, you will pay an additional \$45 per month per email address. Software and user fee varies based upon the number of franchisees purchasing the software and whether franchisee chooses to pay such fee in advance to vendor.
Audit Fee	The cost of audit plus 2% of the underpayment.	At once, if audit shows 3% or greater underpayment of any monthly fees due to Franchisor.	You also pay the underpayment, if any. We pay for the audit if underpayment is 3% or less.
Collection and Interest Charges	\$45 per insufficient funds in EFT and 18% per year or highest lawful rate, whichever is lowest.	Immediately if payments not made when due.	This charge is in addition to other remedies such as late payment fees.

Name of Fee (1)	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Initial Training	No cost for up to two people trained at the same time; for each additional trainee, our current per diem fee is \$500.	Prior to training	The Franchised Business shall be managed full time by a person, identified to us who has undergone Initial Training. In addition, Franchisee remains responsible for paying own lodging, transportation, and food expenses incurred for all training. We will travel to your Franchised Business for training if you pay our travel and lodging expenses.
Additional Training or Special Assistance	Our then-current, per diem training fee, plus expenses. Our current per diem fee is \$500. We may charge our actual cost, if greater.	Prior to training	This will be charged if you request additional training or your operations are in default or otherwise show us that you are in need of additional support or training.
New Supplier/Product Evaluation Fee	Actual Cost	On Demand	If requested by you, you will pay all fees and costs incurred by us to obtain the necessary information and evaluate designers and vendors prior to giving approval for new suppliers and products.
Convention Attendance Fee	\$750 per person	Prior to attending the Convention.	Franchisor may hold annual conventions or events and you will be required to attend. You must also pay for your costs and expense to travel to the location of such conventions or events.

Name of Fee (1)	Amount	Due Date	Remarks
Unauthorized Supplier Fee or Failure to Attend a Required Event Fee	\$1,000	On Demand	If you use any unapproved supplier without prior written consent of Franchisor. If you fail to attend any conference or event hosted by Franchisor in which your attendance is required.
Indemnification	Varies	Immediately upon receipt of invoice	You indemnify and hold us harmless from all damages (including reasonable attorneys' fees and costs, even if incident to appellate, post-judgment or bankruptcy proceedings), from claims brought by third parties involving your ownership or operation of your Franchised Business(es). This indemnity obligation continues in full effect after the expiration or termination of your Franchise Agreement.
Enforcement	Varies	Immediately upon	See Note 3.
Costs		receipt of invoice	
Insurance Premium Reimbursement	Costs of the insurance, interest on the monies we advance and a reasonable fee	Immediately upon receipt of invoice	If you fail to maintain the insurance required by the Franchise Agreement, we may obtain the required insurance and charge you the cost of the insurance, interest on the monies we advance, and a reasonable fee for our efforts.
Fail to Provide Access Fee	\$250 per month	Monthly	If you fail to provide us with access to your accounting software, we may charge a fee of \$250 per month until you provide us with access. See Item 11.

### NOTES:

 All fees and expenses described in this Item 6 are non-refundable and, unless otherwise indicated, are imposed uniformly by, and are payable to, us. All flat fees described in this Item 6 are subject to adjustment due to inflation. Unless we have noted differently, we may increase these amounts based upon changes in market conditions, our cost of providing services and future policy changes, but we have no present plans to increase any fees. Unless we have noted differently, all fees are uniformly applied to all franchisees.

"Gross Sales" means the entire amount of all of your revenues from the ownership or operation of your Franchised Business or any business at or about the Premises including the proceeds of any business interruption insurance and any revenues received from the lease or sublease of a portion of the Premises, whether the revenues are evidenced by cash, credit, checks, services, property, or other means of exchange. Cash refunded and credit given to customers and receivables uncollectible from customers will be deducted in computing Gross Sales only to the extent that the cash, credit, or receivables represent amounts previously included in Gross Sales where Royalty Fees and Advertising Contributions were paid. Gross Sales are deemed received by you at the time the goods, products, or services from which they derive are delivered or rendered or at the time the relevant sale takes place, whichever occurs first. Gross Sales does not include sales taxes, nor does it include sales to other franchisees and company-owned businesses.

2. If any arbitration, legal action, or other proceeding is begun for the enforcement of your Franchise Agreement, or for an alleged dispute, breach, default, or misrepresentation, under any provision of your Franchise Agreement, the prevailing party is entitled to recover reasonable attorney's fees, arbitration/court costs and all expenses even if not taxable as court costs. If we engage legal counsel for your failure to pay when due any monies owed under your Franchise Agreement or submit when due any reports, information or supporting records, or for any failure otherwise to comply with your Franchise Agreement, you must reimburse us for all of the Enforcement costs we incur.

### ITEM 7. ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

Type of Expenditure	Amount <sup>1</sup>		Method of Payment	When Due	To Whom Payment is
Experiance	Low	High			to be Made
Initial Franchise Fee <sup>2</sup>	\$60,000	\$185,000	Immediately available funds	Franchise fee is due on signing franchise agreement	Franchisor
Rent, Security Deposit and Utilities <sup>3</sup>	\$0	\$8,000	As required by supplier	As incurred	Vendors and Contractors
Initial Marketing <sup>4</sup>	\$20,000	\$20,000	As required by supplier	Prior to opening	Approved Vendor
Furniture, Fixtures and Equipment <sup>5</sup>	\$2,500	\$7,000	As required by supplier	Prior to opening	Vendors

### YOUR ESTIMATED INITIAL INVESTMENT

© 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC

2024 Franchise Disclosure Document

Type of Expenditure	Amo	ount <sup>1</sup>	Method of	When Due	To Whom Payment is
Expenditure	Low	High	Payment		to be Made
Computer	\$1,500	\$2,500	As required	As	Vendors
Systems <sup>6</sup>			by supplier	incurred	
Software and	4	4	As required	As	Approved
Technology Fees	\$3,600	\$3,700	by suppliers	incurred	Vendors
Insurance,	\$4,000	\$7,000	As required	As	Insurance
Certifications			by Insurance	incurred	Provider
and			Company		
Licenses <sup>7</sup>					
Vehicle <sup>8</sup>	\$4,000	\$10,000	As required	As	Car Dealer or
				incurred	Approved
					Vendor,
					Applicable
					Municipality
Signage and	\$3,500	\$5,000	As required	As	Vendors
Branding <sup>9</sup>			by suppliers	incurred	
Office	\$1,000	\$2,000	As required	As	Vendors
Expenses <sup>10</sup>			by suppliers	incurred	
Professional	\$1,000	\$2,500	As required	As	Attorneys,
Fees <sup>11</sup>			by suppliers	incurred	Accountants,
					Etc.
Training	\$2,000	\$3,000	As required	As	Vendors and
Expenses <sup>12</sup>			by suppliers	incurred	Contractors
Additional	\$60,000	\$60,000	As required	As	Vendors and
Funds <sup>13</sup>			by suppliers	incurred	Employees
Total <sup>14</sup>	\$163,100	\$315,700			

### NOTES:

- 1. Unless otherwise specified, each payment is non-refundable and neither we, nor any of our affiliates, finance the fees and costs listed in this table. The low end estimate assumes you will open and operate in one Territory and the high end estimate assumes you will open and operate in five (5) Territories.
- 2. See Item 5 for a description of the Initial Franchise Fee.
- 3. These estimates are for three months' rent, utilities and leasehold improvements to your office. Market conditions will dictate whether landlord can obtain last month's rent and security deposit up front. If you will operate the Franchised Business personally, then you may operate from your home. If you hire a Manager and operate as a semi-absentee owner, then you are required to lease flex space of a combination office and warehouse space with approximately 1,000 square feet.
- 4. You are required to expend \$20,000 on initial marketing, which must be spent in the sixty (60) days prior to opening. See Item 11 for additional details.
- 5. You are permitted to operate the Franchised Business from your home, but may be required to lease flex space as described above. These are expenses involve adding furniture or fixtures to your home or office to operate the Franchised Business, such as an office desk and chair.

- 6. You are required to use a particular Point of Sale system and related hardware and software as well as our required accounting software.
- 7. You are required to purchase certain types of insurance coverage and at particular limits. See Item 8 for more details. You are also required to obtain certain licenses and permits in order to operate the Franchised Business. These will vary by the location of your Territory. It is your responsibility to research what you will be required to obtain.
- 8. You are required to purchase a vehicle to use in connection with the Franchised Business that must be a small pickup truck or large SUV or a different type of vehicle that we may require in the future. The vehicle must be in excellent or better condition, meaning no dents, damage or rust. We reserve the right to institute a leasing program for the vehicle and you must comply with such program if implemented prior to your purchase or lease of a vehicle.
- 9. You will be required to upfit your vehicle and obtain other signage as we require. You must also use Franchisor's designated supplier for a vehicle wrap with Franchisor's Marks.
- 10. You may incur additional expenses in obtaining office supplies such as paper products, office chairs and desks.
- 11. We recommend that you consult with an attorney, accountant and other business advisors prior to purchasing a Franchised Business from us. This estimate covers the costs in doing so.
- 12. We will provide our initial training program to you free of charge, but you are required to cover your costs and expenses in attending the initial training program. See Item 11 for more details.
- 13. You will need additional funds during the start-up phase of your business to pay employees, purchase supplies and pay other expenses. We estimate the start-up phase to be 3 months from the date you open your business. These amounts do not include any estimates for debt service. You must also pay the Royalty and other related fees described in Item 6 of this Disclosure Document. These figures are estimates and we cannot assure you that you will not have additional expenses. Your actual costs will depend on factors like your management skills, experience and business acumen. You should base your estimated start-up expenses on the anticipated costs in your market and consider whether you will need additional cash reserves. We relied upon the experience of our existing franchisees and our founder as reported to us. You should review these figures carefully with your business advisor.
- 14. We based these estimates on our affiliate, CMS ILLINOIS', operating a business similar to the Franchised Business in Chicago, Illinois for two years.

### ITEM 8. RESTRICTIONS ON SOURCES OF PRODUCTS AND SERVICES

A. <u>Authorized Vendors</u>. You must purchase all supplies and equipment you use in the Franchised Business from us or from vendors we approve.

You are required to purchase the fencing products from the approved vendor or supplier that we designate.

You are required to purchase hardware, software and other related electronic and office equipment as we require. You are also required to use our designated accounting software, accounting services vendor, call center vendor and scheduling and CRM software vendor. Franchisor must have independent access to your computer system, accounting software and credit-card processing software. Although we are not currently an approved vendor, in the future, certain hardware or software may be required to be purchased from us. In addition, you may be required to pay an authorized vendor a monthly technology fee for support and maintenance of your computer system among other equipment as well as an additional amount for digital marketing and associated tasks to be paid to our authorized vendor or directly to us.

You are required to purchase a vehicle to use in connection with the Franchised Business that must be a small pickup truck or large SUV or a different type of vehicle that we may require in the future. The vehicle must be in excellent or better condition, meaning no dents, damage or rust. You must also use Franchisor's designated supplier for a vehicle wrap with Franchisor's Marks. We reserve the right to institute a leasing program for the vehicle and you must comply with such program if implemented prior to your purchase or lease of a vehicle.

Other than as described above, neither we, nor any affiliate or our owners are currently approved suppliers or own an interest in any other approved supplier. However, we reserve the right to do so in the future.

You are permitted to operate the Franchised Business from your home. If you will operate the Franchised Business personally, then you may operate from your home. If you hire a Manager and operate as a semi-absentee owner, then you are required to lease flex space of a combination office and warehouse space with approximately 1,000 square feet. It is your responsibility to select your own location. We have the right to require you and your landlord to provide in the lease that we shall have the right at our option and without compensation to you to take assignment of the lease should you materially default under the lease or should your franchise terminate or not be renewed for any reason. You are not allowed to relocate the business premises without our prior written approval.

We may negotiate purchase agreements with suppliers and vendors, including price terms, for the benefit of the franchisees; however, we are not required to do so.

We do not provide Franchisees with any material benefits based upon a Franchisee's use of approved suppliers.

The amount of all required purchases of products and services that meet standards and specifications will represent approximately 70% to 80% of your overall purchases in opening the franchise and less than 65% to 75% of your overall purchases in operating the franchise.

As of the issuance date of this disclosure document, no purchasing or distribution cooperatives exist. However, we reserve the right to create such cooperatives and to require your participation in them.

B. <u>Method of Approving Suppliers</u>. If you want to use a supply or equipment source that we have not approved, you must comply with our then-current approval process as set forth in the Operations Manual. You may not contract with alternative suppliers who meet our criteria without first obtaining our written approval. You must pay for any costs we incur in gathering the necessary information and/or assessing the fitness of a supplier. We will evaluate the proposed product by factors including design, appearance, product and vendor reliability, durability, and compatibility with our image. We will advise you in writing of our decision within forty-five (45) days. Any request not approved within forty-five (45) is deemed unapproved. We impose these restrictions to safeguard the integrity of both the Franchise System and our trademarks. Approval of any supplier may be revoked by us at any time, and will be communicated to franchisees in the Operations Manual or other written communication.

C. <u>Unauthorized Suppliers</u>. Where we have designated only one approved supplier, you must use that supplier. Not purchasing your business's equipment, inventory, computer hardware and software,

or any other items where we have designated an approved supplier, would put you in violation of the Franchise Agreement.

D. <u>Revenue Derived</u>. Some third-party vendors/suppliers pay us a rebate or any other consideration in connection with required franchisee purchases. We may derive revenue from franchisees' purchase of items from our designated vendors. In the year 2023, we received \$0 from franchisees for required purchases and leases.

We do not presently require franchisees to enter into leases for required goods or services. We reserve the right to receive compensation from suppliers for creating or maintaining purchasing relationships. If we create an arrangement with an approved supplier where the approved supplier pays to us rebates or other compensation based on purchases by our franchisees, we cannot estimate the amount of these potential rebates or payments. If we receive these rebates or payments, there will be no restriction on our use of these monies.

E. <u>Warranty and Customer Service Requirements</u>. Our franchisees guaranty the satisfaction of our customers. Therefore, if a customer complains about any aspect of their experience, we have established certain procedures you are required to follow to resolve the concern, which could result in discounting services or providing discounts for future jobs. You, your employees and your independent contractors are required to wear a branded uniform displaying the Proprietary Marks for all interactions with customers.

F. <u>Insurance</u>. You must obtain insurance as described in the Franchise Agreement and in our Manual, which includes (i) Commercial General Liability insurance, including products liability coverage, and broad form commercial liability coverage, written on an "occurrence" policy form in an amount of not less than \$1,000,000 single limit per occurrence and \$2,000,000 aggregate limit, (ii) Business Automobile Liability insurance including owned, leased, non-owned and hired automobiles coverage in an amount of not less than \$1,000,000, (iii) Workers Compensation coverage as required by state law, and (iv) Bond covering your workmanship and service provided to customers for an amount of \$100,000.

The Franchise Agreement further outlines the types, amounts, terms and conditions of insurance coverage required for your business, including, but not limited to standards for underwriters of policies providing required insurance coverage; our protection and rights under such policies as an additional named insured; required or impermissible insurance contract provisions; assignment of policy rights to us; periodic verification of insurance coverage that must be furnished to us; our right to obtain insurance coverage at your expense if you fail to obtain required coverage; our right to defend a claim; and similar matters relating to insured and uninsured claims. You are currently required to maintain, in the amounts we prescribe from time to time, comprehensive liability insurance coverage, including, but not limited to, property damage, bodily injury, business interruption, automobile liability, and workers' compensation insurance coverage. The cost of this coverage will vary depending on the insurance carrier's charges, terms of payments and your history. All insurance policies must name us as an additional insured party. Your obligations relating to insurance coverage are defined in Section 16 of the Franchise Agreement.

## ITEM 9. FRANCHISEE'S OBLIGATIONS

This table lists your principal obligations under the franchise and other agreements. It will help you find more detailed information about your obligations in these agreements and in other items of this disclosure document.

	OBLIGATION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ITEM
a.	Site selection and acquisition/lease	§§ 1, 5, 10	Items 7, 8, and 11
b.	Pre-opening purchases/leases	§§ 5, 10, 11	Item 8
C.	Site development and other pre-opening requirements	§§ 5, 6, 10	Items 7, 11
d.	Initial and ongoing training	§§ 4, 11(d)	ltem 11
e.	Opening	§§ 1, 6, 10	Items 5, 7, 11
f.	Fees	§ 3 and Exhibit A	Items 5, 6, 7, and 17
g.	Compliance with standards and policies/Operations Manual	§ 11 and Operations Manual	Items 13 and 15
h.	Trademarks and proprietary information	§§ 7, 15	Items 13 and 14
i.	Restrictions on products/services offered	§§ 11, 12	Item 16
j.	Warranty and customer service requirements	§§ 4(e), 11	Item 15
k.	Territorial development and sales quotas	§ 5	Item 12
I.	Ongoing product/service purchases	§ 12	Item 8
m.	Maintenance, appearance and remodeling requirements	§§ 10, 11	Item 9
n.	Insurance	§ 16	Items 6 and 9
0.	Advertising	§§ 8, 9	Items 6 and 9
p.	Indemnification	§ 19(b)	ltem 6

	OBLIGATION	SECTION IN FRANCHISE AGREEMENT	DISCLOSURE DOCUMENT ITEM
q.	Owner's participa- tion/management/ staffing	§§ 11 (a), (b)	Item 15
r.	Records and reports	§ 11(l)	Items 6, 16 and 17
S.	Inspections and audits	§§ 11(m), (n)	ltem 6
t.	Transfer	§ 13	Item 17
U.	Renewal	§§ 2(b) - (d)	Item 17
۷.	Post-termination obligations	§§ 14, 18	Item 17
W.	Non-competition covenants	§§ 14, 15, and 18	Item 17
Х.	Dispute resolution	§ 21	Items 6 and 17

## ITEM 10. FINANCING

We do not offer direct or indirect financing. We do not guarantee your note, lease or other obligations.

### ITEM 11. FRANCHISOR'S ASSISTANCE, ADVERTISING, COMPUTER SYSTEMS, AND TRAINING

#### Except as disclosed below, we need not provide any assistance to you.

A. After you sign your franchise agreement, but before you open your Franchised Business, we will provide you with the following assistance and services:

- <u>Site Selection Assistance</u>. You are permitted to operate the Franchised Business from your home. If you will enter into a lease, then we must approve the proposed site for your Franchised Business in writing before you sign your lease or begin any construction of improvements. Our site selection criteria are explained in Sections 4, 6 and 10 of the Franchise Agreement. Franchisor may approve or disapprove the site proposed by the franchisee in its sole discretion, but considers factors such as demographic and economic factors, and competition from other businesses. Franchisor will approve or disapprove the site selected by the franchisee within one hundred and twenty (120) days. If Franchisor and Franchisee do not agree on a site and the Franchised Business is not opened within one hundred and fifty (150) days of execution of this Agreement, Franchisor may terminate the Franchise Agreement. (Franchise Agreement, Section 6(a) and 10(a)).
- 2. <u>Initial Marketing</u>. You are required to spend at least \$20,000 on initial marketing for the Franchised Business, which must be spent in the sixty (60) days prior to opening. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(a)(i)).

- 3. <u>Lists, Forms and Schedules</u>. We will loan to you a list of required equipment, supplies, materials, inventory and other items necessary to operate your Franchised Business, a list of approved suppliers, of all items, and an initial set of forms, including the various operation forms, including standardized periodic reporting forms for reporting accounting information, cost analysis and purchase order forms, We will also make available to you a schedule of items that must be purchased from us and/or third-party suppliers. These forms and schedules are listed in the Manuals. We do not warrant the completeness, legality or enforceability of any agreements or forms. You must retain your own counsel to review and conform such agreements and documents to all applicable federal and state laws. (Franchise Agreement, Section 12(a)).
- 4. <u>Training</u>. Both you and a Manager or Managers must attend training. If a Manager resigns or is otherwise terminated from your employment, we must approve the replacement and the replacement must be trained pursuant to our then-current standards. We plan to conduct the training program as needed. It is currently conducted at, our corporate office in King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate. The length of training is generally forty (40) hours, over a five (5) day period. The Operations Manual will be utilized as a training material. Training will be conducted by Ed Samane, Patrick Brouillette, and John Simon, as well as other staff members. Below is a chart with the trainers and their years' of experience in the topics they will teach at training:

Trainer	Experience with Us	Experience in Industry
Ed Samane	Less than 1 year	15 years
Patrick Brouillette	Less than 1 year	4 years
John Simon	Less than 1 year	30 years

Training must be completed to Franchisor's satisfaction. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4(c)).

- 5. <u>Additional Training Fees</u>. If you buy the franchise from us, your initial franchise fee includes the cost of initial training for up to two (2) persons pre-opening. Training for additional staff member is \$500 per day. You bear all indirect training costs and expenses, such as salary expenses of your employees and all expenses of travel, lodging, meals, and other living expenses you and your designee incur. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4(c)).
- 6. <u>Refresher Training</u>. No additional training or refresher courses are required at this time, however, we may offer such mandatory or optional trainings in the future, during the term of your Franchise Agreement, and reserve the right to require your participation in such programs. We will provide re-training to franchisees or managers if requested by franchisee, however, franchisee must pay the cost of training and all costs and expenses associated with such re-training. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4(d)).

7. <u>Initial Training Program</u>. The training program covers the following information:

Subject	Hours of Classroom Training	Hours of On The Job Training	Location
Introduction to Fence Market - Industry Trends - Customer Profiles - Material Types - Project Types - Subcontractors - Suppliers - Vendors - Technology	10	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Sales 101 Foundation/ Sales Acumen Applied to Home Services and Fencing	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Sales Process - Leads - Appointments - Estimates - Close	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Overcoming Objections (Role Play)	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Closing Strategies	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Following up on Pending Deals	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
Sales Cycle and Buying Habits	5	0	King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, or at a location we designate
TOTAL	40	0	

## TRAINING PROGRAM

- 8. <u>Operations Manual</u>. We lend you our Operations Manuals. They contain mandatory and suggested specifications, standards, and procedures. They are confidential and remain our property. Your employees are to see them only on a need to know basis, subject to confidentiality agreements. We may modify this material from time to time and its modified terms are binding on you. (Franchise Agreement, Section 11(e).) The table of contents for our Operations Manual is attached to this Disclosure Document as Exhibit F.
- List of Approved Vendors and Suppliers. Before you open your Franchised Business, we will
  provide you with a copy of our list of approved or authorized vendors and suppliers for
  certain supplies, equipment, signage, inventory items and other goods and services.
  (Franchise Agreement-Section 12(a)).
- <u>Other Assistance</u>. We are not required to provide you other supervision, assistance or services prior to the opening of the Franchised Business. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4). However, if requested, we will advise on additional topics related to the opening of your

Franchised Business, including but not limited to purchasing inventory and hiring and training employees.

### B. During the operation of the Franchised Business under your Franchise Agreement, we will:

- 1. Provide advice and consultation services to you. If you request advice or consultation service that requires us to make our staff present at your Franchised Business, we will or may charge to provide such service at the per diem cost set forth in the Operations Manual, plus expenses. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4).
- 2. Make available to you from time to time advertising materials we prepare for use by Franchisees generally. You may use such materials in any local advertising. You will pay for all associated costs. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(f)).
- 3. You are required to follow our instructions in connection with any advertising or promotional materials we provide for your use. (Franchise Agreement Section 8(e)). Failure to follow our instructions regarding pre-approval of advertising materials will result in a default-triggering event.
- 4. <u>Brand Development Fund</u>. We have implemented a program for marketing and development, which is partially funded by franchisee monthly contributions ("Brand Development Fund"). The Brand Development Fund is currently supported by a fee of .5% of franchisees' Gross Sales. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(a)(ii)).

The Brand Development Fund will be administered by us, in our discretion, and we may use a professional advertising agency or media buyer to assist us. Your contribution to the Brand Development Fund will be in addition to all other advertising fees set out in this Item 11. We are not obligated to keep Brand Development Fund contributions in a separate bank account from our general operating accounts.

We may reimburse ourselves, our authorized representatives or our affiliates from the Brand Development Fund for administrative costs, independent audits, reasonable accounting, bookkeeping, reporting and legal expenses, taxes and all other reasonable direct or indirect expenses that may be incurred by us or our authorized representatives and associated with the programs funded by the Brand Development Fund. We assume no other direct or indirect liability or obligation to collect amounts due to the Brand Development Fund or to maintain, direct or administer the Brand Development Fund. Any unused funds in any calendar year will be applied to the following year's funds, and we reserve the right to contribute or loan additional funds to the Brand Development Fund on any terms we deem reasonable. Since we do not have this fund audited, audited financial statements are not available to Franchisees. We will provide to you, upon request, an annual accounting for the Brand Development Fund that shows how the Brand Development Fund proceeds have been spent for the previous year and plans to invest the Brand Development Fund for the current year.

We may use the Brand Development Fund for the creation, production and placement of commercial advertising; internet advertising; agency costs and commissions; creation and production of video, audio and written advertisements; administering multi-regional advertising programs, direct mail and other media advertising; in-house staff creative development, assistance and related administrative costs; local promotions; supporting public relations; market research; website development; public relations efforts including affiliations with charitable organizations related to the Fencing Business; and other advertising and marketing activities, including participating at trade shows or industry associations.

Advertising may be placed in local, regional or national media of our choice, including print, direct mail, internet, radio or television. We do not guarantee that advertising expenditures from the Brand Development Fund will benefit you or any other franchisee directly, on a pro rata basis, or at all.

We will not use Brand Development Fund monies to solicit franchisees in our current fiscal year. Neither our affiliates nor we receive payments for providing goods or services to the Brand Development Fund, except for reimbursement of expenses as described above.

In the fiscal year ending December 31, 2023, we did not yet collect Fund contributions

- 5. <u>Advertising Cooperatives</u>. Currently, there is no advertising council comprised of franchisees. You are not currently required to participate in any local or regional advertising cooperatives, however we reserve the right to create such cooperatives in the future, and you may be required to participate in them during the term of your Franchise Agreement. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(b)).
- 6. <u>Additional Training</u>. We may offer to new or replacement managers (or to those of someone who buys your business from you) a training program designed for new Franchisees. We charge you for this at the rate set forth in our Operations Manual. You must pay for it at the time of the training, unless alternative billing arrangements are agreed to. Also, you bear all indirect training costs and expenses, such as salary expenses of your employees and all expenses of travel, lodging, meals and other living expenses you and your designee incur. While most additional training is optional, you may be required to attend the additional training. If you are required to attend the additional training, no tuition fee will be charged to the Franchisee, although the Franchisee will be responsible for all transportation, lodging, food, and other costs incurred in attending the training. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4(c) and (d)).
- 7. <u>Market, Conferences and Conventions</u>. While we are not required to do so, from time to time we may offer conferences and other training courses relating to our industry and to the conduct of the Franchised Business. We may have an annual meeting which you, and/or your Manager, if applicable, are required to attend if we designate such attendance as required. Franchisees are required to attend all conferences and other required training courses designated as required. These courses may be conducted by our employees and/or by other trainers and will address various aspects of our business and other topics of interest to Franchisees. We have the right to charge the Franchisee a tuition fee for each attendee, whether or not the attendee is required to attend. Additionally, the Franchisee will be responsible for all transportation, lodging, food and other costs incurred by the manager in attending such event. If you do not attend a scheduled required event, you will be charged a \$1,000 fee. (Franchise Agreement, Section 4(d)).

- 8. <u>Social Media</u>. We also may maintain one or more social media sites (e.g., www.twitter.com; www.facebook.com, or such other social media sites). You may not establish or maintain any social media sites utilizing any user names, or otherwise associating with the Marks, without our advance written consent. We may establish a social media account on your behalf and allow you to be an administrator of or use such social media account, but we must approve all content and can remove any content in our sole discretion. You must adhere to the social media policies established from time to time by us and you will require all of your employees to adhere to the social media policy as well. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(h), (i) and (j)).
- 9. Website. We will maintain a website, 76FENCE.com, (the "Website"), which may include any account, page or other presence on a social and business networking media site (such as Facebook, Twitter, LinkedIn) and online blogs and forums ("Networking Media Site") in order to promote the Marks, or any or all of the Franchised Businesses within the System. We will have the sole right to control all aspects of the Website, including its design, content, functionality, links to other websites, legal notices, and policies and terms of usage. Unless you obtain our prior written consent, you are prohibited from establishing or maintaining a separate website, or otherwise maintaining a splash page or other presence on the Internet including social networking sites, including but not limited to Facebook, LinkedIn, Twitter, Pinterest, YouTube, and Instagram. However, we may include a link on our Internet pages that includes information about your Franchised Business, at your sole expense, using a template we provide. You may not make changes to or create any new sites or pages without the written consent of Franchisor. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(h)).
- 10. E-mail. We may require that you maintain and utilize a specific e-mail account in connection with the Franchised Business. The Marks may not be used as part of, in conjunction with, to establish, or to operate any domain names, Internet addresses, blogs, forums or Networking Media Sites, unless specifically approved by us. You may not post, and must take such steps as necessary to ensure that your employees do not post, any information to a Networking Media Site relating to us, the System, the Marks, or the Franchised Business that (a) does not comply with our social networking guidelines described in the Operating Manuals, (b) is derogatory, disparaging, or critical of us, the System, or the Marks, (c) is offensive, inflammatory or indecent, or (d) harms the goodwill and/or public image of the System and/or the Marks. You may not establish or permit or aid anyone else to establish any links to any website or any other electronic or computer generated advertising or communication arrangement which we may create. Upon the termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement for any reason or a default under the Franchise Agreement for any reason, you may not upload, content, onto, or otherwise use, the Subpage shall immediately cease and we may cease to make the Subpage available to you. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(h)).
- 11. <u>Modification of Policies</u>. We reserve the right to modify our policies regarding both our and your use of the Internet websites as we deem necessary or appropriate for the best interests of the System. We or our affiliate will be the sole registrant of any other domain names we decide to register in connection with the System in the future. (Franchise Agreement Sections 7(b), 8(h)), 11(e)).

- 12. Computer System/Point of Sale. You are required to use point of sale software approved by us and hardware approved by us and you are required to provide access to your accounting system through QuickBooks Online. The cost to purchase the required equipment and software will range from \$1,500 to \$2,500 depending on the type of franchise and hardware selection. We may be a vendor for certain computer/POS hardware or software. You will be given one 76 FENCE email address that must be monitored and managed by you and/or your Manager. The software for your point of sale system is commercially produced software but we retain the right to require you to use proprietary software in the future should it be developed. Current computer system requirements are also updated from time to time in the Operating Manual. As the current computer system requirements change, you may be required to upgrade or update your hardware and software. There are no restrictions on the frequency or the cost of upgrading. You agree to maintain a connection of your POS System to the internet and pay all expenses including hardware and software licenses to maintain that connection. You must have access to a computer loaded with Excel and Word, or which can export into Excel or Word compatible files. You must make available to us in the format we request the data from your POS and computer system, or otherwise, if we request, at your expense, allow us to directly connect to your system. (Franchise Agreement, Section 11(m) and (o)). We will have independent access to the information generated and stored in the systems. If you fail to provide us with access, we may charge a fee of \$250 per month until you provide us with access.
- 13. <u>Time to Open</u>. You are required to open within one hundred and fifty (150) days after the execution of the Franchise Agreement. The typical length of time we estimate between your signing of the Franchise Agreement (or first paying us money) and opening your Franchised Business is three (3) to four (4) months. The following factors may affect that time period.
- 14. <u>Factors</u>. The factors that may increase or decrease the time periods discussed above are: your ability to obtain financing and permits; your credit and personal financials, and licensing requirements. Delays or a lack of effort by you will increase these time periods. If you change your employment, business or financial status before the opening of your Franchised Business, you do so at your own risk. Any and all such changes should be made only as a result of careful thought and advanced planning after obtaining advice from appropriate professional advisors.

You are also required to spend at least \$3,500 per month for your first Territory plus \$2,000 per month for your second Territory and \$1,500 for each additional Territory on local advertising ("Local Advertising") for the Franchised Business. (Franchise Agreement, Section 8(c)).

### ITEM 12. TERRITORY

You will be granted a Territory in which to operate the Franchised Business under the Franchise Agreement. Your Territory is based on demographics and other characteristics including population density, home values, average income and other characteristics of the surrounding area, natural boundaries, extent of competition and the amount and size of urban, suburban and rural areas. Each Territory is approximately 300,000 people in the designated geographical location ("Territory"). As stated in Item 1, you may purchase the right to operate in multiple Territories, but, in order to do so, you must (a) open and begin operating in all Territories at the same time and (b) begin paying all Local Advertising for each Territory at the same time.

We have the exclusive right to determine the boundaries of your Territory in our sole discretion. We reserve the right to change or modify the size of the Territory in our sole discretion. We will use our business judgment to determine whether the Territory makes good business sense for us and all of our franchisees. Enforcing the limits of the Territory may not be practical when considering limitations on geography, housing availability, natural physical boundaries and population and demographic shifts.

You may not relocate your Territory or establish additional Franchised Businesses without our prior written consent, which we may withhold in our sole discretion. Such requests are evaluated on a case-bycase basis, including consideration of whether you are currently in compliance with your Franchise Agreement, territory availability, and other fact-specific considerations.

You may be granted, in our sole discretion, express permission to sell or service customers in an unsold territory adjacent to your Territory ("Adjacent Territory"). However, you must agree that when this Adjacent Territory is granted to another franchisee, you will, upon receipt of written notice from us, cease all sales and service efforts within the Adjacent Territory, and return to us, within 10 days of the notice, all customer and prospect information related to the Adjacent Territory assign to us or our designee all customer contracts in the Adjacent Territory; and pay to us any amounts (or a pro rata portion of any amounts) paid by customers within the Adjacent Territory for Services you have not yet performed. For example, if a customer pre-paid for a year of Services and you have performed only half of the contracted work, you must pay us 50% of the amount the customer paid you. You do not have any first claim on any Adjacent Territory. Territories are awarded on a first-come, first-served basis to qualified applicants that meet our requirements to operate a Franchised Business. Other than as described in this paragraph, you may not solicit or accept orders from customers located outside your Territory or use other channels of distribution, including the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing or other direct marketing.

Customers from your Territory may purchase Services and Products from us and our affiliates or designees over the Internet, or in other reserved channels of distribution without compensation to you. If you advertise or market your Franchised Business outside of your Territory, unless otherwise approved by us, you will be in breach of your Franchise Agreement, and we would have the right to terminate your franchise.

We will not operate locations or grant franchises for a Franchised Business within your Territory unless during each calendar year following your Operational Start Date, you do not attain certain levels of annual gross sales ("Minimum Annual Sales Quota") as follows by Territory:

Calendar Year	Minimum Annual Sales Quota	
First Calendar Year	\$400,000	
Second Calendar Year	\$600,000	
Third Calendar Year through the Balance of the Initial Term and any Interim Period	\$800,000	

There is no Minimum Annual Sales Quota for the first calendar year following the Operational Start Date.

If you sign a Renewal Franchise Agreement, your Minimum Annual Sales Quota will be the amount described in that Agreement. As of the date of this disclosure document, we anticipate that the Minimum Annual Sales Quota will be the highest Minimum Annual Sales Quota specified in our thencurrent form of Franchise Agreement for new franchisees. We have the right, however, to vary the Minimum Annual Sales Quota and how it is determined in any Renewal Franchise Agreement you may sign. The failure to achieve these Minimum Annual Sales Quotas is a material breach of the Franchise Agreement. If you fail to meet your Minimum Annual Sales Quota, we have the right to grant additional franchises within the Territory, reduce the size of your Territory or terminate your franchise upon 30 days' written notice.

We reserve the right to modify your Territory at the time you execute a Renewal Franchise Agreement to conform the size of your Territory to our then-current standards for protected territories that are being granted to new franchisees, for example, if there has been an increase or decrease in the population or number of qualified households within your original Territory, or if we use different standards or calculations in determining the size of protected territories. If at the time you intend to sign a Renewal Franchise Agreement your original Territory encompasses more than one protected territory based upon our then-current standards for determining protected territories, we may require you to execute multiple Renewal Franchise Agreements if you wish to continue operating within the entire original Territory. If we determine that you are unable or unwilling to handle a particular job, we reserve the right to assign that job to another 76 FENCE franchisee, complete the job ourselves or hire a third-party specialist to assist with the job.

You will not receive an exclusive territory. You may face competition from other franchisees, from outlets that we own, or from other channels of distribution or competitive brands that we control.

Among other rights, we specifically reserve the following rights, which we may exercise without any compensation to you or other franchisees:

- 1. We reserve the right to own, franchise, or operate Franchised Businesses at any location outside of the Territory, regardless of the proximity to your Franchised Business.
- 2. We reserve the right to use the Marks and the System to sell any products or services, similar to those, which you will sell, through any alternate channels of distribution within or outside of the Territory. This includes other channels of distribution such as television, mail order, catalog sales, wholesale, or over the Internet. We exclusively reserve the Internet as a channel of distribution for us, and you may not independently market on the Internet or conduct ecommerce. If we use the Marks to sell the Products and Services that you must sell to a customer in your Territory over the Internet, we or our supplier and manufacturers may, in our sole discretion, provide you with a credit in an amount solely determined by us.
- 3. We reserve the right to use and license the use of other proprietary and non-proprietary marks or methods which are not the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks, whether in alternative channels of distribution or in the operation of a Franchised Business, at any location, including within the Territory, which may be the same as, similar to or different from the Franchised Business operated by you.
- 4. We reserve the right to purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, any business, including a business that competes directly with your Franchised Business, wherever located.
- 5. We reserve the right to acquire and convert to the System operated by us any businesses offering services similar to the Franchised Business including those businesses operated by competitors or otherwise operated independently or as part of, or in association with, any other system or chain, whether franchised or corporately owned and whether located inside or outside of the Territory;
- 6. We reserve the right to implement multi-area marketing programs which may allow us or others to solicit or sell to customers anywhere. We also reserve the right to issue mandatory policies to coordinate these multi-area marketing programs; and
- 7. We reserve the right to provide services directly or indirectly to National Accounts (as defined below) located inside or outside the Territory as described further below.

We or our affiliates have the right to sell and enter into agreements with National Accounts, both inside and outside the Territory. A "National Account" means those customers or accounts we designate in our sole and absolute discretion, regardless of their geographic location, as desiring central billing accounts, or that have at least 20 locations, and such locations are located in more than one franchised or company-owned territory or market. You must participate in any national accounts program (the "National Accounts Program") we designate and comply with the terms of the National Accounts Program as described in the Operations Manual or as we otherwise describe in writing. You understand that we will establish the rules under which you will participate, and be compensated for participation, in the National Accounts Program at any time. You must pay us any then-current fees associated with the National Accounts Program. If a National Account contacts you directly, you must refer the National Account to us. We will negotiate all contracts with National Accounts and you will not have any right to negotiate any contract or provide services to the National Account without our express written consent.

You have no right of first refusal or similar rights to acquire additional franchises.

## ITEM 13. TRADEMARKS

We own all of the trademarks used by us and our franchisees. The trademarks and service marks listed below and any additional trademarks and service marks are referred to herein as the "Proprietary Marks". Upon execution of our Franchise Agreement, we will license to you the limited right to use the following Trademarks:

MARK	SERIAL NO.	DATE OF APPLICATION
**** 76 FENCE	98128420	August 11, 2023
76 FENCE	98078049	July 10, 2023

We do not have a federal registration for our principal trademark. Therefore, our trademark does not have many legal benefits and rights as a federally registered trademark. If our right to use the trademark is challenged, you may have to change to an alternative trademark, which may increase your expenses.

In addition to the principal marks, we license other secondary trademarks used to promote the business, including certain design marks using our logo and trade dress. We claim common law trademark protection in these secondary marks.

Presently, there are no agreements in effect that significantly limit our rights to use or license the use of the trademark listed in this Item in a manner material to the franchise. All uses of the Proprietary Marks of which we are aware occur with our permission. We know of no infringing use of the Proprietary Marks that could materially affect your use of them.

With respect to the above federal registrations, all affidavits of use have been timely filed. We intend to file all necessary affidavits of use and renewal applications when they become due. There are no currently effective material determinations of the Patent and Trademark Office, the Trademark Trial

and Appeal Board, or the Trademark Administrator of any state or any court, nor are there any pending infringement, opposition, or cancellation proceedings or material litigation, involving any of the above Proprietary Marks. None of the registrations are due for renewal. There have as yet been no presently effective determinations of any trademark office, administrator, or court. There are no pending interference, infringement, opposition, or cancellation proceedings, nor any currently effective material determinations of the United States Patent and trademark Office, the Trademark Trial and Appeal Board, or any state trademark administrator or court, nor any pending litigation involving any of the above marks or names.

A federal or state trademark or service mark registration does not necessarily protect the use of the concerned mark against a prior user in a given relevant market area. Therefore, prior to entering into the Franchise Agreement, you should check and be sure that there are no existing uses of our mark or names or any marks or names confusingly similar to any of them within the market area where you want to do business. If you find any similar names or marks, you must immediately notify us. Any action to be taken in that event is strictly within our discretion.

You must follow our rules and regulations with respect to the use of the Proprietary Marks. You cannot use any of the Proprietary Marks or any other marks, names, or indicia of origin that are or may be confusingly similar to the Proprietary Marks as part of a corporate name or other legal name.

You must promptly notify us of any unauthorized use of the Proprietary Marks, any challenge to the validity of the Proprietary Marks, or any challenge to our ownership of, right to use and to license others to use, or your right to use, the Proprietary Marks. We have the right to direct and control any administrative proceeding or litigation involving the Proprietary Marks, including any settlement. We have the right, but not the obligation, to take action against uses by other that may constitute infringement of the Proprietary Marks. We have no obligation to defend you against any third-party claim, suit, or demand arising out of your use of the Proprietary Marks. If there is any litigation relating to your use of the Proprietary Marks, you must execute all documents and do all things as may be necessary to carry out a defense or prosecution, including becoming a nominal party to any legal action.

We reserve the right to substitute different proprietary marks for use in identifying the System and the business operating under it if we, in our sole discretion, determine that substitution of different marks as Proprietary Marks will be beneficial to the System. You must comply with such change, revision, or substitution and bear all expenses associated with them.

You must immediately notify us of any claim of infringement by or challenge to your use of any names or marks licensed to you by the Franchise Agreement. You must cooperate with us fully and communicate concerning such matter with no one but our counsel and us. We have the sole discretion to determine what action to take, if any, regarding the matter. Should we elect to take legal or administrative action, you agree to join as a party to such action, or allow the action to be brought solely in your name, as and only if we so direct. We will indemnify and reimburse you for damages obtained by a third party based on your use of the Proprietary Marks provided you have at all times fully complied with the indemnification provisions of the Franchise Agreement. We have the right, and you agree at our direction, to modify or discontinue the marks or names in question, or to add marks, names, logotypes and/or commercial symbols. Whenever we make a decision to modify, add, or discontinue the marks, names, logotypes, and/or commercial symbols and we retain the right to license the modified or discontinued marks, you agree to make, at your expense, such modifications as may be necessary to comply with our decisions related to use of our marks. If you fully comply with the indemnification provisions of the Franchise Agreement and we lose the right to license the 76 FENCE mark or logo or other proprietary marks to you,

we will pay the reasonable cost of changing over your signage, business cards, and stationery in an amount not to exceed your initial investment in these items.

### ITEM 14. PATENTS, COPYRIGHTS, AND PROPRIETARY INFORMATION

You do not receive the right to use an item covered by a patent or copyright registration, but you can use the proprietary information in our Operations Manual, our business processes all of which are trade secrets owned by us. The Operations Manual is described in Item 11. Although we have filed no applications for a copyright registration for the Operations Manual, we claim a copyright and the information is proprietary. Item 11 describes limitations on the use of this manual by you and your employees. Furthermore, as previously discussed, there are significant copyrights and trademarks that are material to this franchise and we will protect the proprietary nature of those items to the full extent of the law.

If you or your Principals, officers, managers, or employees conceive, invent, create, design and/or develop any ideas, techniques, methods, processes or procedures, formulae, products, packaging or other concepts and features relating to business operations, business practices or the manufacturing, production, marketing or sale of wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers, or related goods in connection with the Franchised Business (the "Innovations"), you (or they) will be deemed to have assigned all of your (or other) rights, title and interests in the Innovations, including any intellectual property rights, to us. You and your Principals, officers, managers and employees also must cooperate with us in connection with protecting the Innovations.

If you reproduce any items or materials suitable for copyright protection, you must make sure that each item bears a copyright notice in the form specified by us. You must use the proprietary information only in the manner required by us and in no other manner. This information is strictly confidential. You may not disclose to any person, or use any of that information for any purposes, except disclosure to a person who has signed and delivered to us a confidentiality agreement and whose use is necessary in connection with the operation of your Franchised Business. In addition, you must fully and strictly comply with all security measures required by us for maintaining the confidentiality of all information designated by us as trade secrets.

You will not have the exclusive right to use the Innovations or any of our patents or patent applications, copyrights or proprietary information, nor will you acquire, by use or otherwise, any right, title or interest in or to the Innovations, the copyrights or the proprietary information, other than as expressly contained in, and limited by, the Franchise Agreement. Your right to use the Innovations, the claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, the copyrights and the proprietary information is limited and temporary. Upon expiration or termination of the Franchise Agreement, you may not, directly or indirectly, use the Innovations, the claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, the copyrights or the proprietary information in any manner or for any purpose whatsoever.

You must immediately notify us of any conduct that could constitute infringement of or challenge to the Innovations, the patents or patent applications, the copyrights and the proprietary information. We will decide, in its sole discretion, whether to institute any action in connection with infringement of or challenge to the Innovations, the patents or patent applications, the copyrights and the proprietary information, and will control any proceedings and litigation. We are not required to protect your right to use the Innovations, the patents or patent applications, the copyrights or the proprietary information. We will indemnify you for all damages for which you are held liable in any lawsuit arising out of your use of our Innovations, claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, copyrights and proprietary information in compliance with the Franchise Agreement. We may, in our sole discretion, modify or discontinue use of the Innovations, the claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, the copyrights and the proprietary information and/or use other information and/or rights in their place. If we decide to do so, you must do so also, at your expense. However, if we required you to modify or discontinue use of any material Innovation, the claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, the copyrights or proprietary information and/or use other information and/or rights in their place at any time other than upon renewal of the franchise, and that requirement is a direct result of proceedings or litigation that determined that we and our franchisees' use of such Innovation, claimed subject matter of any patents or patent applications, rights, we will bear the cost of those modifications or discontinuances.

During the term of the Franchise Agreement, you must maintain, to the extent collected, a current list of the names, home addresses, work addresses, e-mail addresses and telephone numbers of the customers who supply you this information (the "Customer List"). You must provide the Customer List to us upon request. The Customer List will be our property at all times, and you must not disclose the Customer List to any person or entity other than us, or sell the Customer List (or any portion of it) to any person or entity without our express written consent.

The franchisee and each Principal, officer, manager and employee will be bound by certain provisions protecting our proprietary rights.

### ITEM 15. OBLIGATION TO PARTICIPATE IN THE ACTUAL OPERATION OF THE FRANCHISED BUSINESS

You are not our employee but you are your own independent business, subject to our rights under the Franchise Agreement. We require that you devote full-time efforts to the Franchised Business (equivalent to at least 40 hours per week). However, if you have hired a manager, who will work full-time (at least 40 hours per week) and dedicate his/her full efforts to operating the Franchised Business ("Manager"), then you are only required to devote part-time (equivalent to15 hours per week) to the Franchised Business.

Unless we otherwise agree in writing, you must be one of the initial trainees. Any of the trainees may act as the Manager for your Franchised Business. The Manager must devote his or her full-time efforts to the management and operation of your Franchised Business. Any replacement or additional Manager that you hire must satisfactorily complete Initial Training before managing your Franchised Business, unless we otherwise agree in writing. Your Manager need not have any equity interest in your franchise.

If the Manager fails to satisfy his or her obligations to operate the Franchised Business due to his/her death, disability, termination of employment or for any other reason, you must satisfy these obligations yourself until you designate a new Manager acceptable to us who has successfully completed the Initial Training, at your expense.

You may hire and retain Managers that meet the hiring criteria set by us and the System-wide recommendations in the Manuals.

### ITEM 16. RESTRICTIONS ON WHAT THE FRANCHISEE MAY SELL

Under the Franchise Agreement, you must sell only the products and services authorized or approved by us or from vendors authorized or approved by us, which presently include fencing products and fencing installation, repair and maintenance services. In addition, we have the right to add or eliminate vendors, products or services at any time. We impose these requirements to control the quality and uniformity of the goods and services you and other franchisees may offer through use of our trade name and trademarks.

You may request permission to sell unapproved products or services; however, you are required to have all such products and services approved by us. We will approve or deny all requests for new products or services within thirty (30) days of proper application by franchisee. Any request not approved within thirty (30) days is deemed unapproved.

You must operate the Franchised Business solely as a residential and commercial fencing installation and service business. You agree not to sell any items through telemarketing, computer marketing, internet sales, mail order catalogs, or any other such system other than the method for which your franchised business is intended. You are only permitted to service customers in your Territory.

You will be obligated to offer and sell those new products and services and to participate in all local, regional and promotional program initiatives and campaigns adopted by us that we require you to participate in. We have the right to designate which of our franchises may, or will be required to, participate in new product or service tests, new or modified product or service offerings and other programs and initiatives that we may, from time to time, develop. If we designate you for participation in any such program, initiative or campaign, you must participate when and as required by us. There are no limits on rights to require you to offer and sell those new products or to participate in those programs, initiatives and campaigns.

### ITEM 17. RENEWAL, TERMINATION, TRANSFER, AND DISPUTE RESOLUTION

This table lists certain important provisions of the franchise, and related agreements. You should read these provisions in the agreements attached to this Disclosure Document.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
ć	a. Length of the franchise term	Franchise Agreement § 2(a)	Initial term is 10 years.

### THE FRANCHISE RELATIONSHIP

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
b.	Renewal or extension of the term	Franchise Agreement § 2(b)	Two 10-year renewal terms provided you meet certain conditions.
			"Renewal" means entering into a consecutive term to operate the same 76 FENCE Franchised Business for a term of ten (10) years. You will be required to sign our then-current form of Franchise Agreement which may contain materially different business terms than your initial agreement.
C.	Requirements for Franchisee to renew or extend	Franchise Agreement § 2(b)	Conditions to renew include: (i) you provide us with the necessary notice of your intent to renew; (ii) you are not in default of the Franchise Agreement; (iii) you do not owe us any past-due amounts; (iv) you have not received more than 2 defaults notices during any 12 month period; (v) you execute our then-current Franchise Agreement, which may include materially different terms than your original Franchise Agreement; (vi) you have the right to operate at the premises; (vii) you sign a general release; and (viii) you renovate or re-equip the Franchised Business.
d.	Termination by Franchisee	n/a	You cannot terminate the Agreement
e.	Termination by Franchisor without cause	n/a	We cannot terminate except for cause.
f.	Termination by Franchisor with cause	Franchise Agreement §§ 17(a) and 17(b)	We have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement for cause, as described in Sections (g) and (h) of this chart.
			The laws of your state may provide additional rights to you concerning termination of a franchise. If the Franchise Agreement contains a provision that is inconsistent with the law, the law will control.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
g.	"Cause" defined – curable defaults	Franchise Agreement § 17(c)	You have the right to cure the following defaults prior to our right to terminate the Franchise Agreement: (i) failure to open within the required time; (ii) failure to pay monies owed to us; (iii) unauthorized transfer; (iv) public health or safety issue; (v) misuse of the Marks or System; (vi) felony conviction; (vii) violation of state or federal discrimination law; (viii) maintenance of false books or records; (ix) submission of 2 or more inaccurate reports; (x) repeated default in 6 months; (xi) more than 3 defaults in any 3 year period; and (xii) failure to make prompt payment of your bills.
h.	"Cause" defined – non- curable defaults	Franchise Agreement §§ 17(a) and 17(b)	We have the right to terminate the Franchise Agreement without notice and without an opportunity to cure for the following defaults: (i) general assignment for the benefit of creditors; (ii) bankruptcy; (iii) insolvency; (iv) bill of equity is filed; (v) receiver is appointed; (vi) proceeding with creditors is instituted; (vii) final judgment of more than \$250,000 remains unsatisfied; (viii) dissolution; (ix) foreclosure; (x) levy of your property; or (xi) property of Franchised Business is sold after a levy.
i.	Franchisee's obligations on termination/ non-renewal	Franchise Agreement §§ 11(e), 14, 15, and 18	Upon termination or non-renewal, you must: (i) cease to operate the Franchised Business; (ii) cease to use any Marks; (iii) return to us all items containing the Marks; (iv) cancel any assumed names containing the Marks; (v) assign the lease to us; (vi) pay all amounts owed to us; (vii) return the Manuals; (viii) transfer telephone numbers and other directory listings; (ix) comply with all post-term non-competition covenants; and (x) sell any inventories.
j.	Assignment of contract by franchisor	Franchise; Agreement § 13(a)	We may freely assign our rights and duties under the Agreement. However, no assignment will be granted except to an assignee who in the good faith judgment of the franchisor is willing and able to assume our obligations.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
k.	"Transfer" by franchisee – defined	Franchise Agreement § 13(b)	Any sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, or gift, whether voluntary or involuntary, directly or indirectly, by operation of law or otherwise, of any direct or indirect interest in you Franchise Agreement, the assets of the Franchised Business, or in you if you are a corporate entity.
Ι.	Franchisor's approval of transfer by franchisee	Franchise Agreement § 13(c)(i)	Our prior written agreement is required for all transfers. The franchise can be terminated for non-compliance. We will not unreasonably withhold approval.
m.	Conditions for franchisor's approval of transfer	Franchise Agreement § 13(d)	Conditions to transfer include: (i) we do not exercise our right of first refusal; (ii) you are in full compliance of the Franchise Agreement; (iii) transferee assumes all of your obligations under the Franchise Agreement and lease; (iv) transferee completes all required training, (v) transferee meets all requirements of a franchisee; (vi) you agree to all post-term obligations; (vii) you pay a transfer fee; (viii) transferee provides financials to us and all other documents requested by us; (ix) transferee refurbishes or remodels the Franchised Business; (x) you sign a general release.
n.	Franchisor's right of first refusal to acquire franchisee's business	Franchise Agreement § 13(c)	We have the option to purchase your business or assets on the same terms as contained in the third-party offer made to you and will give you written notice within 30 days after receipt of the offer of whether we choose to purchase your business or assets on the same terms contained in the offer.
0.	Franchisor's option to purchase franchisee's business	Franchise Agreement: § 18(i) and (k)	We have the right but not the duty to purchase all or a portion of the assets of the Franchised Business at their book value after termination of the Franchise Agreement.
			Upon termination you must assign your lease and phone numbers to us without compensation.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
p.	Franchisee's death or disability	Franchise Agreement § 13(g)	You or your representative must provide a replacement Manager satisfactory to us, and upon your death, your Franchised Business must be transferred within 12 months of your death according to the transfer provisions of the Franchise Agreement
q.	Non- competition covenants during the term of the franchise	Franchise Agreement § 14(a)	You must not own or otherwise engage as an owner, partner, officer, advisor, or otherwise in any other competitive business; influence a business associate of ours to modify its relationship with us, interfere with our business or that of another franchisee.
r.	Non- competition covenants after the fran- chise is terminated/ expires	Franchise Agreement §§ 14 (b) and 18(j)	For 2 years after termination or expiration of the franchise, you must not own or engage in any other similar business located 25 miles of your Franchised Business or 10 miles of any business location licensed by us that sells fencing products and services that are the same as or substantially similar to those sold by 76 FENCE Franchised Businesses or company- owned locations. You will be required to get your managerial staff to agree to follow this same non-competition covenant.
S.	Modification of the agreement	Franchise Agreement §§ 11(e) and 24(f)	We reserve the right to amend this Agreement if a Franchise Agreement change proposed by us is agreed to by 65% of the then-current Franchisees. Otherwise no modifications to the Agreement other than in writing.

	PROVISION	SECTION IN AGREEMENT	SUMMARY
t.	Integration/ merger clause	Franchise Agreement §§ 24(c) and 24(f)	No modifications to the Agreement other than in writing, but we can change the Operating Manual. Also, your agreement terms automatically change if 65% of the then-current franchisees agree with a change proposed by us.
			Only the terms of the franchise agreement are and other related written agreements are binding (subject to applicable state law). Any representations or promises outside of the disclosure document and franchise agreement may not be enforceable.
			Nothing in the Franchise Agreement or in any other related written agreement is intended to disclaim representations made in the franchise disclosure document.
U.	Dispute resolution by arbitration or mediation	Franchise Agreement § 21(a)	Except for certain claims involving the Marks and proprietary information, any lease of sublease, your obligations upon termination, transfer, and matters involving public safety, all disputes not first settled informally requires that the principal(s) of the franchisee: (1) first meet with an officer in King of Prussia, Pennsylvania executive of Franchisor to discuss a resolution; (2) if a mediated settlement conference is not successful, the dispute shall be arbitrated in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, under rules of the American Arbitration Association.
۷.	Choice of forum	Franchise Agreement § 21(a)	AAA, The U.S District Court for the Eastern District of PA, or any court of competent jurisdiction in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, subject to state law.
W.	Choice of law	Franchise Agreement § 21(i)	Pennsylvania law, except federal Lanham Act and federal Arbitration Act, which choice of law is subject to the subjectivity of individual state laws.

#### ITEM 18. PUBLIC FIGURES

We use no public figures to promote the franchise.

#### ITEM 19. FINANCIAL PERFORMANCE REPRESENTATIONS

The FTC's Franchise Rule permits a franchisor to provide information about the actual or potential financial performance of its franchised and/or franchisor-owned outlets, if there is a reasonable basis for the information, and if the information is included in the disclosure document. Financial performance information that differs from that included in Item 19 may be given only if: (1) a franchisor provides the actual records of an existing outlet you are considering buying; or (2) a franchisor supplements the information provided in this Item 19, for example, by providing information about possible performance at a particular location or under particular circumstances.

Part A of this Item 19 contains the historical financial performance information of the outlet owned by our predecessor, CMS ILLINOIS, ("Predecessor Outlet") during the period between January 1, 2023 and November 20, 2023 (the "Part A Measurement Period").

Part B of this Item 19 contains the historical financial performance information of the Predecessor Outlet during the periods between January 1, 2021 and December 31, 2021 and also between January 1, 2022 and December 31, 2022 (the "Part B Measurement Period").

The Predecessor Outlet previously operated a fencing repair and installation business in the Chicago, Illinois area under the name "CMS Fencing" but converted this business to an affiliate-owned 76 FENCE business in July 2023. Currently, the Predecessor Outlet operates in substantially the same manner as a Franchised Business would.

The Predecessor Outlet earned these amounts. Your individual results may differ. There is no assurance you will earn as much.

The remainder of this page is intentionally left blank.

## Part A: 2023

The chart below shows the Gross Sales earned and certain expenses incurred by the Predecessor Outlet during the Part A Measurement Period.

	Amount	Percentage of Gross Sales
Gross Sales	\$1,426,452	100%
Residential Sales	\$1,124,995	78.9%
	\$301,457	21.1%
Commercial Sales Cost of Goods Sold:	\$301,437	Z1.1%
	0005.000	00.0%
Materials	\$325,330	22.8%
Third-party Labor	\$481,096	33.7%
Certain Expenses:		
Payroll	\$48,482	3.4%
Call Center	\$9,638	0.68%
Bank Charges and Fees	\$672	0.05%
Vehicle	\$12,451	0.87%
Insurance	\$3,951	0.28%
Interest	\$1,373	0.10%
Legal and Professional	\$5,606	0.39%
Fees		
Meals and Entertainment	\$677	0.05%
Office Supplies and	\$24,432	1.71%
Software		
QuickBooks Fees	\$7,579	0.53%
Franchise Expenses:		
Advertising Expense	\$60,500	4.24%
Brand Development Fund	\$7,132	
Contribution		0.50%
Royalty	\$114,116	8.00%
Accounting Vendor Fees	\$6,000	.42%
¥		
Net Income	\$317,417	22.2%

## Part B: 2021 and 2022

The chart below shows the Gross Sales earned by the Predecessor Outlet during the Part B Measurement Period.

	2021	2022
Gross Sales	\$702,408.54	\$1,118,446.41

## **NOTES**

1. "Gross Sales" means the entire amount of all of the revenues from the ownership or operation of the Predecessor Outlet, whether the revenues are evidenced by cash, credit, checks, services, property, or other means of exchange.

2. "Costs of Goods Sold" means the entire amount spent by the Predecessor Outlet for materials and third-party labor used in the operation of the Predecessor Outlet during the Measurement Period.

3. "Certain Expenses" means the amounts spent by the Predecessor Outlet for certain expenses used in the operation of the Predecessor Outlet during the Measurement Period. "Certain Expenses" does not include rent, your local advertising requirement, Accounting Software Fees, Scheduling and CRM Software Fees, Technology Fees, rent, amounts expended to attend the initial training program, and other expenses necessary to open and begin operating a Franchised Business.

4. "Franchise Expenses" represents the amount that the Predecessor Outlet would have paid to us in connection with Royalty and Brand Development Fund Contributions if it was operating as a franchisee.

This information was provided to us by the Predecessor Outlet. We have not audited or independently verified the data submitted by the Predecessor Outlet and no assurance can be offered that the data does not contain inaccuracies that an audit might disclose. We will provide you with written substantiation for the financial performance representation upon reasonable request.

# Caution: Some business opportunities have earned this amount. There is no assurance you will do as well. If you rely upon our figures, you must accept the risk of not doing as well.

Your sales and expenses will vary depending upon the location of your business. The Predecessor Outlet is located in the Chicago, Illinois metropolitan area. Rent and other operating costs may vary depending upon your location. This analysis does not contain complete information concerning your potential operating costs. Operating costs may vary substantially from business to business.

We recommend that you make your own independent investigation to determine whether or not the franchise may be profitable to you. You should use the above information only as a reference in conducting your analysis and preparing your own projected income statements and cash flow statements.

We suggest strongly that you consult your financial advisor or personal accountant concerning financial projections and federal, state and local income taxes and any other applicable taxes that you may incur in operating a Franchised Business.

Other than the above, we do not make any representations about a franchisee's future financial performance or the past financial performance of company-owned, licensed, or franchised outlets. We also do not authorize our employees or representatives to make any such representations either orally or in writing. If you are purchasing an existing outlet, however, we may provide you with the actual records of that outlet. If you receive any other financial performance information or projections of your future income, you should report it to the franchisor's management by contacting Ed Samane, 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406, 610-768-0114, the Federal Trade Commission and the appropriate state regulatory agencies.

## ITEM 20. LIST OF OUTLETS AND FRANCHISE INFORMATION

	Year	s 2021 to 2023		
Outlet Type	Year	Outlets at the Start of the Year	Outlets at the End of the Year	Net Change
Franchised	2021	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0
Company-	2021	0	1	+1
Owned*	2022	1	1	0
	2023	1	1	0
Total Outlets	2021	0	1	+1
	2022	1	1	0
	2023	1	1	0

Table No. 1 Systemwide Outlet Summary for Vears 2021 to 2023

\*This outlet is operated by our affiliate, CMS Illinois, which previously operated a fencing repair and installation business in the Chicago, Illinois area under the name "CMS Fencing" but converted this business to an affiliate-owned 76 FENCE business in July 2023.

#### Table No. 2 Transfers of Outlets from Franchisees to New Owners (Other than the Franchisor) for Years 2021 to 2023

State	Year	Number of Transfers
Total	2021	0
	2022	0
	2023	0

Table No. 3
Status of Franchise Outlets for
Vears 2021 to 2023

				16013 202	1 10 2025			
State	Year	Outlets	Outlets	Termina-	Non-	Reacquired	Ceased	Outlets
		at Start	Opened	tions	Renewals	by	Operations –	at End of
		of Year				Franchisor	Other Reasons	the Year
Total	2021	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2022	0	0	0	0	0	0	0
	2023	0	0	0	0	0	0	0

Table No. 4 Status of Company-Owned Outlets for Years 2021 to 2023

			Years 20	21 to 2023			
State	Year	Outlets at Start of Year	Outlets Opened	Outlets Reacquired From Franchisee	Outlets Closed	Outlets Sold to Franchisee	Outlets at End of the Year
Illinois	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	1
Total	2021	0	1	0	0	0	0
	2022	1	0	0	0	0	1
	2023	1	0	0	0	0	1

© 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC 2024 Franchise Disclosure Document

Table No. 5
Projected Openings as of December 31, 2023

Column 1	Column 2	Column 3	Column 4
State	Franchise Agreements Signed but Outlet Not Opened	Projected New Franchised Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year	Projected New Company-Owned Outlets in the Next Fiscal Year
Pennsylvania	1	0	0
TOTALS	0	7	0

Among the attached Exhibits you will find:

A. Exhibit B-1 Listing of Current Franchisees lists the names of all current franchisees and the addresses and telephone numbers of their Franchised Business as of December 31, 2023.

B. Exhibit B-2 Listing of Certain Past Franchisees lists the name, city, state, and the current business telephone number (or, if unknown, the last known home telephone number) of every franchisee who had a Franchised Business terminated, canceled, not renewed, or otherwise voluntarily or involuntarily ceased to do business under the Franchise Agreement during our most recently completed fiscal year or who has not communicated with us within 10 weeks of the issuance date of this FDD. If you buy this franchise, your contact information may be disclosed to other buyers when you leave the franchise system.

During the last three fiscal years, we have not signed confidentiality clauses with any current or former franchisees.

There are no trademark-specific franchisee organizations associated with the franchise system being offered which we have created, sponsored, or endorsed.

There are no independent franchisee organizations that have been asked to be included in this disclosure document.

## ITEM 21. FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

Attached as Exhibit C is our unaudited opening day balance sheet as of January 1, 2024 and our unaudited profit and loss statement and balance sheet as of March 31, 2024. Our fiscal year end is December 31. We have not been franchising for three years so we cannot provide additional financial statements.

## ITEM 22. CONTRACTS

Copy of the following contracts or documents are also attached as Exhibits hereto:

Exhibit A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT Exhibit D STATE SPECIFIC INFORMATION Exhibit G GENERAL RELEASE AGREEMENT

## Exhibit H ACH/EFT TRANSFER AGREEMENT Exhibit I AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER Exhibit J FIRST ADDENDUM TO RENEWAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

# ITEM 23. RECEIPT

You will find copies of a detachable receipt in Exhibit K at the very end of this disclosure document. Please sign both acknowledging receipt of this disclosure document and return one of them to us for our files.

# EXHIBIT A

# FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

# 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

THIS FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (the "Agreement") is made and entered into as of the \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_\_ by and between 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, a Pennsylvania limited liability company ("Franchisor"), with its principal office located at 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, 19406, and \_\_\_\_\_\_, a \_\_\_\_\_\_ together with the undersigned Shareholders and Guarantors (hereafter collectively referred to as the "Franchisee"), with its principal office located at \_\_\_\_\_\_.

## RECITALS:

**A.** Franchisor has expended time, money and effort to develop a unique system for operating a business which sells, furnishes and installs wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers. (The methods of operation are referred to herein as the "System"; the chain of current and future **76 FENCE** locations are referred to herein as the "Chain").

**B.** The distinguishing characteristics of the System include the name "**76 FENCE**," quality and distinctive wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing services for residential and commercial customers, and consistency and uniformity of products and services, all of which may be improved, amended and further developed by Franchisor from time to time.

**C.** Franchisor identifies its goods and services with certain service marks, trade names and trademarks, including, but not limited to, the "**76 FENCE**" trademark (federal serial number 98/078,049) and the 76 FENCE logo, (federal serial number 98/128,420), as well as certain other trademarks, service marks, slogans, logos and emblems which have been and which may hereafter be designated by Franchisor for use in connection with the System (the "Marks").

**D.** Franchisee desires to obtain a license from Franchisor for use of the Marks and the System solely for the operation of a business utilizing a combination of the concepts provided for in this Agreement at the location listed below (the "Franchise"), and Franchisee desires to use the Marks and the System, and to obtain and use, the methods, know how, experience and form of operation acquired, devised and/or established by Franchisor and other benefits derived from this license relationship strictly in accordance with the provisions set forth below.

NOW, THEREFORE, in consideration of the recitals and the mutual agreements set forth below and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

# 1. <u>Grant; Reservation of Rights</u>.

(a) Franchisor hereby grants to Franchisee, on the terms and conditions contained in this Agreement, and Franchisee accepts from Franchisor, a license to establish, own, and operate under the System, one 76 FENCE business ("Franchised Business") at the location specified on Exhibit A ("Location") and the right to use Franchisor's Marks and other intellectual property and proprietary information and products owned by Franchisor. Franchisee agrees to identify the Franchised Business and all of the items Franchisee sells or offers for sale only by the Marks. Franchisee has no right to use the System or the Marks for any purpose other than expressly provided herein.

(b) Pursuant to this grant, Franchisee, at its own expense, shall equip, staff, open and operate the Franchised Business at the Location, in accordance with this Agreement. Unless otherwise agreed in a writing executed by Franchisor, Franchisee shall commence operating the Franchised Business within one hundred and fifty (150) days after the execution of this Agreement, and shall diligently operate such business in accordance with this Agreement and the Manual, as defined in Section 11 herein, for the Term stated herein. Failure to timely open the Franchised Business shall constitute an event of default under the Agreement.

(c) Among other rights as set forth in this Agreement, Franchisor specifically reserves the following rights, which Franchisor may exercise without any compensation to Franchisee or other franchisees:

- 1. The right to own, franchise, or operate 76 FENCE locations at any location outside of the Territory, regardless of the proximity to the Territory;
- 2. The right to use the Marks and the System to sell any products or services, similar to those, which Franchisee will sell, through any alternate channels of distribution within or outside of the Territory. This includes other channels of distribution such as television, mail order, catalog sales, wholesale, or over the Internet. Franchisor exclusively reserves the Internet as a channel of distribution, and Franchisee may not independently market on the Internet or conduct ecommerce. If Franchisor uses the Marks to sell the Services that Franchisee must sell to a customer in the Territory over the Internet, Franchisor or its supplier and manufacturers may, in their sole discretion, provide Franchisee with a credit in an amount solely determined by Franchisor;
- 3. Th right to use and license the use of other proprietary and non-proprietary marks or methods which are not the same as or confusingly similar to the Marks, whether in alternative channels of distribution or in the operation of a business, at any location, including within the Territory, which may be the same as, similar to or different from the Franchise operated by Franchisee;
- 4. The right to purchase or be purchased by, or merge or combine with, any business, including a business that competes directly with the Franchise, wherever located;
- 5. The right to acquire and convert to the System and Chain operated by us any businesses offering services similar to the Franchise including those businesses operated by competitors or otherwise operated independently or as part of, or in association with, any other system or chain, whether franchised or corporately owned and whether located inside or outside of the Territory;
- 6. The right to implement multi-area marketing programs which may allow Franchisor or others to solicit or sell to customers anywhere and the right to issue mandatory policies to coordinate these multi-area marketing programs; and
- 7. The right to provide services directly or indirectly to National Accounts (as defined below) located inside or outside the Territory as described further below.

# 2. <u>Term, Expiration, and Renewal</u>.

(a) <u>Initial Term</u>. The initial term of this Agreement shall commence upon the execution of this Agreement, and shall expire at midnight on the day preceding the tenth (10<sup>th</sup>) anniversary date of execution of this Agreement (the "Term" or the "Initial Term"), unless this Agreement has been sooner terminated in accordance with the terms and conditions herein.

(b) <u>Renewal Term</u>. Upon expiration of the Initial Term, Franchisee will have the right to be granted a renewal of the Franchise for two (2) additional consecutive periods of ten (10) years

from date of expiration of the Initial Term or the first Renewal Term (each a "Renewal Term"), provided the following conditions have been met:

(i) Franchisee has given Franchisor written notice of its intent to renew the Franchise not less than six (6) months nor more than nine (9) months prior to the expiration of the Initial Term; provided that if Franchisor has not received notice from Franchisee of its desire to renew within such period, Franchisor will notify Franchisee in writing and Franchisee shall have a period of ten (10) days from the date notice is given to provide Franchisor with notice of its intent to renew;

(ii) Franchisee is not in default of any of the provisions of this Agreement or any other Agreement with Franchisor both at the time Franchisee gives notice of its intent to exercise its rights under the terms of this **Section 2(b)** and at the commencement of the Renewal Term;

(iii) All debts and obligations of Franchisee under this Agreement shall be current, including but not limited to Franchisee's obligations to make contributions to the Brand Development Fund (as defined herein) and each Cooperative (as defined herein) of which Franchisee is a member;

(iv) Franchisee has not received more than two (2) notices of default during any consecutive twelve-month (12) month period during the Initial Term;

(v) Franchisee executes and delivers to Franchisor, within thirty (30) days after delivery to Franchisee, the form of the **76 FENCE** Franchise Agreement being offered to new franchisees on the date Franchisee gives the notice under **Section 2(b)(i)**, including all exhibits and Franchisor's other then-current ancillary agreements, which agreements shall supersede this Agreement in all respects, and the terms and conditions of which may substantially differ from this Agreement;

(vi) Franchisee secures the right to continue possession of the Premises (as defined herein) for a period at least equal to the term of the Franchise Agreement to be executed as provided in **Section 2(b)(v)**, or alternatively Franchisee secures premises at another location approved by Franchisor for the same period;

(vii) Franchisee executes and delivers to Franchisor a general release, in the form prescribed by Franchisor, releasing, to the fullest extent permitted by law, all claims that Franchisee may have against Franchisor and its affiliates and subsidiaries, and their respective officers, directors, shareholders and employees in both their corporate and individual capacities in a form and content satisfactory to Franchisor; and

(viii) Franchisee shall make or provide for in a manner satisfactory to Franchisor, such renovation and re-equipping of the Franchised Business as Franchisor may require, including, without limitation, renovation or replacement of signs, equipment, furnishings, fixtures and decor, to reflect the then-current standards and image of the System.

(c) <u>Expiration</u>. Renewal of the Franchise after the Initial Term shall not constitute a renewal or extension of this Agreement, but shall be conditioned upon satisfaction of the above provisions and shall, upon expiration of the Initial Term, be governed by the Franchise Agreement then executed by Franchisee. If Franchisee fails to meet any of the conditions under **Section 2** with

respect to renewal of the Franchise, then the Franchise shall automatically expire at the end of the Initial Term.

(d) <u>Non-renewal</u>. Franchisor may choose not to grant Franchisee's renewal request if (i) Franchisor provides Franchisee with 180 days' notice, (ii) the Franchise System has no more than one Franchise then operating in the Territory you serve and (iii) the refusal is not for the purpose of converting the Franchise to a company-owned location.

#### 3. <u>Franchise Fees and Payments</u>.

(a) <u>Initial Franchise Fee, Royalties and Technology Fee</u>. In consideration of Franchisor's execution of this Agreement and the services that Franchisor will perform, Franchisee agrees to pay to Franchisor, at its principal office as set forth on the first page of the Agreement, or at such other place as Franchisor may from time to time designate, the following fees:

(i) Upon execution of this Agreement, an initial franchise fee (the "Initial Franchise Fee as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto. Franchisee acknowledges that the initial grant of the Franchise constitutes the sole consideration for the payment of the Initial Franchise Fee which shall be earned upon execution of this Agreement and shall not be refundable under any circumstances.

(ii) In further consideration of the grant of the Franchise and in consideration of Franchisor's ongoing services to Franchisee, Franchisee agrees to pay to Franchisor a weekly continuing royalty fee (the "Royalty"), as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto for each Territory operated by Franchisee. The Royalty is due and payable weekly via an Electronic Funds Transfer ("EFT") withdrawal from an account you designate ("Due Date"). If Franchisee fails to pay the full amount of the Royalty when due or Franchisee has insufficient funds to cover the electronic transfer when initiated by Franchisor, Franchisee shall pay interest on the amount due and unpaid at an interest rate equal to the lower of eighteen percent (18%) per year or the maximum interest rate allowed by law, whichever is lower.

(iii) In addition to the Royalty and in consideration of the technology and support services provided by Franchisor and/or its designated vendor, Franchisee agrees to pay to Franchisor the following fees:

(a) a monthly technology fee (the "Technology Fee"), as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto. The Technology Fee is due and payable monthly via an EFT withdrawal from an account you designate.

(b) a monthly call center fee (the "Call Center Fee"), as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto. The Call Center Fee is due and payable monthly and is paid directly to Franchisor's approved vendor. This fee is based on how many minutes the Franchise uses of the Call Center. Franchisee must have its phone answered by a live person 24 hours a day.

(c) a monthly accounting software fee (the "Accounting Software Fee") and monthly accounting service fee (the "Accounting Service Fee"), as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto. The Accounting Software Fee and Accounting Service Fee are due and payable monthly and are paid directly to Franchisor's approved vendor.

(d) a monthly scheduling and CRM software fee (the "Scheduling and CRM Software Fee"), as set forth on Exhibit A attached hereto. The Scheduling and CRM Software Fee is due and payable monthly and is paid directly to Franchisor's approved vendor.

If Franchisee fails to pay the full amount of the fees listed above when due or Franchisee has insufficient funds to cover the electronic transfer when initiated by Franchisor, Franchisee shall pay a fee of \$45 per incident plus interest on the amount due and unpaid at an interest rate equal to the lower of eighteen percent (18%) per year or the maximum interest rate allowed by law, whichever is lower. Franchisor reserves the right to modify the manner of payment, the recipient of the payment, and the amount of the fees listed above upon notice to Franchisee.

(iv) On each Due Date, Franchisor will transfer from the Franchisee's bank operating account ("Account") the amount reported to Franchisor in Franchisee's sales report or determined by Franchisor by the records obtained by Franchisor, as well as any other amounts due to Franchisor under this Agreement or any other agreement between Franchisor and Franchisee. If a transfer from Franchisee's Account is refused, an administrative fee of Fifty Dollars (\$50) will be assessed, as well as reimbursement to Franchisor of any fee its bank charges for uncollected deposit funds. If Franchisee has not reported Gross Sales to Franchisor for any fiscal period, Franchisor will transfer from the Account an amount calculated in accordance with its estimate of the Gross Sales during the fiscal period. If, at any time, Franchisor determines that Franchisee has underreported its Gross Sales, or underpaid the Royalty fee or other amounts due to Franchisor under this Agreement, or any other agreement, Franchisor shall initiate an immediate transfer from the Account in the appropriate amount in accordance with the foregoing procedure, including interest as provided in this Agreement. Any overpayment will be credited to the Account effective as of the first reporting date after, Franchisor and Franchisee determine that such credit is due. Alternatively, the Franchisor shall have the right in lieu of the Royalty report submission procedure outlined above to obtain Gross Sales data derived directly from electronic communication with any point of sale system established by Franchisee.

In connection with payment of the Royalty and Technology Fee by EFT, Franchisee shall: (1) comply with procedures specified by Franchisor in the Manual; (2) perform those acts and sign and deliver those documents as may be necessary to accomplish payment by EFT as described in this Section; (3) give Franchisor an authorization in the form designated by Franchisor to initiate debit entries and/or credit correction entries to the Account for payments of the Royalty and other amounts payable under this Agreement, including any interest charges; and (4) make sufficient funds available in the Account for withdrawal by EFT no later than the Due Date for payment thereof; and (5) maintain a single bank account to make all payments required by this Agreement. Franchisee must advise Franchisor at least fifteen (15) business days prior to any change in Franchisee's bank account or financial institution; no such change will be permitted without the prior written authorization of Franchisor. To ensure the orderly electronic transfer of the royalties and all other fees as outlined in this Section 3, Franchisee will enter into and maintain a banking agreement with the financial institution which will be responsible for the transfer and payment of the fees owed by Franchisee to Franchisor, and a copy of that agreement will

be submitted to Franchisor prior to the effective date of this Agreement. Franchisee shall not withhold any payments required to be made under this Agreement on any grounds, including any allegations of Franchisor's non-performance.

Failure by Franchisee to have sufficient funds in the Account shall constitute a default of this Agreement and may subject this Agreement to termination for cause as hereinafter set forth. Franchisee shall not be entitled to set off, deduct or otherwise withhold any Royalties, advertising contributions, interest charges or any other monies payable by Franchisee under this Agreement on grounds of any alleged nonperformance by Franchisor of any of its obligations or for any other reason.

**4.** <u>**Franchisor Services**</u>. During the Term, Franchisor agrees to provide to Franchisee the following services:

(a) review and approve the lease for the Location, if applicable. Franchisee is permitted to operate the Franchise from its home, but if Franchisee chooses to lease a space for the Location, then Franchisor must approve such lease in writing before Franchisee signs such lease or begins any construction of improvements;

(b) provide specifications for furniture, equipment (including telephone), supplies and POS/computer system, software requirements. etc., necessary to open your Franchised Business in a timely manner and according to standards and specifications; specifically, standards and specifications for all services to be sold in the operation of the Franchised Business, as well as other products and materials used in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business;

(c) provide, free of charge, a single pre-opening management training program ("Initial Training") for the owner of the Franchisee (if any) and/or the Manager (as defined in **Section 11(a)**) approved by Franchisor (training of additional personnel at the Initial Training Program shall be billed to Franchisee at the rate of \$500 per day), and such other training for employees of Franchisee at the locations and for such periods as may be designated by Franchisor from time to time; provided that Franchisee shall be responsible for all expenses incurred by such persons in connection with training, including, without limitation, all cost of travel, lodging, meals and wages;

(d) Franchisor may offer conferences and other training courses relating to the industry and to the conduct of the Franchised Business. Franchisor may have an annual meeting which Franchisee, and/or the Manager, if applicable, are required to attend. Franchisees are required to attend all conferences and other required training courses designated as required. These courses may be conducted by Franchisor's employees and/or by other trainers and will address various aspects of the Franchised Business and other topics of interest to Franchisees. Franchisor has the right to charge Franchisee a tuition fee for each attendee, whether or not the attendee is required to attend, which is currently \$750 per person. Additionally, Franchisee will be responsible for all transportation, lodging, food and other costs incurred by the attendees in attending such event. If Franchisee does not attend a scheduled required event, Franchisee will be charged a \$1,000 fee;

(e) Franchisee hereby grants Franchisor and its agents the right to enter the Premises and/or the Franchised Business at any time prior to occupancy by the Franchisee in order to inspect, photograph, and/or videotape on-going new construction or leasehold improvements, designs, purchased and installed equipment, operations and the performance of any and all services by Franchisee and/or Franchisee's employees, invitees or agents. Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor's representatives with those inspections by rendering whatever assistance they may reasonably request, including assistance necessary to enable Franchisor to

contact and interview any architect, designer, vendor, contractor, sub-contractor or Franchisee employee. Upon reasonable notice from Franchisor, and without limiting Franchisor's other rights under this Agreement, Franchisee, at its sole expense, shall take such steps as deemed to be necessary by the Franchisor to immediately correct any and all deficiencies detected during any such inspection, including without limitation, correcting construction deficiencies or defects, replacing equipment and supplies, and requiring the Franchisee to desist from the further use of any equipment, designs, advertising materials, products, and/or supplies that do not conform with Franchisor's then-current plans and specifications, standards or requirements.

(f) Franchisor shall communicate to Franchisee information relating to the operation of a 76 FENCE location, and to the extent necessary or pertinent to the operation of the Franchised Business, Franchisor's know-how, new developments, techniques and improvements in the areas of management, employee training, , marketing, sales and customer service.

#### 5. <u>Territorial Provisions</u>.

**Territory.** Franchisee shall be granted a geographic area containing approximately (a) 300.000 people to serve via its Franchise ("Territory"). Subject to the provisions of this Section 5. provided Franchisee is not in default, Franchisor agrees that during the Term it will not locate nor license another to locate a 76 FENCE location in the Territory. Franchisee may purchase the right to operate in multiple Territories, but, in order to do so, Franchisee must (a) open and begin operating in all Territories at the same time and (b) begin paying all Local Advertising for each Territory at the same time. Until such time as the Location is identified and agreed upon in Exhibit A, no Territory will be granted to Franchisee and Franchisor shall have the right to locate other franchises anywhere Franchisor determines without interfering with any territorial rights of Franchisee. Franchisee expressly acknowledges that may not otherwise operate their Franchise at any location other than Location as defined in Section 6 below and on Exhibit A. Franchisor does not warrant or represent that no other 76 FENCE location will solicit or make any sales within the Territory, and Franchisee hereby expressly acknowledges and agrees that such solicitations or sales may occur within the Territory. Franchisor shall have no duty to protect Franchisee from any such sales, solicitations, or attempted sales. Franchisee recognizes and acknowledges that (i) it will compete with other 76 FENCE locations which are now, or which may in the future be, located near or adjacent to Franchisee's Territory, and (ii) that such stores may be owned by Franchisor or third parties, or both.

Franchisee may be granted, in Franchisor's sole discretion, express permission to sell to or service customers in an unsold territory adjacent the Territory ("Adjacent Territory"). However, Franchisee must agree that when this Adjacent Territory is granted to another franchisee, Franchisee will, upon receipt of written notice from Franchisor, cease all sales and service efforts within the Adjacent Territory, and return to Franchisor, within 10 days of the notice, all customer and prospect information related to the Adjacent Territory assign to Franchisor or its designee all customer contracts in the Adjacent Territory; and pay to Franchisor any amounts (or a pro rata portion of any amounts) paid by customers within the Adjacent Territory for Services Franchisee has not yet performed. Franchisee does not have any first claim on any Adjacent Territory. Territories are awarded on a first-come, first-served basis to qualified applicants that meet Franchisor's requirements to operate a Franchise. Other than as described in this paragraph, Franchisee may not solicit or accept orders from customers located outside the Territory or use other channels of distribution, including the Internet, catalog sales, telemarketing or other direct marketing.

Customers from the Territory may purchase Services and Products from Franchisor and our affiliates or designees over the Internet, or in other reserved channels of distribution without compensation to Franchisee. If Franchisee advertises or markets the Franchise outside of the Territory, unless otherwise approved by Franchisor, Franchisee will be in breach of this Agreement, and Franchisor would have the right to terminate this Agreement. In addition, Franchisee will be required to pay an Out of Territory Fee in the amount of \$500 plus the Gross Sales of the job at issue per violation.

Franchisor and/or its affiliates have the right to sell and enter into agreements with National Accounts, both inside and outside the Territory. A "National Account" means those customers or accounts Franchisor designates, in its sole and absolute discretion, regardless of their geographic location, as desiring central billing accounts, or that have at least 20 locations, and such locations are located in more than one franchised or company-owned territory or market. Franchisee must participate in any national accounts program (the "National Accounts Program") Franchisor designates and comply with the terms of the National Accounts Program as described in the Operations Manual or as we otherwise described in writing. Franchisee understands that Franchisor will establish the rules under which Franchisee will participate, and be compensated for participation, in the National Accounts Program and that Franchisor may terminate, modify or replace the National Accounts Program at any time. Franchisee must pay Franchisor any thencurrent fees associated with the National Accounts Program. If a National Account contacts Franchisee directly, Franchisee must refer the National Account to Franchisor. Franchisor will negotiate all contracts with National Accounts and Franchisee will not have any right to negotiate any contract or provide services to the National Account without Franchisor's express written consent.

Franchiser reserves the right to modify the Territory at the time Franchisee executes a Renewal Franchise Agreement to conform the size of the Territory to then-current standards for protected territories that are being granted to new franchisees, for example, if there has been an increase or decrease in the population or number of qualified households within the original Territory, or if Franchisor uses different standards or calculations in determining the size of protected territories. If at the time Franchisee intends to sign a Renewal Franchise Agreement, the original Territory encompasses more than one protected territory based upon then-current standards for determining protected territories, Franchisor may require Franchisee to execute multiple Renewal Franchise Agreements if Franchisee wishes to continue operating within the entire original Territory. If Franchisor determines that Franchisee is unable or unwilling to handle a particular job in the Territory, Franchisor reserves the right to assign that job to another 76 FENCE franchisee, complete the job itself or hire a third-party specialist to assist with the job.

(b) <u>Other Businesses</u>. Franchisee understands and agrees that Franchisor has the right, either directly or through affiliated entities, to operate or franchise or license others to operate businesses other than 76 FENCE locations, whether similar or dissimilar to the business operated under the 76 FENCE concept, and Franchisee agrees that Franchisor and its affiliates may do so within the Territory.

(c) <u>Other Methods of Distribution</u>. Franchisee understands and agrees that Franchisor has the right, directly or through third parties, to manufacture or sell, or both, within Franchisee's Territory, services and products which are the same as or similar to those sold or provided by Franchisee using brand names which are the same as or similar to the Marks, provided that such items are not sold through a 76 FENCE location located within Franchisee's Territory.

(d) <u>Minimum Annual Sales Quota</u>. Franchisor will not operate locations or grant franchises for a Franchise within the Territory unless you do not attain the certain levels of annual gross revenue ("Minimum Annual Sales Quota") as follows by Territory:

Calendar Year	Minimum Annual Sales Quota	
First Calendar Year	\$400,000	
Second Calendar Year	\$600,000	
Third Calendar Year through the Balance of the	\$800,000	
Initial Term and any Interim Period		

There is no Minimum Annual Sales Quota for the first calendar year following the Operational Start Date. The Operational Start Date is set forth on Exhibit A.

If Franchisee signs a Renewal Franchise Agreement, the Minimum Annual Sales Quota will be the amount described in that Agreement. Franchisor has the right to vary the Minimum Annual Sales Quota and how it is determined in any Renewal Franchise Agreement Franchisee may sign. The failure to achieve these Minimum Annual Sales Quotas is a material breach of the Franchise Agreement. If Franchisee fails to meet the Minimum Annual Sales Quota, Franchisor has the right to grant additional franchises within the Territory, reduce the size of the Territory or terminate this Agreement upon 30 days' written notice.

## 6. <u>Premises and Vehicle</u>.

(a) <u>Leased Premises</u>. Franchisee is permitted to operate the Franchise from its home. Franchisor is not obligated to assist Franchisee in locating a site location If Franchisee intends to lease a space for the Location, then Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor letters of intent of possible locations where the Franchisee intends to operate the Franchised Business (the "Premises") for Franchisor's approval. After Franchisee's site is approved, Franchisee shall provide Franchisor with an executed copy of the lease immediately after execution and at such other times as Franchisor may request. The term of the leases plus all options for Franchisee to renew shall together equal or exceed the Term. All leases pertaining to the Premises must be approved by Franchisor has approved in writing. The Location of the Franchise must be within the Territory.

(b) <u>Owned Premises</u>. If Franchisee intends to own the Premises, Franchisee shall obtain approval of the Premises from Franchisor and furnish Franchisor proof of ownership prior to the date Franchisee commences any construction, build-out or remodeling of the Premises. In the event that the Franchisee proposes to lease the Premises from any owner, member, manager, partner, director, officer or other Principal of Franchisee, or from any person or entity related to or affiliated with Franchisee or one or more of Franchisee's owners, partners, directors, officers or other Principals (the "Related Party"), Franchisor may require the Related Party to sign this Agreement and/or separate agreements for the purpose of binding the Related Party to applicable provisions of this Agreement, as determined by Franchisor. Franchisee shall also execute a written lease agreement approved by the Franchisor with the Related Party and deliver a copy to Franchisor.

(c) <u>Premises and Vehicle De-Identification</u>. Regardless of whether the Premises are owned or leased, Franchisee shall remove all signs and other items and indicia which serve, directly

or indirectly, to identify the Premises and the Vehicle as a 76 FENCE location within ten (10) days of the expiration or termination of this Agreement. In the event Franchisee does not comply with this requirement, Franchisor may enter the Premises, without being guilty of trespass and without incurring any liability to Franchisee, to remove all signs and other items identifying the Premises as a 76 FENCE location and to make such other modifications as are reasonably necessary to protect the Marks and Franchisor and to distinguish the Premises from 76 FENCE locations. Provided, however, that this obligation of Franchisee shall be conditioned upon Franchisor giving Franchisee prior written notice of the modifications to be made and the items to be removed. Franchisor reserves the right to institute a leasing program for the vehicle and Franchisee must comply with such program if implemented prior to Franchisee's purchase or lease of a vehicle.

(d) <u>Suitability of Premises</u>. Regardless of whether the Premises are owned or leased, it shall be the responsibility of Franchisee to determine that the Premises can be used, under all applicable laws and ordinances, for the purposes provided herein and that the Premises can be constructed or remodeled in accordance with the terms of this Agreement. Franchisee shall obtain all permits and licenses that may be required to construct, remodel and operate the Franchised Business. Franchisee agrees that the Premises will not be used for any purpose other than the operation of the Franchised Business in compliance with this Agreement.

(e) <u>Relocation: Assignments</u>. Franchisee shall not, without first obtaining Franchisor's written consent, which shall not be unreasonably withheld: (i) relocate the Franchised Business; or (ii) renew or materially alter, amend or modify any lease, or make or allow any transfer, sublease or assignment of its rights pertaining to the Premises.

(f) <u>Vehicle</u>. Franchisee is required to purchase a vehicle to use in connection with the Franchise ("Vehicle"). The Vehicle must be a small pickup truck or large SUV or a different type of vehicle that Franchisor may require in the future. The Vehicle must be in excellent or better condition, meaning no dents, damage or rust. Franchisee must also use Franchisor's designated supplier for a vehicle wrap with Franchisor's Marks. Franchisor reserves the right to institute a leasing program for the vehicle and Franchisee must comply with such program if implemented prior to Franchisee's purchase or lease of a vehicle.

## 7. <u>Proprietary System and Marks; Franchisor Property Rights</u>.

Ownership; Use by Others. Franchisor and its affiliates shall have and retain all (a) rights associated with the Marks other than those expressly licensed herein, including, but not limited to the following: (a) to use the Marks in connection with selling products and services; (b) to grant licenses to others for the Marks, in addition to those licenses already granted to existing Franchisees; (c) to develop and establish other systems using the Marks, similar proprietary marks, or any other proprietary marks, and to grant licenses or franchises thereto without providing any rights therein to Franchisee; and (d) to sell and distribute products via alternate distribution channels bearing the Marks. Franchisee acknowledges that any unauthorized use of the System or the Marks is and shall be deemed an infringement of Franchisor's rights. Franchisee shall execute any documents deemed necessary by Franchisor or its counsel for the protection of the System and the Marks or to maintain their validity or enforceability, or to aid Franchisor in acquiring rights in or in registering any of the System and the Marks or any trademarks, trade names, service marks, slogans, logos and emblems subsequently adopted by Franchisor. Franchisee shall give notice to Franchisor of any knowledge that Franchisee acquires of use by others of the same or similar names or marks or of any claim or litigation instituted by any person or legal entity against Franchisee involving the System or any of the Marks. Franchisee shall cooperate with Franchisor in any suit, claim or proceeding involving the System or the Marks or their use to protect Franchisor's rights and interest in the System and the Marks. In the event of any settlement, award or judgment rendered in favor of Franchisor relating to the use or ownership of the System or the Marks, such settlement, award or judgment shall be the sole property of Franchisor and Franchisee shall not be entitled to or make any claim for all or any part of it.

(b) **Use of Marks.** During the term of this Agreement or thereafter, directly or indirectly, Franchisee shall not commit any act of infringement or contest or aid in contesting the validity or ownership of the System or the Marks, or take any other action to disparage them. Franchisee shall use the Marks only in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business, and shall use them only in the manner authorized by Franchisor. Franchisee shall prominently display the Marks in the manner prescribed by Franchisor on all signs, paper products, and other supplies and packaging materials designated by Franchisor. Franchisee shall not fail to perform any act required under this Agreement, or commit any act which would impair the value of the Marks or the goodwill associated with the Marks. Franchisee shall not at any time engage in any business or market any products or service under any name or mark which is confusingly or deceptively similar to any of the Marks. Franchisee shall not use any of the Marks as part of its corporate or trade name and shall not use any trademark, trade name, service mark, logo, slogan or emblem in connection with the Franchised Business that has not been authorized by Franchisor. Franchisee shall obtain such fictitious or assumed name registrations as may be required by Franchisor or applicable state law. Franchisee shall not attempt to register or otherwise obtain any interest in any Internet domain name, website or URL containing or utilizing any of the Marks or any other word, name, symbol or device which is likely to cause confusion with any of the Marks. Franchisee also acknowledges that its use of the marks pursuant to this Agreement does not give Franchisee any ownership or other interest in or to the Marks, except the license granted by this Agreement.

(c) <u>Designation as Franchisee</u>. Franchisee shall take such additional action as may be necessary under the laws of the state in which the Franchised Business is located to make clear to the public that Franchisee is an independent franchisee of Franchisor and not owned by Franchisor. Franchisee shall post in a conspicuous location at the Premises, as well as on invoices, purchase orders, marketing materials and the like that "This 76 FENCE Franchise is an independently owned and operated Franchisee of 76 Franchise Group, LLC.

(d) <u>Discontinuance of Use: Additional Marks</u>. Franchisor has the right to change, revise, or substitute different Marks for use in identifying the System, the Franchised Business, and the products or services sold or offered for sale through the Franchised Business, if Franchisor, in its sole discretion, determines that change, revision, or substitution of different Marks will be beneficial to the System. In such circumstances, the use of the substitute proprietary marks shall be governed by the terms of this Agreement. Franchisee shall comply with each such change, revision, or substitution and bear all expenses associated therewith. In the event that a court of competent jurisdiction should order, or if Franchisor in its sole discretion should deem it necessary or advisable, Franchisee shall modify or discontinue use of any Mark. Franchisee shall comply with the Franchisor or, if such modification or discontinuance is court-ordered, immediately. Franchisor shall not be obligated to compensate Franchisee for any costs or expenses incurred by Franchisee in connection with any such modification or discontinuance. Franchisee shall also use such additional or substitute Marks as Franchisor shall direct.

(e) <u>Changes in Law Affecting Marks</u>. In the event that the trademark law is amended so as to render inapplicable any of the provisions of this Agreement, Franchisee shall sign any

documents and do such other act and think as in the opinion of Franchisor may be necessary to affect the intent and purpose of the provisions of this Agreement.

(f) <u>Copyrights</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that as between Franchisee and Franchisor, any and all present or future copyrights relating to the System or the 76 FENCE concept, including, but not limited to, wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers, the Manuals, construction plans and specifications and marketing materials, (collectively, the "Copyrights") belong solely and exclusively to Franchisor. Franchisee has no interest in the Copyrights beyond the nonexclusive license granted in this Agreement.

(g) <u>Ideas and Innovations</u>. All inventions, ideas, applications, trademarks, service marks, enhancements, modifications, improvements or other processes, methods and designs, technologies, computer software, electronic code, original works or authorship, formulas, patents, copyrights, marketing and business plans and ideas, and all improvements and enhancements thereto that Franchisee may develop, invent, discover, conceive or originate, alone or in conjunction with any other person or persons during the Term that relate in any way, either directly or indirectly, to the Franchised Business and/or the System (collectively referred to as "Inventions and Ideas") developed by the Franchisee and/or any personal guarantors, either in whole or in part during the Term, shall be the exclusive property of Franchisor. Franchisee must promptly disclose the existence of any and all Inventions and Ideas to Franchisor. Franchisee and all guarantors of this Agreement hereby assign to Franchisor, without compensation, all right, title and interest in such Inventions and Ideas.

Customer and Other Data. Franchisee shall maintain a current list of the names, (h) home addresses, work addresses, e-mail addresses and telephone numbers of the customers and past customers who have provided such information to the Franchised Business (the "Client List"). Franchisee shall provide the Client List to the Franchisor upon request. The Client List shall be the property of Franchisor. Franchisee shall not disclose such information to any person or entity other than Franchisor, or sell such list(s) or any portions thereof to any person or entity without the express written consent of Franchisor. Likewise, other data collected by Franchisee or Franchisee's information technology system (Customer Data and the other data collectively referred to herein as "Franchisee Data") is deemed to be owned by Franchisor, and Franchisee agrees to furnish the Franchisee Data to Franchisor at any time that Franchisor requests it. Franchisor hereby grants Franchisee a limited license to use Franchisee Data while this Agreement or a renewal franchise agreement is in effect, but only in accordance with the policies that Franchisor establishes periodically and applicable law. Franchisee shall not be due any compensation based upon Franchisor use of the Franchisee Data. Franchisee may not sell, transfer, or use Franchisee Data for any purpose other than marketing 76 FENCE products and services.

#### 8. <u>Advertising</u>.

(a) <u>Contributions and Expenditures</u>. Recognizing the value of advertising and the importance of the standardization of advertising to the further hence of the goodwill and public image of the System, Franchisor and Franchisee agree as follows:

(i) <u>Grand-Opening Advertising</u>. Franchisee is required to spend at least \$20,000 on initial marketing for the Franchised Business, which must be spent in the sixty (60) days prior to opening. Franchisor may require that Franchisee pay this amount directly

to Franchisor for Franchisor to spend on Franchisee's behalf. Franchisee may expend additional amounts on such advertising, provided the form and content is approved by Franchisor as provided in Section 8(e).

(ii) <u>Brand Development Fund</u> <u>Monthly Contributions and Expenditures</u>. Each month during the Term for which a brand development fund has been established, Franchisee shall make the following contributions and expenditures for advertising.

Franchisor shall establish and maintain a brand development fund, as described herein (the "Brand Development Fund"). Franchisee shall contribute to the Brand Development Fund, one-half percent (.5%) of the weekly Gross Sales (as defined on Exhibit A) of the Franchised Business. Franchisor is not obligated to keep Brand Development Fund contributions in a separate bank account from Franchisor's general operating accounts.

The Brand Development Fund will be administered by Franchisor, in Franchisor's discretion, and Franchisor may use a professional advertising agency or media buyer to assist Franchisor. Franchisee's contribution to the Brand Development Fund will be in addition to all other advertising fees required by this Agreement.

Franchisor may reimburse itself, its authorized representatives or affiliates from the Brand Development Fund for administrative costs, independent audits, reasonable accounting, bookkeeping, reporting and legal expenses, taxes and all other reasonable direct or indirect expenses that may be incurred by Franchisor or its authorized representatives and associated with the programs funded by the Brand Development Fund. Franchisor assumes no other direct or indirect liability or obligation to collect amounts due to the Brand Development Fund or to maintain, direct or administer the Brand Development Fund. Any unused funds in any calendar year will be applied to the following year's funds, and Franchisor reserves the right to contribute or loan additional funds to the Brand Development Fund on any terms it deems reasonable. Since Franchisor does not have this fund audited, audited financial statements are not available to Franchisees. Franchisor will provide to Franchisee, upon request, an annual accounting for the Brand Development Fund that shows how the Brand Development Fund proceeds have been spent for the previous year and plans to invest the Brand Development Fund for the current year.

Franchisor may use the Brand Development Fund for the creation, production and placement of commercial advertising; internet advertising; agency costs and commissions; creation and production of video, audio and written advertisements; administering multi-regional advertising programs, direct mail and other media advertising; in-house staff creative development, assistance and related administrative costs; local promotions; supporting public relations; market research; website development; public relations efforts including affiliations with charitable organizations related to the Franchised Business; and other advertising and marketing activities, including participating at trade shows or industry associations.

Advertising may be placed in local, regional or national media of Franchisor's choice, including print, direct mail, internet, radio or television. Franchisor does not

guarantee that advertising expenditures from the Brand Development Fund will benefit Franchisee or any other franchisee directly, on a pro rata basis, or at all.

Franchisor will not use Brand Development Fund monies to solicit franchisees. Neither Franchisor's affiliates nor Franchisor receive payments for providing goods or services to the Brand Development Fund, except for reimbursement of expenses as described above.

(b) <u>Regional Cooperative Advertising</u>. Franchisee agrees that Franchisor shall have the right, in its sole discretion, to designate from time to time a geographical area in which the Franchised Business is located or operates for the purpose of establishing an advertising cooperative (the "Cooperative"). If a Cooperative has been established applicable to the Franchised Business at the time Franchisee commences operations hereunder, Franchisee shall immediately become a member of such Cooperative. If a Cooperative applicable to the Franchised Business is established at any later time during the Term, Franchisee shall become a member of such Cooperative no later than thirty (30) days after the date on which the Cooperative commences operation. In no event shall the Franchised Business be required to contribute to more than one Cooperative.

(c) Local Advertising. In addition to the grand opening requirements of Section 8(a)(i), Franchisee is required to spend at least \$3,500 per month for the first Territory plus \$2,000 per month for the second Territory and \$1,500 for each additional Territory on local advertising ("Local Advertising Minimum") for the Franchised Business. Franchisor may, but is not obligated to, require Franchisee to pay its Local Advertising minimum to Franchisor, its affiliate, or designated vendor, on the 1<sup>st</sup> of each month by EFT withdraw, to be used by Franchisor for local advertising in Franchisee's market area on Franchisee's behalf. Local brand development funds will be used to market and advertise the 76 FENCE brand and funds will be used at Franchisor's discretion. Franchisee, at the Franchisee's sole discretion; provided however, all such local advertising shall either have been prepared by Franchisor or approved by Franchisor pursuant to Section 8(e).

(d) <u>Supplemental Advertising</u>. Franchisee shall have the right to conduct, at its separate expense, supplemental advertising in addition to the expenditures specified in this Section 8. All such supplemental advertising shall either have been prepared by Franchisor or approved by Franchisor pursuant to Section 8(e).

(e) <u>Approval by Franchisor</u>. Prior to their use by the Cooperative or by Franchisee, samples of all advertising and promotional materials not prepared or previously approved by Franchisor within the 90-day period preceding their intended use shall be submitted to Franchisor for approval. If disapproval is not received within twenty (20) days from the date of receipt by Franchisor of such materials, Franchisor shall be deemed to have given the required approval. Neither the Cooperative nor Franchisee shall use, and shall cease using, any advertising or promotional materials that Franchisor may at any time disapprove, regardless of whether any such items had been previously approved by Franchisor.

(f) <u>Franchisor Advertising</u>. Franchisor will, from time to time, offer to provide to Franchisee such approved advertising and promotional plans and materials as Franchisor deems advisable. Franchisor expressly disclaims and Franchisee hereby acknowledges that Franchisee has not received or relied upon any warranty regarding the success of any advertising and/or promotional plans or materials recommended by Franchisor for use by Franchisee. Further,

Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that all advertising and promotional plans and materials created in whole or in part by Franchisor are and remain the exclusive property of Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to include promotion of available franchises in all marketing and advertising materials, including, but not limited to, signage in Franchised Business, print media, and TV or radio spots. Franchisor may from time to time expend its own funds to produce such promotional materials and conduct such advertising as it deems necessary or desirable. In any advertising conducted solely by or for Franchisor, Franchisor shall have the sole discretion to determine the products and geographical markets to be included, and the medium employed and Franchisor shall not have any duty or obligation to supply Franchisee with any advertising or promotional materials produced by or for Franchisor at its sole expense.

(g) <u>Ownership of Advertising</u>. Franchisor shall be the sole and exclusive owner of all materials and rights which result from advertising and marketing program produced and conducted, whether by Franchisee, Franchisor, the Cooperative or the Brand Development Fund. Any participation by Franchisee in any advertising, whether by monetary contribution or otherwise, shall not vest Franchisee with any rights in the Marks employed in such advertising or in any tangible or intangible materials or rights, including, copyrights, generated by such advertising. If requested by Franchisor, Franchisee shall assign to Franchisor any contractual rights or copyright it acquires in any advertising.

Use of Website. Franchisee will not, directly or indirectly, establish or operate a (h) website, web page, domain name, internet address, blog, forum or email address that in any way concerns, discusses or alludes to the Franchisor, the System or the Franchisee's Franchised Business without Franchisor's written consent, which Franchisor is not obligated to provide. Further, the Marks may not be used as part of, in conjunction with, to establish or to operate any domain names, internet addresses, blogs, forums or social media sites, unless specifically approved by the Franchisor, which approval we are not obligated to provide. Franchisee will not post, and will take such steps as necessary to ensure that its employees do not post, any information to a social media relating to the Franchisor, the System, the Marks, or the Franchised Business that (a) does not comply with the Franchisor's then-current social networking guidelines described in the Operating Manuals, (b) is derogatory, disparaging, or critical of the Franchisor, the System or the Marks, (c) is offensive, inflammatory or indecent, or (d) harms the goodwill and/or public image of the System and/or the Marks. Franchisee shall not establish or permit or aid anyone else to establish any links to any website or any other electronic or computer generated advertising or communication arrangement which Franchisor may create. Franchisee specifically acknowledges and agrees that, except for social media site postings (which will be subject to this Section), any Website will be deemed "advertising" under this Agreement, and will be subject to (among other things) Franchisor's approval under this Agreement. Franchisor has no obligation to designate one or more web page(s) to describe Franchisee and/or the Franchised Business other than to list the Franchised Business's location. Franchisee shall not establish a separate Website, without Franchisor's prior written approval (which franchisor shall not be obligated to provide). If approved to establish a Website, Franchisee shall comply with Franchisor's policies, standards and specifications with respect to the creation, maintenance and content of any such Website. Franchisor shall have the right to modify the provisions of this Section relating to Websites as Franchisor shall solely determine is necessary or appropriate.

(i) <u>Online Use of Marks</u>. Franchisee shall not use the Marks or any abbreviation or other name associated with Franchisor and/or the System as part of any e-mail address, domain name, and/or other identification of Franchisee in any electronic medium, except as permitted by Franchisor's then-current policies. Franchisee agrees not to transmit or cause any other party to

transmit advertisements or solicitations by e-mail or other electronic media without Franchisor's prior written consent as to Franchisee's plan for transmitting such advertisements.

(j) <u>Social Media</u>. Franchisor may from time to time maintain one or more social media sites (e.g., www.twitter.com; www.facebook.com, or such other social media sites). Franchisee shall not establish or maintain any social media sites utilizing any user names, or otherwise associating with the Marks, without Franchisor's advance written consent. Franchisor may establish a social media account on Franchisee's behalf and allow Franchisee to be an administrator of or use such social media account, but Franchisor must approve all content and can remove any content in its sole discretion Franchisee must adhere to the social media policies established from time to time by Franchisor and Franchisee will require all of Franchisee's employees to do so as well.

(k) <u>Credit Card Processing</u>. Franchisee agrees to use such credit card processing services designated by Franchisor to the extent thereof and to purchase and maintain, at Franchisee's expense, any equipment necessary to permit such credit card processing functionality. Notwithstanding the credit card processing requirement, Franchisor does not represent, nor does it certify or warrant, to Franchisee or Franchisee's customers that the credit card processing service approved by Franchisor is compliant, whether or not certified as such, with the PCI Data Security Standards.

**9.** <u>**Telephone Number**</u>. Franchisee shall establish a local telephone number for the Franchised Business. Franchisee shall keep Franchisor notified as to the current telephone number for the Franchised Business. In no event shall Franchisee use such number for any other business. Franchisee further covenants that in the event it obtains any additional or substitute telephone service or telephone number at the Franchised Business, it will promptly notify Franchisor and such additional or substitute number shall be subject to the terms of this Section 9. Such telephone number shall become the property of Franchisor upon the expiration, termination, or non-renewal of this Agreement and Franchisee agrees to take all necessary steps to transfer the telephone number to Franchisor upon such expiration, termination and non-renewal. Franchisee shall enter into Franchisor's current form of Telephone Listing and Internet Authorization Agreement attached to this Agreement as Exhibit D.

## 10. Home Office, Design and Appearance: Equipment.

(a) <u>Home Office</u>. Franchisee is permitted to operate the Franchise at its home. If Franchisee will operate the Franchised Business personally, then Franchisee may operate from its home. If Franchisee hires a Manager and operates as a semi-absentee owner, then Franchisee is required to lease flex space of a combination office and warehouse space with approximately1,000 square feet. Franchisee shall maintain the exterior decor in such manner as may be prescribed from time to time by Franchisor.

(b) <u>Signs</u>. Franchisee shall prominently display, at its own expense, both on the interior and exterior of the Premises of the Franchised Business, advertising signs in such form, color, number, location and size, and containing such Marks, logos and designs as Franchisor shall designate. Franchisee shall also wrap its Vehicle in the manner and with the materials and design as Franchisor designates. Franchisee will be responsible for ordering any required signage, including an exterior sign for the Franchised Business from an approved vendor at Franchisee's expense. Franchisee shall obtain all permits and licenses required for such signs and shall also be

responsible for ensuring that all signs comply with all laws and ordinances. Franchisee shall not display in or upon the Premises any sign or advertising of any kind to which Franchisor objects.

**Remodeling and Re-equipping.** Franchisor reserves the right to require Franchisee (c) to generally refurbish the Franchised Business, the Vehicle and/or the Premises at Franchisee's expense, in order to conform to the building design, trade dress, color schemes and presentation of the Marks in a manner consistent with the then-current image for 76 FENCE franchises and may include, without limitation, structural changes, installation of new materials and equipment, remodeling, redecoration, changing color schemes, and modifications and/or repairs to existing improvements. Such remodeling and re-equipping may include, without limitation, replacing worn out, obsolete, or dated equipment, fixtures, furnishings and signs; structural modifications, redecorating; purchasing more efficient or improved equipment; or replacing the Vehicle with a new or used vehicle that meets Franchisor's then-current vehicle specifications. Franchisor may require Franchisee to perform remodeling and to purchase equipment at such times as Franchisor, in its sole discretion, deems necessary and reasonable; provided, that Franchisor may not require any remodeling requiring an expenditure in excess of Five Thousand Dollars (\$5,000) during the first two (2) years of the Initial Term. Franchisee acknowledges that equipment, alterations, and renovations required by Franchisor may involve substantial additional investment by Franchisee during the term of this Agreement. In the event of Franchisee's delay, refusal, or failure to make repairs or modifications to the Premises as specified by this Section, Franchisor or its agents may enter the Premises, without further notice and without liability for trespass or other tort and with Franchisee's complete cooperation, and remove, repair, and/or replace, at Franchisee's expense, any items which do not conform to Franchisor's then-current standards and specifications or which are not in conformity with Franchisee's obligation to maintain the Franchised Business and the Premises in the highest degree of repair and condition. In addition to any and all other remedies that the Franchisor may have in law or in equity, Franchisee shall reimburse the Franchisor for all out-of-pocket expenses incurred by Franchisor in connection with any refurbishing work performed by the Franchisor pursuant to this Section, plus an administrative fee of fifteen percent (15%) of the total aggregate amount of expenses incurred by the Franchisor. In the event that the Franchisee fails to reimburse Franchisor within seven (7) days of the date Franchisee is billed for all such amounts, Franchisee authorizes Franchisor to collect all amounts due, including interest, at the rate of eighteen percent (18%) per annum or the maximum amount permitted by law, whichever is lower.

#### 11. <u>Operations, Standards of Quality, Inspections</u>.

(a) <u>Manager</u>. An owner of the Franchisee shall devote full-time efforts to the Franchise (equivalent to at least 40 hours per week). Franchisee may designate an individual to serve as the "Manager" for the Franchise, and in which case an owner of the Franchisee shall devote part-time efforts (equivalent to 15 hours per week) to the Franchise. If hired, the Manager shall meet the following qualifications:

(i) The Manager shall devote full time and best efforts to the supervision and conduct of the development and operation of the Franchised Business and shall agree in writing to be bound by Section 13, 14, 15 and 23 of this Agreement.

(ii) The Manager shall complete Franchisor's initial training requirements and shall participate in and complete to Franchisor's satisfaction all additional training as may be reasonably required by Franchisor. If at any time for any reason the Manager no longer

qualifies to act as such, Franchisee shall promptly designate another Manager subject to the same qualifications set forth in this **Section 11**.

(b) <u>Management of the Franchised Business</u>. The Manager or the owner of the Franchisee, as described above, shall ensure compliance with this Agreement and to maintain Franchisor's high standards. Management responsibility shall include, without limitation;; maintaining the highest standards of service and product quality and consistency; maintaining the Franchised Business and Vehicle in the highest condition of sanitation, cleanliness and appearance; and supervising employees to ensure that the highest standard of service is provided and to ensure that Franchisee's employees deal with customers, suppliers, Franchisor, and all other persons in a courteous and polite manner. The Franchisor shall receive advanced written notice of any change in the Manager.

(c) <u>Compliance with Franchisor's Standards</u>. Franchisee shall operate the Franchised Business through strict adherence to Franchisor's standards, specifications and policies as they now exist, and as they may from time to time be modified. Such standards and policies include, without limitation: (i) services offered; (ii) hours of operation for the Franchised Business; (iii) employee uniform requirements and specifications; and (iv) use of specified emblems and Marks on bags, boxes, gift wrapping and other products. Franchisee agrees to follow the instructions of Franchisor as well as Franchisor's employees, agents.

(d) Training. It will be solely Franchisee's responsibility to ensure that all new employees and current employees are trained to perform their duties in a proper manner at the Franchised Business and Franchisee shall implement and maintain an employee training program, at Franchisee's expense, pursuant to all specifications, standards and procedures prescribed by the Franchisor. In the event that the Franchisee is unable to, or fails to, provide the employee training required by this Section, Franchisor may, at Franchisee's expense, which amount shall be at the rate set forth in the Operations Manuals, but is currently \$500 per diem, plus expenses, including reimbursement for mileage at the then-current IRS reimbursement rate, living and travel expenses, provide the training to Franchisee's employees. Training by Franchisor will be at reasonable times and subject to availability of Franchisor's representatives. In the event that Franchisor provides training to Franchisee's employees upon Franchisee's request, Franchisee hereby releases, indemnifies and holds harmless Franchisor and its affiliates, agents and employees from all claims, causes of action, expenses, costs, debts, fees, liabilities and damages of every kind arising out of or related to the training and/or the continuing education of Franchisee's employees as set forth herein.

(e) <u>Manuals</u>. Franchisor will provide Franchisee with one or more manuals in either written or electronic form which shall contain (i) the mandatory and suggested specifications, standards and operating procedures prescribed from time to time by Franchisor and (ii) information relative to other obligations of Franchisee hereunder and the operation of the Franchised Business (the "Manuals"). The Manuals shall at all times remain the sole property of Franchisor and shall promptly be returned to Franchisor upon the expiration or other termination of this Agreement. Franchisor may, from time to time, revise the contents of the Manuals. To the extent that Franchisor shall deem it necessary or appropriate, Franchisor will provide Franchisee with policy and procedure statements or other written notice of specifications standards and procedures, policies, and other standards and specifications contained in the Manuals, policy and procedure statements and other written notices as issued from time to time by Franchisor. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that all information in the Manuals, policy and procedure statements and other notices constitute confidential information and trade secrets, and shall not

be disclosed at any time by Franchisee. Franchisee shall not copy, disclose, duplicate, record or otherwise reproduce, in whole or in part, for whatever reason, the Manuals or any other communication or information provided by Franchisor. Franchisor shall have the right to modify the policies and procedures of the Manuals at any time, which modifications shall be binding upon Franchisee.

(f) <u>Variations in Standards</u>. Because complete and detailed uniformity under varying conditions may not be possible or practical, Franchisor specifically reserves the right, in its sole discretion and as it may deem in the best interests of Franchisee or the Chain, to vary standards for the Franchised Business or any other location in the Chain based upon peculiarities of particular locations or circumstances, including, but not limited to, density of population and other demographic factors, size of Franchisee's Territory, business practices or customs, or any other condition which Franchisor deems to be of importance to the operation of such Franchised Business or the Chain. Franchisee acknowledges that because of these factor and others, there may be variations from standard specifications and practices throughout the Chain and that Franchisee shall not be entitled to require Franchisor to grant like or similar variations or privileges to Franchisee.

(g) <u>Franchisee Developments</u>. Franchisor shall be deemed the owner and have the right to use and incorporate into the System for the benefit of other franchisees and Franchisor any modifications, ideas or improvements, in whole or in part, developed or discovered by Franchisee or Franchisee's employees or agents, without any liability or obligation to Franchisee or the developer thereof.

(h) <u>Compliance with Laws</u>. Franchisee shall at all times during the Term comply with all laws, ordinances, rules and regulations of all applicable governmental bodies, and pay any and all taxes, assessments, fines and penalties arising out of the operation of the Franchised Business, including state and federal unemployment taxes and sales taxes.

(i) <u>Courtesy, Cooperation, Fair Dealing</u>. In all dealings with customers, suppliers, Franchisor and others, Franchisee will act according to the highest standards of honesty, integrity, fair dealing and ethical conduct. At all times and under all circumstances, Franchisee and its employees shall treat all customer and other persons, including Franchisor's agents, officers, and employees with the utmost respect and courtesy, and shall fully cooperate with Franchisor and its agents, officers, and employees in all aspects of the franchise relationship.

(j) <u>Business Relations</u>. Franchisee shall at all times operate the Franchised Business in a financially sound, prudent and business-like manner and, without limiting the generality of the foregoing, pay all its bills and accounts promptly when due and shall take no action, or omit to take any action, the result of which would be to tend to disrupt, damage or jeopardize Franchisee's relationship with suppliers or customers, Franchisor's good reputation, or the good reputation of Franchisor's other franchisees. Franchisee will not engage in any trade practice or other activity which is harmful to the goodwill or reflects unfavorably on the reputation of Franchisee, Franchisor, the Franchised Business, the Marks, the services and/or products sold at the Franchised Business, or constitutes deceptive or unfair competition or otherwise is in violation of any applicable laws.

(k) <u>Crisis Situations</u>. Franchisee shall notify Franchisor immediately upon the occurrence of any situation that may have a material impact on the Franchisee, Franchisor, Franchised Business, or which could have a deleterious effect on the 76 FENCE brand, Marks or System. Franchisee shall follow all of Franchisor's policies, procedures, and instructions in every

such situation, including, without limitation, managing public relations and communications, as directed by the Franchisor or as specified in the Operating Manuals, whether or not Franchisee has retained outside counsel or a public relations firm to assist with such matters.

## (I) Books and Records; Financial Reporting.

1. <u>Books and Records</u>. Franchisee shall maintain during the term of this Agreement, and shall preserve for at least five (5) years from the dates of their preparation, and shall make available to Franchisor at Franchisor's request and at Franchisee's expense, full, complete and accurate books, records, and accounts in accordance with generally accepted accounting principles. Franchisee shall maintain such records, unless otherwise authorized by Franchisor, at the Location.

2. <u>Submission of Performance Reports</u>. Franchisee shall submit to Franchisor, for review or auditing, financial statements, including a balance sheet and income statement prepared on a monthly basis, Gross Sales reports and performance reports for monthly periods, and such forms, reports, records, information, and data as Franchisor may reasonably designate, in the form and at the times and places reasonably required by Franchisor, including without limitation, by electronic telecommunications data transmission methods, upon request and as specified from time to time in the Manuals or otherwise in writing. Franchisee also shall immediately notify Franchisor in writing when one or more liens or judgments are filed against the Franchisee, the Franchised Business and/or any of the personal guarantors (if any) under this Agreement.

3. Submission of Financial Statements and Tax Returns. Franchisee must supply to Franchisor, monthly profit and loss statements by the 25<sup>th</sup> of each month, for the preceding month. Franchisee shall submit, within sixty (60) days following the close of business of Franchisee's fiscal year, copies of a balance sheet, profit and loss statement and cash flow report prepared by a public accountant which cover the previous twelve (12) months of operations of the Franchised Business. The statements shall include a statement of income and a balance sheet certified by Franchisee as true and correct and shall be furnished within forty-five (45) days after the end of each fiscal year of the Franchised Business. The fiscal year of the Franchised Business must coincide with the calendar year. Franchisee also shall submit, within five (5) days of their filing, its federal and state tax returns for each year during the term of this Agreement: provided, however. that if Franchisee is not a corporation or partnership, Franchisee may, at its option, submit only those schedules to its personal tax filings which reflect the revenues and expenses of the Franchised Business.

4. <u>Audit of Franchisee's Records</u>. Franchisor or its designated agents shall have the right at all reasonable times to examine and copy, at Franchisor's expense, the books, records, and tax returns of the Franchised Business and remove copies thereof from the Franchised Business Premises. Franchisor shall also have the right at any time, at Franchisor's expense, to have an independent audit made of the Franchised Business's books, records and accounts. If any inspection or audit reveals that an underpayment exists, Franchisee shall immediately pay to Franchisor, its affiliate, or designated vendor, the amount owing to Franchisor, as determined by the inspection or audit. Upon discovery of an understatement of three percent (3%) or more, in addition to prompt payment of the underreported amount, Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for any and all expense connected with such inspections or audits, including but not limited to reasonable

accounting and legal fees as well as interest as provided for in Section 3(a)(iii) of this Agreement. Franchisor also reserves the right to charge Franchisee two percent (2%) of the underpayment. Such payments shall be without prejudice to any other remedies Franchisor may have under this Agreement or otherwise at law.

5. <u>Forms</u>. Franchisee will use only such forms, including, without limitation, those used in and generated by the required Software, as are approved by Franchisor in the Operating Manuals or otherwise in writing. Franchisee will obtain all forms specified by Franchisor and/or the required software, at Franchisee's expense, from suppliers approved by Franchisor. Franchisor may maintain and make available to the Franchisee all or a portion of such forms on the intranet system in addition to, or in lieu of, providing hard copies to the Franchisee.

**Inspections.** Franchisor and its agents shall be permitted, with or without notice, to (m) enter the Franchised Business at any time in order to inspect, photograph, and/or videotape equipment and operations, and the performance of any and all services provided by Franchisee at a customer location or otherwise to ensure compliance with all requirements of this Agreement. Upon written notification from Franchisor of a scheduled inspection, Franchisee must be present during such inspection. Franchisee will cooperate with Franchisor's representatives in those inspections by rendering whatever assistance they may reasonably request, including assistance necessary to enable Franchisor to contact and interview contractors, vendors and suppliers, as well as the Franchisee's customers and former customers. Upon reasonable notice from Franchisor, and without limiting Franchisor's other rights under this Agreement, Franchisee will take such steps as may be necessary to correct the deficiencies detected during any such inspection, including without limitation immediately desisting from the further use of any equipment, advertising materials, products, services or materials that do not conform to Franchisor's then-current plans and specifications, the Manuals, or other standards or requirements, and to repair or replace anything in the Franchised Business that does not so conform. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that any and all inspections by Franchisor and all demands made by Franchisor to correct deficiencies and conform to Franchisor's standards and specifications will not constitute a representation or warranty by Franchisor that the Franchised Business or its Premises comply with applicable laws, codes, ordinances, regulations or governmental standards.

(n) Computer/POS System. Franchisee, at its expense, shall purchase or lease and thereafter maintain such computer hardware and software, cellular phone, smartphone, tablet, broadband high-speed internet service, active e-mail account, required dedicated telephone and power lines, modem(s) printer(s), and other computer-related accessories or peripheral equipment as Franchisor specifies, for the purpose of, among other functions, recording sales and other record keeping and central functions as well as training and promotion or compliance with system standards. Franchisor has the right to require Franchisee to connect to its computer or wireless system and to access all software used on the Computer System, including, but not limited to, the Accounting Software. Franchisee must share all data collected by Franchisee with the Computer System with Franchisor upon its request and, at least, each month. If required, Franchisee shall provide such assistance as may be required to connect its computer/POS system with Franchisor's computer or wireless system. Franchisor shall thereafter have the right from time to time and at any time to retrieve and use for any purpose such data and information from Franchisee's computer/POS system Franchisor, in its sole and exclusive discretion, deems necessary or desirable. In view of the contemplated interconnection of computer/POS systems and the necessity that such systems be compatible with each other, Franchisee expressly agrees that it will strictly comply with Franchisor's standards and specifications for all item(s) associated with

Franchisee's computer/POS systems. Franchisor shall have no liability to Franchisee as a result of Franchisor access or failing to access the computer/POS system. If Franchisee fails to provide Franchisor with the access described in this Section, Franchisor may charge a fee of \$250 per month until Franchisee provides Franchisor with access.

Maintenance of Telephone/Computer/POS Systems. Franchisee will secure and **(0)** maintain separate business telephone lines for telephone, email and facsimile use at the Franchised Business as specified by Franchisor in the Operating Manuals or otherwise. Franchisee will also secure and maintain cable, DSL or other form of high speed Internet connection at the Franchised Business as specified by Franchisor in the Operating Manuals or otherwise. Franchisee will provide continuous telephone answering coverage by an employee whenever the Franchised Business is open for business. Franchisee will be solely responsible for the payment of all bills which result from the use and/or maintenance of the telephone lines and Internet connections at the Franchised Business and the operation of all computer hardware and software associated with the computer/POS System. Franchisee will additionally acquire and maintain a computer system, as well as all software and telecommunications infrastructure as required by the Operating Manuals, for maintaining the computer/POS System. The computer system shall meet or exceed the minimum requirements periodically prescribed by Franchisor, including all hardware, software, and Internet, Intranet and email connections specified by Franchisor. Such requirements will be updated from time to time as deemed necessary by Franchisor in accordance with changing technology and industry standards. Franchisee must periodically update, as required by the Franchisor and/or the software manufacturer, all software purchased for and installed on the computer system, solely at the Franchisee's expense. Franchisor shall have the right to access all information related to the operation of the Franchised Business from a remote location, without the need for Franchisee's consent, at the times and in the manner prescribed by Franchisor.

#### 12. <u>Products; Services</u>.

Products and Supplies. Franchisee agrees that it will use only those products, (a) supplies, and other materials in the operation of the Franchised Business as Franchisor shall have specifically designated or approved. Franchisee may be required to purchase from Franchisor certain products that involve trade secrets or that have been specially prepared by Franchisor or at Franchisor's direction or that Franchisor considers integral to the System. Franchisor may designate one or more designated vendors or suppliers, which may be the Franchisor or an affiliate, for any services, products, equipment, or supplies used in the operation of the Franchised Business, in which event Franchise must purchase every item exclusively from the designated vendor or supplier. Franchisor shall designate one or more designated vendors or suppliers, which may be the Franchisor or an affiliate, for the Franchised Business's fencing supplies and inventory. If you purchase from an unapproved vendor or supplier without Franchisor's permission, Franchisor may charge you a fine for such unapproved use, in Franchisor's sole discretion. Franchisor or its affiliates may receive payments or other compensation from vendors on account of the vendors' dealings with Franchisor, Franchisee, or other locations in the System. Franchisor may use any amounts that it receives from vendors for any purpose that Franchisor deems appropriate. Franchisor and its affiliates may negotiate supply contracts with its vendors under which Franchisor is able to purchase products, equipment, supplies, and services at a price lower than that at which our franchisees are able to purchase the same items. Products other than those required to be obtained from Franchisor or a designate vendor may be purchased from any source provided that the particular vendors and products have been approved by Franchisor. Franchisor may, from time to time, amend the list and this section of approved products and vendors.

(b) <u>Services</u>. Franchisee agrees that it will only offer those products and services specifically designated or approved by Franchisor.

(c) <u>Pricing</u>. Franchisee shall have the right during the Term to set prices provided that, subject to applicable antitrust laws, such pricing: (1) complies with any minimum or maximum prices set by Franchisor; (2) complies with any prices specified by Franchisor; (3) complies with any pricing restrictions set by vendors or suppliers and (4) conforms to any bona fide promotional programs or national or regional accounts programs periodically established by the Franchisor. Any pricing policies established by Franchisor will apply to all franchisees within Franchisee's market. Franchisor retains the right to modify its pricing policies from time to time in its sole discretion. Upon Franchisor's request, Franchisee must provide to Franchisor a price list containing all of the prices charged for the products supplied by the Franchiser every time Franchiser its prices and, in any event, at least annually.

(d) <u>System Changes</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that the System, the services, and products offered by the Franchised Business may be modified (such as, but not limited to, the addition, deletion, and/or modification of operating procedures, products, and services) from time to time by Franchisor; and Franchisee agrees to comply, at its expense, with all such modifications, including, without limitation, all requirements needed to implement the modifications.

## (e) <u>PCI Standards</u>.

(i) <u>Directive</u>. Franchisee shall comply with, abide by, or, as applicable, adopt policies consistent with the then-current version of Franchisor's policies as described in Franchisor's Information Privacy and Security Directive for Franchisees (the "Directive"). Franchisor has the right, but not the obligation to create such Directive. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor may supplement, modify or amend the Directive from time to time in its sole discretion, and that Franchisee shall comply with such modifications or amendments within thirty (30) days of notice from Franchisor. Franchisor may provide Franchisee with certain other model privacy and information security policies as necessary for consideration by Franchisee from time to time.

Security Breach. If Franchisee becomes aware of any actual or suspected (ii) unauthorized processing, loss, use, disclosure, alteration, destruction or other compromise or acquisition of or access to any information (i) that can be used to identify, locate or contact an individual (collectively, "Personal Information"); (ii) that is subject to any of the Privacy Laws and/or PCI-DSS (as defined in subsection (e) below) (iii) that might reasonably expose Franchisor to any harm or prejudice of any type or actual or suspected intrusion by an unauthorized third party into Franchisee's or Franchisor's computers, networks, servers or IT resources (a "Security Breach"), Franchisee shall immediately notify the Franchisor's Vice President of Operations via telephone of such matter and shall thereafter cooperate with Franchisor to investigate and remedy such matter. Except to the extent required by applicable law, no public disclosure of any instance of such unauthorized access or breach shall be made by Franchisee unless Franchisor has authorized the provision of notice and the form of such notice in writing. Franchisee shall reimburse Franchisor for all reasonable Notification Related Costs (hereinafter defined) incurred by Franchisor arising out of or in connection with any such Security Breach that is directly or indirectly caused by Franchisee or its personnel. "Notification Related Costs" shall include Franchisor's internal and external costs associated with addressing and responding to the Security Breach, including but not limited to: (i) preparation and mailing or other transmission of legally required

notifications; (ii) preparation and mailing or other transmission of such other communications to customers, agents or others as Franchisor deems reasonably appropriate; (iii) establishment of a call center or other communications procedures in response to such Security Breach (e.g., customer service FAQs, talking points and training); (iv) public relations and other similar crisis management services; (v) legal and accounting fees and expenses associated with Franchisor's investigation of and response to such event; and (vi) costs for commercially reasonable credit reporting services that are associated with legally required notifications or are advisable under the circumstances.

Franchisee warrants and represents and covenants that it shall comply with applicable prevailing industry standards concerning privacy, data protection, confidentiality and information security, including, without limitation, (i) the then-current Payment Card Industry Data Security Standard of the PCI Security Standards Council (the "PCI-DSS"), (ii) the Directive, (iii) all applicable federal, state, and local laws, rules, and regulations, as the same may be amended or supplemented from time to time, pertaining in any way to the privacy, confidentiality, security, management, disclosure, reporting, and any other obligations related to the possession or use of Personal Information. Franchisee warrants and represents and not to transmit or cause any other party to transmit advertisements or solicitations by e-mail or other electronic media without first obtaining Franchisor's written consent as to: (a) the content of such e-mail advertisements or solicitations; and (b) Franchisee's plan for transmitting such advertisements. In addition to any other provision of this Agreement, Franchisee shall be solely responsible for compliance with all laws pertaining to e-mails, including, but not limited to, the U.S. Controlling the Assault of Non-Solicited Pornography and Marketing Act of 2003 (known as the "CAN-SPAM Act of 2003").

(iii) <u>Inspection</u>. Franchisor, through its employees and/or any agents designated by Franchisor from time to time, may at any time during business hours, and without prior notice to Franchisee enter upon and inspect the Franchised Business premises and examine Franchisee's computer hardware, software, databases, business records and other supporting records and documents in order to verify compliance with the Directive. Any such inspection shall be made at Franchisor's expense, provided that if such inspection is necessitated by Franchisee's repeated or continuing failure to comply with the Directive, this Agreement or the Franchise Agreement, Franchisor may charge Franchisee for the costs of making such inspection, including without limitation travel expenses, room and board, and compensation of Franchisor's employees and/or agents.

#### 13. <u>Transfer; Franchisor's Right of First Refusal</u>.

(a) <u>Transfers by Franchisor</u>. Franchisor may transfer or assign this Agreement or any of its rights, interest, benefits or obligations arising hereunder without restriction. Upon transfer or assignment of this Agreement by Franchisor, Franchisor shall be released from all obligations and liabilities arising or accruing in connection with this Agreement after the date of such transfer or assignment, and Franchisee" obligations and duties shall be and remain the same notwithstanding any such assignment.

(b) <u>Transfers by Franchisee</u>. The rights and interest of Franchisee under this Agreement are and shall remain personal to Franchisee. Franchisee recognizes that Franchisor has granted the Franchise in reliance on the business and financial capacity and other attributes of Franchisee, the personal skill, qualifications and representations of equity owners of Franchisee (the "Owner(s)") and in reliance upon Section 13, 14, 15 and 23 of this Agreement. Therefore, neither Franchisee's interest, rights or privileges in the Agreement, the Franchise or the Franchised

Business, nor the Owner's interest in Franchisee or the Owner(s), in whole or in part, voluntarily or involuntarily, by operation of law or otherwise, may be transferred in any manner, except as provided in this Section 13. Notwithstanding the foregoing, an Owner may transfer all or a portion of his interest in Franchisee to another Owner or to Franchisee (such person or entity being referred to as a "Permitted Transferee") and such a transfer shall not be subject to the restrictions of this Section 13, including but not limited to the transfer fee set forth herein; provided, however, Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor of any such transfer. For purposes of this Agreement, the term "transfer" shall mean any issuance, sale, assignment, gift, pledge, mortgage or any other encumbrance (other than a lien against Franchisee's assets to secure a loan for the construction, remodeling, equipping or operation of the Franchised Business), transfer by bankruptcy, transfer by judicial order, merger, consolidation share exchange, transfer by operation of law or otherwise, whether direct or indirect, voluntary or involuntary.

(c) <u>Franchisor's Right of First Refusal</u>. Franchisee or Owner, as applicable, shall give Franchisor forty-five (45) days prior written notice of any intended transfer of any of its rights or interest in the Franchised Business or Franchisee. Such notice shall set forth the name of the proposed transferee and a detailed statement of all the terms and conditions of such intended or proposed transfer. Irrespective of the qualifications or acceptability of any prospective transferee, Franchisor shall have the first right and option to purchase the interest on the same terms contained in the offer by the third party purchaser. Franchisor shall make such determination as promptly as practicable, but in no event later than thirty (30) days after it has received the notice of the intended transfer.

(i) <u>Approval of Transfers</u>. If Franchisor decides not to exercise its right of refusal, Franchisor shall have the right to approve or disapprove the proposed transfer; provided, however, Franchisor's consent shall not be unreasonably withheld as provided in Section 13(d). If Franchisor approves the transfer in writing, Franchisee (or Owner, as applicable) may make the proposed transfer on the exact terms and conditions specified in Franchisee's notice to Franchisor within sixty (60) days after the expiration of Franchisor's right of first refusal. If the transfer is not consummated within such 60-day period, Franchisee may not thereafter transfer such interest without again complying with this Section 13.

(d) <u>Conditions on Transfer.</u> Franchisor agrees that it will not unreasonably withhold its consent to a proposed transfer if all the following conditions are satisfied:

(i) Franchisor shall have decided not to exercise its right of first refusal as provided in Section 13(c).

(ii) Franchisee is in full compliance with this Agreement and there are no uncured defaults by Franchisee hereunder, and all debts and financial obligations of Franchisee under this Agreement are current, including Franchisee's obligations to the Brand Development Fund, each Cooperative of which Franchisee is a member, and all vendors, including, if applicable, Franchisor.

(iii) The proposed transferee must assume all of Franchisee's obligations including the Lease to the Franchised Business, complete Initial Training, and execute such documents as Franchisor may reasonably require to evidence that it has assumed the obligations of Franchisee under this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the thencurrent version of the Franchise Agreement, and if required by Franchisor, the proposed transferee executes, and in appropriate circumstances, causes such other parties as Franchisor may require to execute, Franchisor's then-current ancillary agreements to this Agreement, which documents may be substantially different than those executed contemporaneously with the execution of this Agreement, provided, however, that the Royalty, Brand Development Fund and advertising expense payable by the transferee will not be increased to an amount which is greater than that which is required to be paid system-wide by Franchisor's new franchisees, the transferee will not be required to pay an additional Initial Franchise Fee and the protected territory of the Franchised Business, as designated in this Agreement will remain the same. The franchise agreement between Franchisor and Franchisee will terminate once an approved transfer is completed;

(iv) Prior to the date of the proposed transfer, the proposed transferee's principal operator and managers undertake and complete, to the satisfaction of Franchisor, such training and instruction as Franchisor shall deem necessary;

(v) Franchisor is satisfied that the proposed transferee (and if the proposed transferee is an entity, all owners of any interest in such entity) meets all of the requirement for Franchisor's new franchisees applicable on the date Franchisor receives notice of the proposed transfer and including, but not limited to, good reputation and character, business experience, management experience, and financial strength and liquidity;

(vi) The Owner transferring an interest in Franchisee acknowledges and agrees in writing that it is bound by Section 14, 15 and 23 of this Agreement;

(vii) Franchisee or the Owner, as applicable, pays to Franchisor a transfer fee of \$10,000, unless transfer is to a parent, sibling, spouse, child, grandparent or grandchild (an "Immediate Family Member"), whereby no transfer fee is due.

(viii) The proposed transferee and all owners of any interest in a transferee that is an entity provided Franchisor, at least forty-five (45) days prior to the proposed transfer date, copies of financial statements for the preceding three years, and where applicable, its certificate of incorporation and bylaws (and any amendments or modifications thereof), minutes and resolutions and all other documents, records and information pertaining to the transferee's existence and ownership.

(ix) Within the time specified by Franchisor, Franchisee, at its expense, shall refurbish the Franchised Business, as necessary, to conform the Franchised Business to Franchisor's then-current standards and specifications, including, without limitation, specifications regarding, size, color, trade dress, presentation of the Marks, fixtures, flooring, carpeting, and installed equipment.

(x) If Franchisee consists of one or more individual(s), Franchisee may Transfer its interest under this Agreement to a corporation, limited liability company or other legal entity so long as: (1) the legal entity is owned entirely by all of the original individual franchisees or personal guarantors hereof; (2) each and all of the obligations of Franchisee and the new legal entity are personally guaranteed by the original individual franchisees or personal guarantors hereof; (3) Franchisor receives prior written notice of the Transfer along with a complete set of the new legal entity's filed, date stamped formation documents; and (4) Franchisee and the new legal entity enter into a written assignment and assumption agreement in a form prescribed by Franchisor pursuant to which the new legal

entity assumes and agrees to discharge all of Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement.

(xi) Franchisor's consent to a Transfer of any interest in Franchisee or the Franchised Business granted through this Agreement will not constitute a waiver of any claims it may have against the transferring party, nor will it be deemed a waiver of Franchisor's right to demand exact compliance with any of the terms of this Agreement by the transferee.

(xii) Franchisee signs a general release in favor of Franchisor.

(e) <u>Transfer of Franchise</u>. Franchisee may not transfer its rights or interest in this Agreement and/or the Franchise without the prior written consent of Franchisor, which consent may be granted or denied in the reasonable discretion of Franchisor. Transfer is defined as: any sale, assignment, transfer, conveyance, or gift, whether voluntary or involuntary, directly or indirectly, by operation of law or otherwise, of any direct or indirect interest in you Franchise Agreement, the assets of the Franchised Business, or in you if you are a corporate entity. Franchisor may require some or all of the above listed Conditions for Transfer to be met prior to approving a transfer of interest.

(f) Ownership and Structural Changes. Except for transfers between Permitted Transferees, any ownership or structural changes in Franchisee including but not limited to, any merger, reorganization, issuance of additional shares or classes of stock or additional partnership interests, shall constitute and be deemed a transfer and shall be subject to the provisions of Section 13(d) and (e). If Franchisee consists of one or more individual(s), Franchisee may Transfer its interest under this Agreement to a corporation, limited liability company or other legal entity so long as: (1) the legal entity is owned entirely by all of the original individual franchisees or personal guarantors hereof; (2) each and all of the obligations of Franchisee and the new legal entity are personally guaranteed by the original individual franchisees or personal guarantors hereof; (3) Franchisor receives prior written notice of the Transfer along with a complete set of the new legal entity enter into a written assignment and assumption agreement in a form prescribed by Franchisor pursuant to which the new legal entity assumes and agrees to discharge all of Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement.

Death/Incapacity/Dissolution. Franchisor shall have the right to determine, in its (**g**) reasonable business judgment, the mental or physical incapacity of Franchisee or of any individual holding an interest in the Franchisee. In the event of such a determination of mental or physical incapacity, the holder of such interest or any duly appointed guardian must promptly select a qualified manager to direct its operation, which must be approved by Franchisor. The persons with such interest or such guardian may then apply to Franchisor for the right to transfer that interest for the duration of the Term and any renewals of this Agreement, pursuant to the Transfer requirements of the Franchise Agreement. Likewise, if Franchisee is a corporation, partnership or other entity, upon the death or incapacity, determined at Franchisor's discretion, of an Owner or dissolution of Franchisee, the executor, administrator, conservator, trustee or other representative of such person or entity shall comply with the right of first refusal and consent provision set forth in Section 13; provided that if the transferee is a Permitted Transferee, Franchisor's right of first refusal and right to consent shall not apply and no transfer fee shall be payable. Further, if the transferee is required to be approved and is approved, and the transfer involves less than twentyfive percent (25%) of the ownership of Franchisee, no transfer fee shall be payable. If a Franchisee is one or more individual and any such person dies or becomes permanently incapacitated, and if the law of the jurisdiction where the Franchised Business is located so provides, nothing contained in this Section 13(g) shall deny the spouse, heirs or personal representative of such a Franchisee the opportunity to participate in the ownership of the Franchised Business for a reasonable time after the death or incapacity of Franchisee, provided that the spouse, heirs or personal representative execute an acknowledgement that this Agreement is valid and in effect. If the transfer fails to occur within twelve (12) months of the date of death, incapacity, or dissolution, then the license to operate the Franchised Business shall terminate.

Note that the Addendum to Franchise Agreement, if executed, will effect changes to Sections (d) and (e) above, as required by the Small Business Administration, in the event Franchisee is obtaining financing through that Administration.

## 14. <u>Non-Competition</u>.

(a) <u>Franchisee's Non-Compete – In-Term</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that it will receive valuable, specialized training and confidential information regarding the operational, sales, promotional, and marketing methods of the 76 FENCE concept that we have developed through monetary and other resource expenditures that provide competitive advantages to our System. During the Term, Franchisee and its owners, the undersigned shareholders, and Guarantors (hereafter defined) will not, without our prior written consent, either directly or indirectly, for themselves, or through, on behalf of, or in conjunction with any other person or Entity:

(i) own, manage engage in, be employed by, advise, make loans to, or have any other interest in, as a partner, owner, officer, executive, managerial employee, director, sales person or consultant for, any business that performs services or offers products that are the same or similar as those offered by 76 FENCE locations, including, wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers in any setting or working environment("Competitive Business");

(ii) divert or attempt to divert any business or customer that had done business with or been a customer of the Franchised Business within the two (2) years before the expiration or termination of this Agreement, to any Competitive Business, by direct or indirect inducement or otherwise, as you agree that all goodwill associated with your operation under the Marks and the System, and all business and customer information associated therewith, inure to us;

(iii) perform, directly or indirectly, any other act injurious or prejudicial to the goodwill associated with the Marks and the System;

(iv) use any vendor relationship established through your association with us for any purpose other than to purchase products or services for sale in the Franchised Business; or

(v) directly or indirectly solicit for employment any person who at any time within the immediate past 12 months has been employed by us, or our affiliates, or by any of our franchisees.

(b) <u>Franchisee's Non-Compete – Post-Termination</u>. In partial consideration for Franchisor allowing Franchisee to license Franchisor's trademark and confidential information,

Franchisee and each of the undersigned shareholders, partners or members of Franchisee ("Owners") covenants and agrees that during the Term of this Agreement and for a period of two years after the termination of expiration of this Agreement, regardless of the reason for such termination or expiration ("Termination Period"), Franchisee shall not, during the term of this Agreement anywhere and, during the Termination Period, within a twenty-five (25)-mile radius of (i) Franchisee's protected area, (ii) ten (10) miles of any other franchised location, or (iii) ten (10) miles of any business location at which the Franchisor or an Affiliate (as defined in Section 24(d)) then conducts a 76 FENCE business, engage in any of the following activities:

(i) Directly or indirectly enter into the employ of, render any service to or act in concert with any person, partnership, corporation or other entity that owns, operates, manages, franchises or licenses any business that constitutes a Competitive Business.

(ii) Directly or indirectly engage in any such Competitive Business on its own account, or

(iii) Become interested in any such Competitive Business directly or indirectly as an individual, partner, shareholder, director, officer, principal, agent, employee, consultant, spouse, or in any other relationship or capacity; provided, that the purchase of a publicly traded security of a corporation engaged in such business or service shall not in itself be deemed violative of this Section 14(b) so long as Franchisee does not own, directly or indirectly, more than five percent (5%) of the securities of such corporation. To the extent required by applicable laws, the duration or the geographic areas included within the foregoing covenants, or both shall be deemed amended in accordance with Section 24(a).

Additionally, during the term of this Agreement, Franchisee agrees the restriction set forth above shall apply anywhere in the United States of America, which restriction is necessary to solidify the Franchisee's loyalty to the brand.

(c) <u>Managerial and Supervisory Employees</u>. Franchisee covenants that it shall cause all persons who are involved in managerial or supervisory positions with Franchisee to enter into an agreement to be bound by Sections 14 and 15 of this Agreement. Franchisee agrees to provide Franchisor with copies of such executed agreement upon request. If Franchisee has reason to believe that any person has violated any such provisions of this Agreement, Franchisee shall promptly notify Franchisor and cooperate with Franchisor to protect it against unfair competition, infringement, or other unlawful use of the Marks, trade secrets, or System of the Franchisor. Franchisee further grants Franchisor the right, but not the obligation, to prosecute any such lawsuits at Franchisor's expense in the name of Franchisee.

15. <u>Trade Secrets and Confidential Information</u>. Franchisee understands and agrees that Franchisor has disclosed or will hereafter disclose to Franchisee certain confidential or proprietary information and trade secrets. Except as necessary in connection with the operation of the Franchised Business and as approved by Franchisor, Franchisee shall not, during the Term or at any time after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, regardless of the cause of termination, directly or indirectly, use for its own benefit or communicate or divulge to, or use for the benefit of any other person or entity, any trade secrets, confidential information, knowledge or know-how concerning the services, products, advertising, marketing, designs, or methods of operation of the Franchised Business or the System. Franchisee shall disclose to its employees only such confidential, proprietary or trade secret information as is necessary to operate its business hereunder and then only while this Agreement is in effect. Any and all information, knowledge, or know-how, including without limitation, drawings, artwork, materials,

equipment, marketing, and other data which Franchisor designates as secret or confidential shall be deemed secret and confidential for purposes of this Agreement.

All ideas, concepts, techniques or materials concerning Franchised Business, whether or not protectable intellectual property and whether created by or for Franchisee or its owners or employees, must be promptly disclosed to Franchisor and will be deemed the exclusive property of Franchisor as works made-for-hire for Franchisor, and no compensation will be due to Franchisee or its owners or employees therefor. Franchisor may incorporate such items into the System. To the extent any item does not gualify as a "work made-for-hire" for Franchisor, Franchisee hereby assigns ownership of that item, and all related rights to that item, to Franchisor and shall sign any assignment or other document as Franchisor reasonably requests to assist Franchisor in obtaining or preserving intellectual property rights in the item. Franchisor shall disclose to Franchisee concepts and developments of other franchisees that are made part of the System. As Franchisor may reasonably request, Franchisee shall, at Franchisor's expense, take all actions reasonably necessary to assist Franchisor's efforts to obtain or maintain intellectual property rights in any item or process related to the System, whether developed by Franchisee or not. Franchisee and all guarantors of this Agreement will divulge Confidential Information only to personnel, if any, who must have access to it in order to operate the Franchised Business. Further, Franchisee will require all personnel having access to any Confidential Information from Franchisor to execute an agreement, of the form attached as Exhibit C, requiring them to maintain the confidentiality of information they receive in connection with their employment at the 76 FENCE Franchise. Those agreements will be in a form satisfactory to Franchisor, including without limitation, specific identification of Franchisor as a third-party beneficiary of such agreements, with Franchisor having an independent right to enforce them.

#### 16. <u>Insurance</u>.

(a) <u>Types and Extent of Coverage for a Franchised Business</u>. Franchisee of any concept provided for in this Agreement shall, at its sole expense, obtain and maintain throughout the Term such insurance coverage with such limits as specified in the then-current version of the Manuals (or such greater amounts of insurance as may be required by the terms of any lease or mortgage relating to the Premises), and Franchisor and its officers, directors and employees shall be named as an additional insured where required by the Manuals. Such insurance coverage may include, but is not limited to,

(i) fire, extended coverage, vandalism, malicious mischief and special extended peril insurance;

(ii) workers' compensation and other insurance required by law; and

(iii) comprehensive general liability insurance, on an occurrence basis, naming Franchisor and its officers, directors and employees as an additional insured, including bodily injury, product liability, and property damage coverage.

(b) <u>Other Insurance Requirements</u>. Franchisee shall obtain from a nationally recognized insurance company and at all times during the term of this Agreement maintain in force and pay the premiums for all types of insurance listed above with complete operations coverage. From time to time in its discretion, Franchisor can increase or modify such limits of liability or require additional types of coverage. Said policies of insurance shall name Franchisor as an "additional insured" and shall expressly protect both Franchisee and Franchisor and shall require the insurer to defend both Franchisee and Franchisor in any action while reserving Franchisor's

right to involve counsel of its own choosing in protection of its own and system wide interests. Additionally, Franchisee's insurance policy must waive on behalf of its insurer any right of subrogation by the insurance company against Franchisor, its officers, shareholders, and employees. Franchisee shall furnish to Franchisor a certified copy or certificate of insurance for each such policy, naming Franchisor as an additional insured and providing that such policies shall not be canceled, amended or modified without ten (10) days prior written notice thereof to Franchisor. By doing the above Franchisee will satisfy Franchisor's insurance mandate. Franchisee understands that doing so does not necessarily furnish Franchisee with protection levels adequate to its needs and that its obligation to indemnify Franchisor as set forth above in this Agreement may exceed the amount of insurance Franchisee is required to obtain or does obtain.

(c) Franchisor, or its insurer, shall have the right to participate in discussions with Franchisee's insurance company or any claimant (in conjunction with Franchisee's insurance company) regarding any claim of liability, and Franchisee agrees to adopt our reasonable recommendations to its insurance carrier regarding the settlement of any such claims.

(d) Should Franchisee for any reason fail to procure or maintain the insurance required by this Agreement, Franchisor will have the right and authority to immediately procure such insurance deemed to be necessary and to charge the amount of the cost to procure and maintain such insurance to Franchisee, along with a reasonable fee for Franchisor's expenses in procuring the insurance, Franchisor is authorized to collect from Franchisee all insurance related expenses paid on behalf of Franchisee through automatic electronic bank transfers as provided for in Section 8 of this Agreement.

#### 17. <u>Termination</u>.

(a) Automatic Termination. Franchisee shall be in default under this Agreement, and this Agreement and all rights granted to Franchisee herein shall automatically terminate without notice to Franchisee in the event, (i) Franchisee makes a general assignment for the benefit of creditors or a petition in bankruptcy is file by Franchisee, and/or any Guarantors of this Agreement; (ii) a petition in bankruptcy is filed against and not opposed by Franchisee; (iii) Franchisee is adjudicated as bankrupt or insolvent; (iv) a bill in equity or other proceeding is filed for the appointment of a receiver or other custodian for Franchisee's business or assets if filed and consented to by Franchisee: (v) a receiver or other custodian (permanent or temporary) of Franchisee's assets or property, or any part thereof, is appointed by any court of competent jurisdiction; (vi) proceeding for a composition with creditors under any state or federal law should be instituted by or against Franchisee; (vii) a final judgment of \$25,000 or more remains unsatisfied or of records for thirty (30) days or longer (unless an appeal or supersedes bond is filed); (viii) Franchisee is dissolved: (ix) any portion of Franchisee's interest in the Franchised Business becomes subject to an attachment, garnishments, foreclosure, levy or seizure by any credit or any other person claiming against or in the rights of Franchisee; (x) execution is levied against Franchisee's business or property; of (xi) the real or personal property of Franchisee's Franchised Business shall be sold after levy thereupon by any sheriff, marshal, or constable.

(b) <u>Termination without Opportunity to Cure</u>. Franchisee shall be in default and Franchisor may, at its option, terminate this Agreement and all rights granted herein, without affording Franchisee any opportunity to cure the default, effective upon the earlier of receipt of notice of termination by Franchisee, or five (5) days after mailing of such notice by Franchisor, upon the occurrence of any of the following events:

(i) Franchisee does not open the Franchised Business within one hundred and fifty (150) days of signing the Franchise Agreement, or at any time ceases to operate or fails to respond to communications or otherwise abandons the Franchised Business or forfeits the right to do or transact business in the jurisdiction where the Franchised Business is located or loses the right to possession to the Premises for a period of ten (10) days; provided, however, that if any such loss of possession results from the governmental exercise of the power of eminent domain, or if, through no fault of Franchisee the Premises are damaged or destroyed, the Franchisee shall have forty-five (45) days after either such event in which to apply for Franchisor's approval to relocate or reconstruct the premises (which approval shall not be unreasonably withheld), provided, Franchisee shall either relocate or commence and diligently pursue reconstruction of the Franchised Business within sixty (60) days after the event;

(ii) Except as otherwise permitted in this Agreement, any owner of more than five percent (5%) interest in Franchisee transfers all or part of such interest or Franchisee transfers any interest in the Franchised Business, a material portion of the assets of the Franchised Business or Franchisee;

(iii) Franchisee or any person or entity owning more than fifty percent (50%) of Franchisee is proven to have engaged in fraudulent conduct, or is convicted of, or pleads guilty or no contest to a felony or a crime involving moral turpitude, or any other crime or offense that is reasonably likely to have an adverse effect on the Chain, the Marks or the goodwill associated therewith; provided, that if the act or conviction involves an owner of Franchisee, Franchisor will not terminate this Agreement if Franchisee notifies Franchisor promptly after it learns of the event constituting the default, and within fifteen (15) days of the date of the notice, either (a) the person or entity that committed the wrongful act divests his or its entire interest in Franchisee, or (b) Franchisee obtains Franchisor's consent for such owner to maintain his or its ownership interest;

(iv) An approved transfer is not affected within nine months of the death or incapacity of any individual Franchisee; or the death, incapacity or dissolution of any owner of an interest in Franchisee;

(v) Franchisee is given two (2) or more notices of being in default under any of the terms or requirements of this Agreement within any 12-month period, whether or not such defaults are timely cured after notice;

(vi) Franchisee fails to comply with any of the covenants of Franchisee set forth in this Agreement, or makes any material misrepresentation to Franchisor or breaches any warranty of representation made to Franchisor, whether in this Agreement or otherwise;

(vii) Franchisee knowingly or intentionally maintains false books or records or submits any false records, statement or report to Franchisor, or denies Franchisor the right of inspection; or

(viii) Franchisee, by act or omission, materially impairs the value of, or the goodwill associated with, the Chain, any of the Marks or the System or breaches the confidentiality and/or other restrictive covenants set forth herein.

(ix) Franchisee takes, withholds, misdirects, or appropriates for Franchisee's own use any funds from Franchisee's employees' wages for employees' taxes, FICA, insurance or benefits, or generally fails to deal fairly and honestly with Franchisee's employees or customers.

(x) Franchisee loses or is denied any federal, state or local license the Franchisee must possess in order to operate the Franchised Business.

(xi) Franchisee fails to cure a default for the Franchised Business as prescribed by the lease or otherwise is in default and subject to termination pursuant to the lease for the Franchised Business.

(c) <u>Termination with Opportunity to Cure</u>. Except for those defaults provided for under Section 17(a) or 17(b), Franchisee shall be in default hereunder for any failure to maintain or comply with any of the terms, covenants, specifications, standards, procedures or requirements imposed by this Agreement or in any Manual, policy and procedure statement or other written document provided by Franchisor, or to carry out the terms of this Agreement in good faith. For such defaults, Franchisor will provide Franchisee with written notice and thirty (30) days to cure or, if a default cannot reasonably be cured within thirty (30) days, to initiate within that time substantial and continuing action to cure such default and to provide Franchisor with evidence of such actions. If the defaults specified in such notice are not cure within the thirty (30) day period, or if substantial and continuing action to cure has not been initiated, Franchisor may, at its option, terminate this Agreement upon written notice to Franchisee. Such defaults shall include, without limitation, the occurrence of any of the following events:

(i) Franchisee fails to construct or remodel, or to commence operating the Franchised Business in accordance with this Agreement;

(ii) Franchisee fails, refuses, or neglects to promptly pay any monies owing to Franchisor, or its affiliates including but not limited to royalties or Brand Development Fund royalties when due, or to submit the financial or other information required under this Agreement;

(iii) Any person or entity owning five percent (5%) or less of Franchisee makes a transfer of such interest in violation of this Agreement; provided, however, that Franchisee's right to cure such a default shall be conditioned upon Franchisee immediately notifying Franchisor of the improper transfer and taking all actions necessary to either (a) obtain Franchisor's approval thereof, or (b) if approval is not desired or the transfer or transferee is not approved by Franchisor, to re-acquire the interest so transferred;

(iv) A threat or danger to public health or safety results from the construction, maintenance, or operation of the Franchised Business;

(v) Franchisee misuse or makes any unauthorized use of the System or the Marks; or

(vi) If Franchisee is convicted of or pleads guilty or nolo contendere to a felony, a crime involving moral turpitude, or any other crime or offense that Franchisor believes is injurious to the Chain, the Marks, or the goodwill associated therewith, or if Franchisor has proof Franchisee has committed such a felony, crime or offense; or

(vii) Franchisee is found liable by any judicial, administrative, or arbitral body for violation of federal, state, or local laws barring discrimination on the basis of race, sex, national origin, age or sexual orientation, or is found liable for any common law civil claim the facts of which are grounded in allegations of discrimination on the basis of race, sex, national origin, age, or sexual orientation.

(viii) Franchisee maintains false books or records, or knowingly submits any false reports to Franchisor;

(ix) Franchisee submits to Franchisor on two (2) or more separate occasions at any time during the Term or any renewal hereof, any reports or other data, information or supporting records which understate the Gross Revenues of the Franchised Business, the Royalty and/or any other sums owed to Franchisor for any period of, or periods aggregating, three (3) or more weeks, and Franchisee is unable to demonstrate that such understatements resulted from inadvertent error;

(x) Franchisee, after curing a default pursuant to Sections 2 or 17of this Agreement, commits the same act of default again within six (6) months; or

(xi) Franchisee is in default under Sections 2 or 17 of this Agreement more than twice in any calendar year or more than three (3) times during any three (3) year period for failure to substantially comply with any of the requirements imposed by this Agreement.

(xii) If Franchisee fails to maintain a good credit rating by failing to make prompt payment of undisputed bills, invoices or statements from suppliers of products and services;

Franchisee hereby authorizes Franchisor to notify any lender, creditor, customer or landlord of the Franchisee or Franchised Business upon the occurrence of any default under this Section, or any event or circumstances which the giving or notice or passage of time or both would constitute an event of default under this Section, and to otherwise communicate with such lenders, creditors, customers or landlords with respect to any such default, or any such event or circumstance.

(d) <u>Relief in Equity</u>. Franchisee agrees that neither termination of this Agreement, nor an action at law, nor both, would be an adequate remedy for a breach or default by Franchisee, or by any other persons bound by this Agreement, in the performance of any obligation relating to Franchisor's Marks or indicia, the trade secrets revealed to Franchisee in confidence pursuant to this Agreement or the obligations of Franchisee and such other persons upon and after termination of this Agreement. The parties therefore agree that in the event of any such breach or default, in addition to all other remedies provided elsewhere in this Agreement or by law, Franchisor shall be entitled to relief in equity from a judge or arbitrator, at its option, (including a temporary restraining order, temporary or preliminary injunction and permanent mandatory or prohibitory injunction) to restrain the continuation of any such breach or default or to compel compliance with such provisions of this Agreement.

(e) <u>Limitation of Services or Benefits</u>. The Franchisor shall have the right, but not the obligation, to temporarily or permanently limit or remove certain services or benefits provided or required to be provided to Franchisee hereunder in lieu of exercising its right to terminate this Agreement pursuant to the terms hereof, including, without limitation, eliminating Franchisee's right to use the Franchisor's Web site free of charge, restricting or removing Franchisee's right to

purchase products directly or indirectly from the Franchisor or its affiliates, limiting the Franchisor's advertising and promotional assistance, and restricting or removing Franchisee's right to use the Franchisor 's proprietary computer software, if any. Nothing in this Section constitutes a waiver of any other right or remedy of the Franchisor under this Agreement. Franchisee acknowledges that the Franchisor's exercise of its rights pursuant to this Section shall not be deemed a constructive termination. Any services or benefits removed or limited pursuant to this Section may be reinstated at any time in the Franchisor's sole discretion.

**18.** <u>**Obligations upon Termination or Expiration.**</u> Upon termination or expiration of this Agreement, all rights granted hereunder to Franchisee shall terminate and revert to Franchisor, and Franchisee shall have the following obligations with respect to the Franchised Business:

(a) Franchisee shall immediately cease to operate the business licensed under this Agreement, and shall not thereafter, directly or indirectly, represent to the public or hold itself out as a 76 FENCE franchisee with respect to such business;

(b) Franchisee shall immediately and permanently cease to use, in any manner whatsoever, all confidential information, methods, procedures and techniques used by or associated with the System, and the proprietary Marks and all other Marks and distinctive forms, slogans, signs, symbols, logos and devices associated with the 76 FENCE Chain;

(c) Franchisee shall immediately return to Franchisor any property held or used by Franchisee which is owned by Franchisor and shall cease to use, and either destroy or convey to Franchisor, all signs, advertising materials, stationery, forms and any other materials that bear or display the Marks;

(d) Franchisee shall take such actions as may be necessary to cancel any assumed name or similar registration which contains the mark, "76 FENCE" or any other Marks of Franchisor, and Franchisee shall furnish Franchisor with evidence satisfactory to Franchisor of compliance with its obligation within thirty (30) days after termination or expiration of this Agreement;

(e) Franchisee shall, if Franchisor so requests, assign to Franchisor any interest which Franchisee has in any lease for the Premises. In the event Franchisor does not elect to exercise its option to acquire any lease for the Premises, and unless otherwise directed by Franchisor, Franchisee shall, within ten (10) days after termination or expiration of this Agreement, make such modifications and alterations to the Premises as may be necessary to distinguish the appearance of the Premises from that of other 76 FENCE locations and shall make such specific additional changes thereto as Franchisor may reasonably request;

(f) Franchisee shall promptly pay all sums owed to Franchisor. Such sums shall include all damages, unpaid royalties, costs, and expenses, including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by Franchisor as a result of the default and the termination. Any outstanding obligations to Franchisor shall give rise to and remain, until paid in full, a lien in favor of Franchisor against any and all of the personal property, furnishings, equipment, signs, fixtures and inventory owned by Franchisee located on the Premises or in the possession of Franchisee on the date this Agreement is terminated;

(g) Franchisee shall pay to Franchisor all damages, costs and expenses including reasonable attorneys' fees, incurred by Franchisor subsequent to the termination or expiration of

this Agreement in obtaining injunctive or other relief for the enforcement of any term, covenant or provision of this Agreement;

(h) Franchisee shall immediately deliver to Franchisor all Manuals, policy and procedure statements, instructions, and other materials related to operating the Franchised Business, including, without limitation, marketing collateral, brochures, charts and any other materials provided by Franchisor and all copies thereof, and shall neither retain nor convey to another any copy or record of any of the foregoing;

(i) Franchisor shall have the option, to be exercised within thirty (30) days of termination, to assume Franchisee's assumed name or equivalent registration and business licenses, telephone numbers, white and yellow pages telephone directory listings and advertisements (whether in print or part of an Internet directory), and e-mail addresses and/or Internet domain names which contain the Mark of Franchisor or its affiliates, and Franchisee shall sign all documents necessary to permit Franchisor to assume Franchisee's rights in such items. If Franchisor elects not to exercise this option, Franchisee shall take all action necessary to cancel each of the items listed above and shall furnish Franchisor with evidence satisfactory to prove its compliance within fifteen (15) days after receiving notice of Franchisor's termination or expiration of this Agreement and the expiration of the option granted herein. In the event Franchisee fails to timely do so, Franchisor shall have the right, for which purpose Franchise hereby appoints Franchisor as its attorney-in-fact, to obtain such cancellation on Franchisee's behalf and at Franchisee's expense.

(j) Franchisee shall comply with the covenants contained in this Agreement, including, but not limited to, the covenants, not to compete and the covenants not to disclose trade secrets or confidential information.

(k) Sell to Franchisor, the Franchised Business and all or such part of inventories of products, including fencing supplies and products bearing Franchisor's Marks or indicia, on hand as of the date of termination as Franchisor may request in writing prior to, or within the thirty (30) days following the date of termination. Such sale will be at the fair market value then being charged by Franchisor, its affiliates or approved suppliers to authorized franchisees, not including costs of storage or transportation paid by Franchisee to bring the goods initially to the Franchised Business, and less those costs incurred or to be incurred by Franchisor to restore such goods or packaging thereof to a salable condition, and less a reasonable allowance for physical deterioration, obsolescence or damage. Franchisor shall have the right to set off and apply any amounts due to Franchisee to Franchiser.

#### 19. Independent Contractor; Indemnification.

(a) <u>Independent Contractor</u>. It is understood and agreed by the parties that this Agreement creates only a contractual relationship between the parties subject to the normal rule of contract law. This Agreement does not create a fiduciary relationship between the parties and Franchisee is and shall remain an independent contractor. Franchisee agrees to hold itself out to the public as an independent contractor, separate and apart from Franchisor. Franchisee agrees that it shall not make any contract, agreement, warranty, or representation on the Franchisor's behalf without Franchisor's prior written consent, and Franchisee agrees that it shall not incur any debt or other obligation in Franchisor's name. This Agreement shall not be deemed to confer any rights or benefits to any person or entity not expressly named herein.

(b) <u>Indemnification</u>. Franchisor shall not be liable by reason of any act or omission of Franchisee in its conduct of the Franchised Business or for any claim, cause of action or judgment arising therefrom against Franchisee or Franchisor. Franchisee agrees to hold harmless, defend and indemnify Franchisor and its officers, director, agents, and employees from and against any and all losses, expenses, judgments, claims, attorney fees and damages arising out of or in connection with any claim or cause of action in which Franchisor shall be a name defendant and which arises, directly or indirectly, out of the operation of, or in connection with, the Franchised Business, other than a claim resulting directly from Franchisor's negligence.

(c) <u>Data Mining</u>. All data provided by Franchisee, uploaded to Franchisor's system from Franchisee's system, and/or downloaded from Franchisee's system to Franchisor's system, is, and will be owned exclusively by Franchisor and Franchisor will have the right to use such data in any manner that Franchisor deems appropriate without compensation to Franchisee. In addition, all other data created or collected by Franchisee in connection with the System, or in connection with Franchisee's operation of the Franchised Business (including but not limited to consumer and transaction data), is and will be owned exclusively by Franchisor during the term of, and following termination or expiration of, this Agreement. Copies and/or originals of such data must be provided to Franchisee, at no additional cost, solely for the term of this Agreement and solely for Franchisee's use in connection with the establishment and operation of the Franchised Business pursuant to this Agreement.

(d) <u>Privacy</u>. Subject to commercial standards of reasonableness based upon local business practices, Franchisor may, from time-to-time, specify in the Operating Manual (or otherwise in writing) the information that Franchisee shall collect and maintain on the required software, and Franchisee shall provide to Franchisor such reports as Franchisor may reasonably request from the data so collected and maintained. All data pertaining to or derived from the Franchised Business (including, without limitation, data pertaining to or otherwise about customers) is and shall be the exclusive property of Franchisor, and Franchisor hereby grants a royalty-free nonexclusive license to Franchisee to use said data during the term of this Agreement. Franchisee shall abide by all applicable laws pertaining to the privacy of consumer, employee, and transactional information. Franchisee shall not publish, disseminate, implement, revise, or rescind a data privacy policy without Franchisor's prior written consent as to said policy.

(e) <u>Payment of Taxes</u>. Franchisee shall promptly pay to Franchisor an amount equal to all taxes levied or assessed, including, but not limited to, unemployment taxes, sales taxes, use taxes, withholding taxes, excise taxes, personal property taxes, intangible property taxes, gross receipt taxes, taxes on royalties, any similar taxes or levies, imposed upon or required to be collected or paid by Franchisor or Franchisor's affiliates by reason of the furnishing of products, intangible property (including trademarks and trade names) or services by Franchisor to Franchisee through the sale, license, or lease of property or property rights provided by this Agreement, other than taxes on Franchisor's net income.

## 20. Franchisee Representations.

(a) Franchisee acknowledges that it has conducted an independent investigation of the proposed franchise and recognizes that the business venture contemplated by this agreement involves business risks and that its success will be largely dependent upon the ability of franchisee as an independent businessman or business. Franchisor expressly disclaims the making of, and franchisee acknowledges that it has not received, any warranty, or guarantee, or representation

other than as set forth in the disclosure document, express or implied, from any employee or agent of the franchisor as to the potential sales volumes, profits, or level of success of the business venture contemplated by this agreement or the suitability of the Location. Franchisor has not represented that (i) franchisee will earn, can earn, or is likely to earn a gross or net profit, (ii) franchisor has knowledge of the relevant market, or (iii) the market demand will enable franchisee to earn a profit from the Franchised Business

(b) Franchisee acknowledges that it received a copy of the complete franchisor's disclosure document, agreements related thereto, if any, at least fourteen (14) calendar days prior to the date on which this agreement was signed.

(c) Franchisee accepts the terms, conditions and covenants contained in this agreement as being reasonable and necessary to maintain franchisor's standards of quality, service and uniformity and in order to protect and preserve the goodwill of the marks. Franchisee acknowledges that other franchisees of franchisor have been or will be granted franchises at different times and in different situations. Franchisee further acknowledges that the provision of the franchise agreements pursuant to which such franchises were granted may vary materially from those contained in this agreement and that franchisee's obligation arising hereunder may differ substantially from other franchisees; and

(d) Franchisee recognizes that the system may evolve and change over time and that the license and operation of the Franchised Business involve an investment of substantial risk and its success is dependent primarily upon the business acumen and efforts of franchisee and other factors beyond franchisor's control. Franchisee has conducted an independent investigation of the franchise and had ample time and opportunity to consult with independent professional advisors, including but not limited to lawyers and accountants, and has not relied upon any express or implied guarantee as to potential volumes, revenues, profits or success of the business venture contemplated by franchisee. Even though this agreement contains provisions requiring franchisee to operate the Franchised Business in compliance with Franchisor's system: (1) Franchisor and Franchisor's affiliates do not have actual or apparent authority to control the day-to-day conduct and operation of franchisee's business or employment decisions; and (2) franchisee and franchisor do not intend for franchisor or franchisor's affiliates to incur any liability in connection with or arising from any aspect of franchisor's system or franchisee's use of the franchisor system or the operation of the Franchised Business, whether or not in accordance with the requirements of the manual.

(e) If franchisee is a corporation, a limited liability company or a partnership, franchisee makes the following representations and warranties: (1) franchisee is duly organized and validly existing under the laws of the state of its formation; (2) franchisee is qualified to do business in the state or states in which the Franchised Business is located; (3) execution of this agreement and the development and operation of the franchised business is permitted by its governing documents; and (4) franchisee's articles of incorporation, articles of organization or written partnership agreement shall at all times provide that franchisee's activities are limited exclusively to the development and operation of the 76 FENCE Franchised Business.

(f) If franchisee is an individual, or a partnership comprised solely of individuals, franchisee makes the following additional representations and warranties: (a) each individual has executed this agreement; (b) each individual shall be jointly and severally bound by, and personally liable for the timely and complete performance and a breach of, each and every provision of this agreement; and (c) notwithstanding any transfer for convenience of ownership, pursuant to this

agreement, each individual shall continue to be jointly and severally bound by, and personally liable for the timely and complete performance and a breach of, each and every provision of this agreement.

(**q**) If franchisee violates a term or condition contained within this agreement, including but not limited to, withholding any monies owed to franchisor in the absence of a court order permitting the withholding of such monies, franchisee shall reimburse franchisor for all reasonable costs incurred by franchisor in pursuing the enforcement of this agreement. These costs shall include, but not be limited to, court costs and fees, accounting costs and fees, expert witness costs and fees, reasonable attorneys' fees, the reasonable value of franchisor's employees' time, witness fees and travel expenses incurred by franchisor. The recovery of the costs and fees specified above shall include the recovery of all costs and fees incurred by franchisor relating to or arising from any and all defenses, counterclaims and/or cross-claims asserted by franchisee or the personal guarantors under this agreement. This obligation will give rise to and remain a lien in favor of franchisor against any and all of the personal property, goodwill, cash, furnishings, equipment, signs, fixtures and inventory owned by franchisee and located on and around the premises operated pursuant to this agreement until franchisee is in full compliance with this agreement and any amounts owed are paid in full. All costs to be collected by franchisor pursuant to this provision shall be collected via electronic bank transfer as specified in this agreement.

(h) If franchisee is a corporation, a limited liability company or a partnership, franchisee has provided to franchisor a current list of all owners and franchisee agrees that franchisee will advise franchisor of any and all changes in ownership.

(i) If franchisee is a corporation, franchisee shall maintain stop-transfer instructions against the transfer on its records of any voting securities, and each stock certificate of the corporation shall have conspicuously endorsed upon its face the following statement: "any assignment or transfer of this stock is subject to the restriction imposed on assignment by franchisor, franchise agreement(s) to which the corporation is a party." If franchisee is a limited liability company, each membership or management certificate or other evidence of interest in franchisee shall have conspicuously endorsed upon its face the following statement: "any assignment or transfer of an interest in this limited liability company is subject to the restrictions imposed on assignment by the franchisor, franchisee agreement(s) to which the limited liability company is a party." If franchisee is a partnership, its written agreement shall provide that ownership of an interest in the partnership is held subject to, and that further assignment or transfer is subject to, all restrictions imposed on assignment by this agreement.

(j) Franchisee acknowledges that under applicable U.S. law, including, without limitation, Executive Order 13224, signed on September 23, 2001 (the "order"), franchisor is prohibited from engaging in any transaction with any specially designated national or blocked person. "Specially designated national" or "blocked person" shall mean (1) those persons designated by the U.S. department of treasury's office of foreign assets control from time to time as a "specially designated national" or "blocked person" or similar status, (2) a person engaged in, or aiding any person engaged in, acts of terrorism, as defined in the order, or (3) a person otherwise identified by government or legal authority as a person with whom franchisor is prohibited from transacting business. Currently, a listing of such designations and the text of the order are published at the internet website address, www.ustreas.gov/offices/enforcement/ofac. Accordingly, franchisee represents and warrants to franchisor that as of the date of this agreement, neither franchisee nor any person holding any ownership interest in franchisee, controlled by franchisee, or under common control with franchisee is a specially designated national or blocked

person, and that franchisee (1) does not, and hereafter shall not, engage in any terrorist activity; (2) is not affiliated with and does not support any individual or entity engaged in, contemplating, or supporting terrorist activity; and (3) is not acquiring the rights granted under this agreement with the intent to generate funds to channel to any individual or entity engaged in, contemplating, or supporting terrorist activity, or to otherwise support or further any terrorist activity. Franchisee agrees that franchisee shall immediately provide written notice to franchisor of the occurrence of any event which renders the representations and warranties in this section incorrect.

(k) Franchisee covenants that during the Term, it will at all times faithfully, honestly and diligently perform its obligations under this Agreement, and that it will continuously exert its best efforts to promote and enhance the business of the Franchised Business and other franchised businesses established and operated by Franchisee under the System.

(I) Franchisee and all guarantors hereof acknowledge and agree that the obligations regarding the use of Confidential Information and trade secrets set forth in this Agreement will apply throughout the Term and after the expiration or termination of this Agreement, without limitation as to time or geographic scope. Franchisee covenants that upon termination or expiration, Franchisee will immediately and permanently cease to use, in any manner whatsoever, any Confidential Information, trade secrets, methods, procedures and techniques associated with the System.

(m) Franchisee hereby acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor's approval of a site does not constitute an assurance, representation or warranty of any kind, express or implied, as to the suitability of the site for the Franchised Business or for any other purpose. Franchisor's approval of a site indicates only that Franchisor believes the site complies with acceptable minimum criteria established by Franchisor solely for its purposes as of the time of the evaluation. Both Franchisee and Franchisor acknowledge that application of criteria that may have been effective with respect to other sites and premises may not be predictive of potential for all sites and that, subsequent to Franchisor's approval of a site, demographic and/or economic factors, such as competition from other similar businesses, included in or excluded from Franchisor's criteria could change, thereby altering the potential of a site or lease. Such factors are unpredictable and are beyond Franchisor's control. Franchisor shall not be responsible for the failure of a site approved by Franchisee to meet Franchisee's expectations as to revenue or operational criteria. Franchisee further acknowledges and agrees that its acceptance of a franchise for the operation of the Franchised Business at the site is based on its own independent investigation of the suitability of the site.

## 21. Governing law, Jurisdiction and Venue.

#### (a) <u>Dispute Resolution</u>.

(i) Franchisee and Franchisor acknowledge and agree, subject to Section 21(b), that in the event a dispute between the parties is not resolved informally, an officer of Franchisor and the principal(s) of Franchisee must first meet in King of Prussia, Pennsylvania at the offices of Franchisor or such other place designated by Franchisor to discuss a resolution.

(ii) In the event the dispute resolution procedures described in Section 21(a)(i) do not result in a settlement between the parties, Franchisor and Franchisee agree that any action arising out of or relating to this Agreement or the making, performance, or interpretation thereof shall upon thirty (30) days written notice by either party be resolved, except as elsewhere expressly

provided in this Agreement, upon application by any such party by binding arbitration in Montgomery County, Pennsylvania, in accordance with the Federal Arbitration Act under the Commercial Arbitration Rules then prevailing of the American Arbitration Association, including without limitation the Optional Rules for Emergency Measures of Protection ("AAA"), and not under any state arbitration laws, and judgment on the arbitration award may be entered in any court of competent jurisdiction. Franchisee acknowledges that it has and will continue to develop a substantial and continuing relationship with Franchisor at its principal offices in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, where Franchisor's decision-making authority is vested, franchise operations are conducted and supervised, and where Agreement was rendered binding. Franchisee and Franchisor agree that arbitration shall be conducted on an individual - not a class-wide basis. The Federal Arbitration Act shall apply to all arbitration and arbitration venue questions. Any award by the arbitrator(s) shall be final, binding and non-appealable, except for errors of law. Unless the parties agree in writing at the time an arbitration proceeding is commenced to have a single arbitrator, the matter shall be heard by three (3) arbitrators, with each party selecting one (1) arbitrator and the third (3) arbitrator to be selected by the AAA. The arbitrator selected by the AAA shall have at least ten (10) years' experience in practicing franchise law, during which franchise law is or has been their primary area of practice and shall have substantial experience in the preparation of franchise agreements and franchise disclosure documents. Franchisee understands that by agreeing to arbitrate it gives up jury and appeal and other rights it might have in court.

(iii) Matters involving the Marks or any other proprietary property, any lease of sublease of real property, Franchisee's obligations upon termination or expiration of your Franchise Agreement, any Transfers, and matters involving danger or public safety may be immediately handled through litigation in Montgomery County Court of Common Pleas, in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, or the U.S. District Court for the Eastern District of Pennsylvania, at the sole discretion of Franchisor

(b) <u>Injunctive Relief</u>. Notwithstanding the provisions of Section 21(a), Franchisee agrees that Franchisor, at its option, will have the right to seek preliminary injunctive relief from a court of competent jurisdiction, or in the first instance from an Arbitrator, to restrain any conduct by Franchisee in the development or operation of the Franchised Business that could materially damage the good will associated with the Marks and the Chain. Franchisee agrees Franchisor will not be required to post a bond to obtain any injunctive relief with respect to use of the Marks.

(c) <u>Attorneys' Fees and Costs</u>. The non-prevailing party agrees to reimburse the prevailing party for all expenses reasonably incurred (including attorneys' fees): (i) to enforce the terms of this Agreement, an obligation owed to Franchisor by Franchisee and/or the Owners, or an obligation owed to Franchisee by Franchisor; and (ii) in the defense of any claim that one party asserts against the other party on which the prevailing party substantially prevails in court, arbitration or other formal legal proceedings, whether incurred prior to or in preparation for such proceedings or thereafter. In the event Franchisor is the prevailing party, Franchisor has the right to reimburse itself through EFT transfer from Franchisee's authorized account for any legal fees.

(d) <u>JURY TRIAL AND CLASS ACTION WAIVER</u>. Franchisor and franchisee (and franchisee's owners and guarantors, if applicable) irrevocably waive trial by jury in any action, proceeding or counterclaim, whether at law or in equity, brought by franchisor and franchisee. Nothing in this paragraph shall affect the application of section 21(b). Neither franchisee nor franchisor shall seek to litigate or arbitrate against the other party to this agreement or such party's affiliates, either as a representative of, or on behalf of, any other person, class, or entity any dispute,

controversy, or claim of any kind arising out of, or relating to, this agreement, the rights and obligations of the parties, the sale of the franchise, or other claims or causes of action relating to the performance of either party to this agreement. No litigation, arbitration or other action or proceeding under this agreement shall add as a party, by consolidation, joinder, or in any other manner, any person or party other than franchisee and franchisor and any person in privity with, or claiming through, in the right of, or on behalf of, franchisee or franchisor, unless both franchisee and franchisor consent in writing. Franchisor has the absolute right to refuse such consent. Franchisee agrees and acknowledges that any proceeding directly or indirectly arising from or relating to this agreement, the relationship between the parties, or any agreement or relationship between franchisee and any affiliate of franchisor will be considered unique on its facts and may not be brought as a class or group action.

(e) <u>WAIVER OF CERTAIN DAMAGES</u>. Except for franchisee's obligations to indemnify franchisor under this agreement and claims franchisor brings against franchisee for franchisee's unauthorized use of the marks, unauthorized use or disclosure of confidential information, or breach of franchisee's non-competition covenants, franchisor and franchisee (and franchisee's owners and guarantors, if applicable) waive any right to or claim for punitive, consequential, multiple, incidental or other damages in excess of the economic damages actually sustained, whether asserted as a related or independent tort, as a breach of contract, or as any other claim or cause of action based on statutory or common law.

(f) <u>WAIVER OF PUNITIVE DAMAGES</u>. Franchisor and franchisee (and franchisee's owners and guarantors, if applicable), hereby waive to the fullest extent permitted by law, any right to or claim for any punitive or exemplary damages against the other and agree that in the event of a dispute between franchisor and franchisee each shall be limited solely to the recovery of any actual damages sustained by the non-breaching party.

(g) <u>Remedies Cumulative</u>. All rights and remedies conferred upon Franchisee and Franchisor by this Agreement and by law shall be cumulative of each other, and neither the exercise nor the failure to exercise any such right or remedy shall preclude the exercise of any other such right or remedy.

(h) <u>Nonwaiver</u>. No failure by Franchisor or Franchisee to take action on account of any default by the other, whether in a single instance or repeatedly shall constitute a waiver of any such default or of the performance required of Franchisee. No express waiver by Franchisee or Franchisor of any provision or performance hereunder or of any default by the other shall be construed as a waiver of any other or future provision, performance or default.

(i) <u>Governing Law</u>. This Agreement and any claim or controversy arising out of or relating to rights and obligations of the parties under this Agreement and any other claim or controversy between the parties shall be governed by and construed under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and any dispute between the parties shall be governed by and determined in accordance with the substantive law of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and the Federal Arbitration Act, which laws shall prevail in the event of any conflict of law. The venue for any arbitration concerned with the enforcement and interpretation of this Agreement shall be Montgomery County, Pennsylvania. Nothing in this subparagraph 21.8 is intended, or shall be deemed, to make any Pennsylvania law regulating the offer or sale of franchises or the franchise relationship applicable to this Agreement if such law would not otherwise be applicable. Any and all claims and actions arising out of or relating to this agreement, the relationship of franchisee against

franchisor, shall be commenced within one (1) year from the occurrence of the facts giving rise to such claim or action, or such claim or action shall be barred.

22. <u>Notices</u>. All notices, requests, demands and other communications required or permitted to be given or made under this Agreement shall be in writing and shall be given (i) by personal delivery, or (ii) by registered or certified mail, return receipt requested, postage prepared, or by delivery to a nationally-recognized overnight courier service, in each case, addressed as follows, or to such other person or entity as either party shall designate by notice to the other in accordance herewith:

Franchisor: 76 Franchise Group, LLC Attn: Ed Samane 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131 King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406

Franchisee: Address Identified on Exhibit A.

Notice shall be deemed given and effective upon the first to occur of receipt, when proper delivery is refused, or two (2) days after deposit in registered or certified U.S. Mail as described above.

23. <u>Guaranty of Payment</u>. Each shareholder of Franchisee ("Guarantor"), individually and unconditionally, by execution of this Agreement, jointly and severally guarantees the payment and performance of any and all of Franchisee's obligations under this Agreement (the "Obligations") and also agrees to enter into Franchisor's form of personal guaranty attached to this Agreement as Exhibit B. This **Section 23** is referred to herein as the "Guaranty."

(a) Guarantor expressly waives: (i) Notice of acceptance of this Guaranty by Franchisee; (ii) presentment and demand for payment of any of the Obligations; (iii) protest and notice of dishonor or of default to Guarantor or to any other party with respect to the Obligations; and (iv) notice of Franchisor amending, substituting for, releasing, waiving or modifying any of the Obligations.

(b) This Guaranty is a guaranty of payment, not of collection. Guarantor agrees that this Guaranty may be enforced by Franchisor without the necessity at any time of resorting to or exhausting any other security or collateral and without the necessity at any time of having recourse to the Obligations in any manner, and Guarantor hereby waives any rights to require Franchisor to proceed against Guarantor or to require Franchisor to pursue any other remedy or enforce any other right. Guarantor further agrees that nothing contained herein shall prevent Franchisor from suing on this Agreement, or from exercising any other rights available to Franchisor under this Agreement, and the exercise of any such rights shall not constitute a discharge of any of Guarantor's obligations hereunder shall be absolute, independent and unconditional under any and all circumstances. Neither Guarantor's obligation under this Guaranty nor any remedy for the enforcement thereof shall be impaired, modified, changed or released in any manner whatsoever by an impairment, modification, change, release, or limitation of the liability of Guarantor or any Co-Guarantors' bankruptcy or insolvency.

(c) This Guaranty shall continue in full force and effect until the Obligations are fully paid, performed and discharged. This Guaranty covers the Obligations, whether presently outstanding or arising subsequent to the date hereof. Guarantor warrants and represents to Franchisor: (i) that this Guaranty is binding upon and enforceable against Guarantor, in accordance with its terms; (ii) that the execution and delivery of this Guaranty does not violate or constitute a

breach of any agreement to which Guarantor is a party or of any applicable laws; and (iii) that there is no litigation, claim, action or proceeding pending, or, to the best knowledge of Guarantor, threatened against Guarantor which would materially adversely affect the financial condition of Guarantor or his ability to fulfill his obligations hereunder.

(d) Each Guarantor personally agrees to be bound by all restrictions in this Agreement, including, but not limited to Sections 14 and 15 of the Agreement.

# 24. Miscellaneous.

(a) <u>Severability</u>. The invalidity or unenforceability of any one or more provision of this Agreement shall in no way affect any other provision. If any court of competent jurisdiction determines any provision of this Agreement to be invalid, illegal or unenforceable, that portion shall be deemed severed from the rest, which shall remain in full force and effect as though the invalid, illegal or unenforceable portion had never been a part of this Agreement.

(b) <u>Construction</u>. All references herein to the masculine, neuter, or singular shall be construed to include the masculine, feminine, neuter, or plural, as the case may require. All acknowledgements, warranties, representations, covenants, agreements, and obligations herein made or undertaken by Franchisee shall be deemed jointly and severally undertaken by all those executing this Agreement as Franchisee.

(c) <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This Agreement, the documents incorporated herein by reference and the exhibits attached hereto, comprise the entire agreement between the parties and all prior understands or agreements concerning the subject matter hereof are canceled and superseded by this Agreement. Nothing in the Agreement or any related agreement is intended to disclaim the representations we made in the franchise disclosure document.

(d) <u>Affiliate</u>. As used in this Agreement, the term "Affiliate" shall mean any person or entity that is a 76 FENCE franchisee of Franchisor or any sub licensor of Franchisor.

(e) <u>Assignees</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon the heirs, successors, permitted assigns and legal representatives of the parties.

(f) <u>Amendments</u>. Franchisor reserves the right to amend this Agreement if a Franchise Agreement change proposed by Franchisor is agreed to by 65% of the then-current Franchisees. Further, except for those permitted to be made unilaterally by Franchisor, no supplement, amendment or variation of the terms of this Agreement shall be valid unless made in writing and signed by the parties hereto.

(g) <u>Waivers</u>. No failure of Franchisor to exercise any right given to it hereunder, or to insist upon strict compliance by Franchisee with any obligation, agreement or undertaking hereunder, and no custom or practice of the parties at variance with the terms hereof shall constitute a waiver of Franchisor's right to demand full and exact compliance by Franchisee and shall not affect or impair Franchisor's rights with respect to any subsequent default of the same or of a different nature, nor shall any delay or omission of Franchisor to exercise any right arising from such default affect or impair Franchisor's rights as to such default or any subsequent default.

(h) <u>Counterparts</u>. This Agreement may be executed in several counterparts, each of which shall be deemed an original, and all of which together shall constitute one and the same instrument. One or more counterparts can be delivered by facsimile or .pdf file transmission.

(i) <u>Headings</u>. The headings used in the Agreement are for convenience only, and the paragraphs shall be interpreted as if such headings were omitted.

(j) <u>Time of Essence</u>. Franchisee agrees and acknowledges that time is of the essence with regard to Franchisee's obligations hereunder, and that all of Franchisee's obligations are material to Franchisor and this Agreement.

(k) <u>Territory Boundaries</u>. Territory boundaries are as described in Exhibit A to this Agreement.

(I) <u>Agreement Binding Upon Signature of Franchisor</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that this Agreement shall not take effect until its acceptance and execution by an officer of Franchisor.

(m) <u>Evolving Agreements</u>. Franchisee acknowledges that Franchisor has entered, and will continue to enter, into agreements with other Franchisees that may contain provisions, conditions, and obligations that differ from those contained in this Agreement. The existence of different forms of agreement and the fact that Franchisor and Franchisees other than Franchisee may have different rights and obligations does not affect the parties' duty to comply with this Agreement.

(n) <u>Delegation</u>. Franchisor shall have the right to delegate Franchisor's duties under this Agreement to any affiliated or non-affiliated entity, agent, or employee and Franchisee agrees to such assignment without any right to approve such actions.

(o) <u>Security Interests</u>. Franchisee agrees to give no security interests, pledges or encumbrances in Franchisee's inventory, leasehold, fixtures, securities or franchise agreement without the prior written approval of Franchisor, which shall not be deemed a consent to assignment. Franchisor will not unreasonably withhold approval but is legitimately concerned to ensure: (a) that you not lose the business; (b) that the business not be lost to the franchise system; (c) any grant of a security interest will not impede or threaten Franchisor's security interest granted in the attached Security Agreement, hereby incorporated by reference, and (d) that Franchisor not have to defend a claim to franchisee rights by anyone it shall not have agreed to accept as a franchisee.

(p) <u>Fines</u>. For each instance where Franchisee fails to obtain prior written approval for advertisements, fails to attend required training or franchisor sponsored conventions, or offers unauthorized products or services, Franchisor shall, at Franchisor's option, have the right to levy a fine in an amount up to One Thousand Dollars (\$1,000) per occurrence. Alternatively, in the case of failure to attend required training or franchisor sponsored conventions, Franchisee's Royalty for the balance of the calendar year shall increase by one percent (1%). The imposition of a fine pursuant to this paragraph shall not act as a waiver of any of Franchisor's other remedies under this Agreement. Furthermore, we have the right to collect any such fines by means of EFT.

(q) <u>Final Act</u>. The last signature applied to this Agreement shall be the signature of Franchisor's President or Vice President at Franchisor's headquarters in Pennsylvania. The Agreement shall not be binding on Franchisor until signed by Franchisor.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, parties hereto have duly executed this Agreement on the day, month and year first written above.

# Franchisor:

# **76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC**

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Ed Samane, President

# Franchisee:

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Name: Title:\_\_\_\_\_

Shareholder(s) and Guarantor (s):

By:	 	-
Name:	 	
Capacity: _	 	_
By:		_
Name:		

Capacity: \_\_\_\_\_

By:	
Name:	
Capacity:	
Dyr	

DУ	
Name:	
Capacity:	

## EXHIBIT A TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

#### FEES AND PAYMENTS; FRANCHISE INFORMATION

#### Initial Franchise Fee/Multi-Territory Fee:

Franchisee is licensing the right to operate the following number of Territories and paying the corresponding Initial Franchise Fee/Multi-Territory Fee:

Number of Territories	Initial Franchisee Fee/Multi-Territory Fee
1	\$60,000
2	\$100,000
3	\$135,000
4	\$165,000
5	\$185,000

For any additional Territories above five (5), then you will pay \$20,000 for each additional Territory, in addition to the Multi-Territory Fee for five (5) Territories in the above chart. For example, if you will operate in seven (7) Territories, then you will pay a total Multi-Territory Fee of \$225,000. The Multi-Territory Fee is deemed fully earned upon execution of your Franchise Agreement, and is not refundable under any circumstances. You must open and begin operating in all Territories that you purchase at the same time, which includes payment of all recurring fees relating to such Territories.

The precise territory for the Franchised Business shall be as follows:

#### Continuing Fees:

#### 1. Royalty

The Royalty is the greater of Eight Percent (8%) of the Weekly Gross Sales or \$250 per week per Territory ("Minimum Royalty). Franchisee will not be required to pay the Minimum Royalty until Franchisee has been in operation for at least three (3) months. For purposes of this Exhibit A, "Weekly Gross Sales" shall mean the entire weekly amount, for the week immediately preceding the due date of the Royalty, of all of your revenues from the ownership or operation of your Franchised Business or any business at or about the Premises including the proceeds of any business interruption insurance and any revenues received from the lease or sublease of a portion of the Premises, whether the revenues are evidenced by cash, credit, checks, services, property, or other means of exchange. Cash refunded and credit given to customers and receivables uncollectible from customers will be deducted in computing Gross Sales only to the extent that the cash, credit, or receivables represent amounts previously included in Gross Sales where Royalty Fees and Advertising Contributions were paid. Gross Sales are deemed received by you at the time the goods, products, or services from which they derive are delivered or rendered or at the time the relevant sale takes place, whichever occurs first. Gross Sales does not include sales taxes, nor does it include sales to other franchisees and company-owned businesses.

## 2. Technology Fee

The Technology Fee is currently \$150 per month, but subject to increase based upon vendor pricing.

## 3. Call Center Fee

The Call Center Fee is currently approximately \$800 per month and is paid directly to the applicable vendor. This fee is based on how many minutes your Franchised Business uses of the Call Center. You must have your phone answered by a live person 24 hours a day.

## 4. Accounting Software Fee

The Accounting Software Fee is \$200 per month. This fee is paid directly to our approved vendor.

## 5. Accounting Service Fee

The Accounting Software Fee is \$500 per month. This fee is paid directly to our approved vendor.

## 6. Scheduling and CRM Software Fee

The Scheduling and CRM Software Fee is \$350 to \$400 per month. This fee is paid directly to our approved vendor.

## Location:

The following address is the Location defined under Section 1(a) of the Franchise Agreement.

Location:

## Franchisee Notice Address:

The following address is Franchisee's address under Section 23 of the Franchise Agreement.

Franchisee's Address for Notice:

**Operational Start Date:** 

## **EXHIBIT B TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT**

#### PERSONAL GUARANTY FROM OWNERS OF AN INTEREST IN FRANCHISEE

As an inducement to 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC ("Franchisor") to sign the Franchise Agreement with \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ ("Franchisee") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_\_\_ ("Franchise Agreement"), and in consideration of Franchisor, executing the Franchise Agreement and of the sum of One Dollar (\$1.00) now paid by Franchisor to shareholders, limited partners or members who own ten percent (10%) or more of the outstanding equity interest in Franchisee ("Guarantors"), the receipt of which is hereby acknowledged, Guarantors jointly and severally agree as follows:

1. Guarantors shall pay or cause to be paid to Franchisor all monies payable by Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement on the days and times in the manner therein appointed for payment thereof.

2. Guarantors shall unconditionally guarantee full performance and discharge by Franchisee of all the obligations of Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement at the times and in the manner therein provided.

3. Guarantors shall indemnify and save harmless Franchisor and its affiliates against and from all losses, damages, costs, and expenses which Franchisor and its affiliates may sustain, incur, or become liable for by reason of:

(a) the failure for any reason whatsoever of Franchisee to pay the monies payable pursuant to the Franchise Agreement or to do and perform any other act, matter or thing pursuant to the provisions of the Franchise Agreement; or

(b) any act, action, or proceeding of or by Franchisor for or in connection with the recovery of monies or the obtaining of performance by Franchisee of any other act, matter or thing pursuant to the provisions of the Franchise Agreement.

4. Franchisor shall not be obligated to proceed against Franchisee or exhaust any security from Franchisee or pursue or exhaust any remedy, including any legal or equitable relief against Franchisee, before proceeding to enforce the obligations of the Guarantors herein set out, and the enforcement of such obligations may take place before, after, or contemporaneously with enforcement of any debt or obligation of Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement.

5. Without affecting the Guarantors' obligations under- this Guarantee, Franchisor, without notice to the Guarantors, may extend, modify, or release any indebtedness or obligation of Franchisee or settle, adjust, or compromise any claims against Franchisee. Guarantors waive notice of amendment of the Franchise Agreement and notice of demand for payment or performance by Franchisee.

6. Guarantors' obligations hereunder shall remain in full force and effect, and shall be unaffected by: (i) the unenforceability of the Franchise Agreement against Franchisee; (ii) the termination of any obligations of Franchisee under the Franchise Agreement by operation of law or otherwise; (iii) the bankruptcy, insolvency, dissolution, or other liquidation of Franchisee, including, without limitation, any surrender or disclaimer of the Franchise Agreement by the trustee in bankruptcy of Franchisee; (iv) Franchisor's consent or acquiescence to any bankruptcy, receivership, insolvency, or any other creditor's proceedings of or against Franchisee, or the winding-up or dissolution of Franchisee, or any other event or occurrence which would have the effect at law of terminating the existence of Franchisee's obligations prior to the termination of the Franchise Agreement; or (v) by any other agreements or other dealings between Franchisor and Franchisee having the effect of amending or altering the Franchise Agreement or Franchisee's obligations hereunder or

by any want of notice by Franchisor to Franchisee of any default of Franchisee or by any other matter, thing, act, or omission of Franchisor whatsoever.

7. The provisions of Section 21 of the Franchise Agreement shall apply as to any interpretation or enforcement of this Guarantee, and the provisions of Section 22 of the Franchise Agreement shall apply to any notice to either party, except that notice to Guarantors shall be as follows:

## NOTICE TO GUARANTORS

NAME

ADDRESS

## SIGNATURE PAGE FOLLOWS

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, each of the undersigned has signed this Guarantee from Owners of an Interest in Franchisee as of the date of the Franchise Agreement.

## **GUARANTORS:**

Signature

Printed Name

Signature

Printed Name

Signature

Printed Name

76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC:

Ву: \_

Ed Samane, President

#### EXHIBIT C TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT

#### NONDISCLOSURE AND NONCOMPETITION AGREEMENT

This Nondisclosure and Noncompetition Agreement ("Agreement") is made and entered into this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_, 20\_\_\_\_, by and between 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, a Pennsylvania limited liability company ("Company"), located at 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406, and \_\_\_\_\_\_ ("Associate"), who resides at \_\_\_\_\_\_. All initially capitalized terms not otherwise defined herein shall have the meanings set forth in the Franchise Agreement.

#### RECITALS

- The Company is engaged in the business of operating a business offering wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing and related garden products for residential and commercial customers ("Franchise Business"). The Franchise Businesses are operated under the Company's trademark "76 FENCE" and other service marks, trademarks, logo types, architectural designs, trade dress and other commercial symbols (collectively, the "Marks");
- The Company has developed methods for establishing, operating and promoting Franchise Businesses pursuant to the Company's distinctive business format, plans, methods, data, processes, supply systems, marketing systems, techniques, designs, layouts, operating procedures, Marks and information and know-how of the Company ("Confidential Information" and "Trade Secrets") and such Confidential Information and Trade Secrets as may be further developed from time to time by the Company ("System");
- The Company and its affiliates have established substantial goodwill and an excellent reputation with respect to the quality of wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing products and services available, which goodwill and reputation have been and will continue to be of major benefit to the Company;
- Associate desires to become involved with the Company or a franchisee of the Company in the capacity of an officer, partner, director, agent, Manager, employee or as a beneficial owner of the Franchise Business, or is an immediate family member or domestic partner of a principal owning a Franchise Business, and will become privileged as to certain Confidential Information and Trade Secrets. Associate may or may not have signed the Franchise Agreement or Guaranty and Assumption of Franchisee's Obligations form; and
- Associate and the Company have reached an understanding with regard to nondisclosure by Associate of Confidential Information and Trade Secrets and with respect to noncompetition by Associate with the Company and other franchisees of the Company. Associate agrees to the terms of this Agreement as partial consideration for the Company's willingness to allow Associate to engage in a business relationship with Company or a Franchisee of the Company using the Company's Confidential Information and Trade Secrets.

NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing, the mutual promises contained herein and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, Associate and the Company, intending legally to be bound, agree as follows:

# 1. <u>Definitions</u>.

- 1. "Associate" shall mean the individual or entity described in the first paragraph of this Agreement and the Associate's managers, officers, beneficial owners, directors, employees, shareholders, partners, members, principals, immediate family members and domestic partners.
- 1. "Authorized Territory" shall have the meaning defined in the Franchise Agreement.
- 2. "Competitive Business" as used in this Agreement means any business offering, or granting franchises or licenses to others to offer a business that receives 10% or more of its gross revenue by providing wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing products and services offered by Franchise Businesses; provided, however, Associate will not be prohibited from owning securities in a Competitive Business if such securities are listed on a stock exchange or traded on the over-the-counter market and represent in the aggregate 5% or less of that class of securities issued and outstanding.
- 3. "Confidential Information" shall mean without limitation, all knowledge, know-how, standards, methods and procedures related to the establishment and operation of the Franchise Business and includes all records pertaining to customers, suppliers, and other service providers of, and/or related in any way to, the Franchise Business including, without limitation, all databases (whether in print, electronic or other form), all names, addresses, phone numbers, e-mail addresses, customer purchase records, mail lists, manuals, promotional and marketing materials, marketing strategies and any other data and information that the Company or its affiliates designates as confidential including all information contained in the Company's Operations Manual, which may be provided as one or more separate manuals, written instructional guides, CD Rom, or other communications from the Company or its affiliates, which may be changed or supplemented from time to time.
- 4. "Franchise Agreement" shall mean the franchise agreement between Company and \_\_\_\_\_\_ ("Franchisee") dated \_\_\_\_\_\_ as amended or renewed from time to time.
- 2. "Term" shall have the meaning defined in the Franchise Agreement.

3. "Trade Secret(s)" shall mean information, including a customer lists, pattern, compilation, program, device, method, technique or process related to the Franchise Business that both derives independent economic value, actual or potential, from not being generally known to, and not being readily ascertainable by proper means by other persons who can obtain economic value from its disclosure or use and is the subject of efforts that are reasonable under the circumstances to maintain its secrecy.

2. <u>Confidential Information and Trade Secrets</u>. Associate and the Company acknowledge that the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets that are developed and utilized in connection with the operation of the Franchise Business is unique and the exclusive property of the Company or its affiliates. Associate acknowledges that any unauthorized disclosure or use of the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets would be wrongful and would cause irreparable injury and harm to the Company or its affiliates. Associate further acknowledges that the Company or its affiliates has expended a great amount of effort and money in obtaining and developing the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets, that the Company or its affiliates has taken numerous precautions to guard the secrecy of the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets, and that it would be very costly for competitors to acquire or duplicate the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets.

(1) <u>Nondisclosure of Confidential Information</u>. During the Term and any renewal Term of the Franchise Agreement and for all periods after the Term and any renewal Term of the Franchise Agreement, Associate shall not at any time, publish, disclose, divulge or in any manner communicate to any person, firm, corporation, association, partnership or any other entity whatsoever or use, directly or indirectly, for its own benefit or for the benefit of any person, firm, corporation or other entity other than for the use of the Company or the Franchise Business, any of the Confidential Information of the Company or its affiliates.

(2) Exceptions to Disclosing Confidential Information. Notwithstanding the foregoing, the restrictions on the disclosure and use of the Confidential Information will not apply to the following: (a) information that was in the public domain prior to being communicated to Associate through no fault of Associate; (b) information that entered the public domain after it was Communicated to Associate through no fault of Associate; (c) information that was in Associate's possession free of any obligation of confidence at the time it was communicated to Associate; or (d) the disclosure of the Confidential Information in judicial or administrative proceedings to the extent that Associate is legally compelled to disclose the information, if Associate has notified the Company before disclosure and used Associate's best efforts, and afforded the Company the opportunity, to obtain an appropriate protective order or other assurance satisfactory to the Company of confidential treatment for the information required to be so disclosed.

(3) <u>Nondisclosure of Trade Secrets</u>. During the Term and any renewal Term of the Franchise Agreement and for as long as such information constitutes a Trade Secret, Associate shall not at any time, publish, disclose, divulge or in any manner communicate to any person, firm, corporation, association, partnership or any other entity whatsoever or use, directly or indirectly, for its own benefit or for the benefit of any person, firm, corporation or other entity other than for the use of the Company or the Franchise Business, any of the Trade Secrets of the Company or its affiliates.

(4) <u>Noncompetition Covenant</u>. Associate acknowledges that, in addition to the license of the Marks hereunder, the Company has also licensed commercially valuable information that comprises and is a part of the Franchise Business, including without limitation, the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets and that the value of this information derives not only from the time, effort and money that went into its compilation, but from the usage of the same by all franchisees of the Company using the Marks and System. Associate therefore agrees that other than the Franchise Business licensed under a Franchise Agreement, the Associate, will not during the Term and renewal Term of the Franchise Agreement:

• have any direct or indirect controlling interest as a disclosed or beneficial owner in a Competitive Business;

• perform services as a director, partner, officer, manager, employee, consultant, representative, agent or otherwise for a Competitive Business; or

• divert or attempt to divert any business related to, or any customer or account of the Franchised Business, the Company's business, the business of any affiliate of the Company or any other franchisee's business, by direct inducement or otherwise, or divert or attempt to divert the employment of any employee of Company or another franchisee licensed by Company, to any Competitive Business by any direct inducement or otherwise.

• without the Company's express written permission, which may be granted or denied in the Company's sole discretion, become an exclusive distributor for any third-party vendor or obtain exclusive distribution rights for any non-76 FENCE Products.

Post-Termination Covenant Not to Compete. 1 Upon termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement for any reason, or termination of Associate's employment with Franchisee, Associate agrees that, for a period of two (2) years commencing on the effective date of termination or expiration of the Franchise Agreement, or termination of Associate's employment with Franchisee, or the date on which Associate or the Franchisee, ceases to conduct business, whichever is later, the Associate will not have any direct or indirect interest (through any immediate family member of Associate or its owners or otherwise) as a disclosed or beneficial owner, investor, partner, director, officer, employee, manager, consultant, representative or agent or in any other capacity in any Competitive Business, located or operating within a thirty (30)-mile radius of Associate's or franchisee's Franchised Business. The restrictions of this Section will not be applicable to the ownership of shares of a class of securities listed on a stock exchange or traded on the over-the-counter market that represent five percent (5%) or less of the number of shares of that class of securities issued and outstanding. Associate expressly acknowledge that Associate possesses skills and abilities of a general nature and has other opportunities for exploiting such skills. Consequently, enforcement of the covenants made in this Section will not deprive Associate of Associate's personal goodwill, or ability to earn a living.

2 <u>Injunction</u>. Associate hereby acknowledges and agrees that in the event of any breach or threatened breach of this Agreement, the Company shall be authorized and entitled to seek, from any court of competent jurisdiction, preliminary and permanent injunctive relief in addition to any other rights or remedies to which the Company may be entitled. Associate agrees that the Company may obtain such injunctive relief, without posting a bond or bonds totaling Five Hundred Dollars (\$500) or more, but upon due notice, and Associate's sole remedy in the event of the entry of such injunctive relief shall be dissolution of such injunctive relief, if warranted, upon a hearing duly had; provided, however, that all claims for damages by reason of the wrongful issuance of any such injunction are hereby expressly waived by Associate.

3 <u>Reasonableness of Restrictions</u>. Associate acknowledges and agrees that the restrictions set forth in this Agreement are reasonable and necessary for the protection of the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets and that any violation of this Agreement would cause substantial and irreparable injury to Company, and that Company would not have entered into a business relationship with Associate or the Franchisee or enter into this Agreement or the Franchise Agreement without receiving Associate's unrestricted promise to preserve the confidentiality of the Confidential Information and Trade Secrets. In any litigation concerning the entry of any requested injunction against Associate, Associate, for value, voluntarily waives such defenses as Associate might otherwise have under the law of the jurisdiction in which the matter is being litigated relating to any claimed "prior breach" on the part of the Company; it being specifically understood and agreed between the parties that no action or lack of action on the part of the Company will entitle or permit Associate to disclose any such Confidential Information or Trade Secrets in any circumstances.

1 <u>Effect of Waiver</u>. The waiver by Associate or the Company of a breach of any provision of this Agreement shall not operate or be construed as a waiver of any subsequent breach thereof.

2 <u>Binding Effect</u>. This Agreement shall be binding upon and inure to the benefit of Associate and the Company and their respective heirs, executors, representatives, successors and assigns.

3 <u>Entire Agreement</u>. This instrument contains the entire agreement of Associate and the Company relating to the matters set forth herein. It may not be changed verbally, but only by an agreement in writing, signed by the party against whom enforcement of any waiver, change, modification, extension or discharge is sought.

4 <u>Governing Law</u>. This instrument shall be governed by and construed under the laws of the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania.

5 Jurisdiction and Venue. In the event of a breach or threatened breach by Associate of this Agreement, Associate hereby irrevocably submits to the jurisdiction of the state and federal courts of Pennsylvania, and irrevocably agrees that venue for any action or proceeding shall be in the state and federal courts of Pennsylvania. Both parties waive any objection to the jurisdiction of these courts or to venue in the state and federal courts of Pennsylvania. Notwithstanding the foregoing, in the event that the laws of the state where Associate resides prohibit the aforesaid designation of jurisdiction and venue, then such other state's laws shall control.

6 <u>Severability</u>. If any provision of this Agreement shall be held, declared or pronounced void, voidable, invalid, unenforceable or inoperative for any reason, by any court of competent jurisdiction, government authority or otherwise, such holding, declaration or pronouncement shall not affect adversely any other provisions of this Agreement that shall otherwise remain in full force and effect.

7 <u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. In any action at law or in equity to enforce any of the provisions or rights under this Agreement, the unsuccessful party in such litigation, as determined by the court in a final judgment or decree, shall pay the successful party or parties all costs, expenses and reasonable attorneys' fees incurred therein by such party or parties (including without limitation such costs, expenses and fees on any appeals), and if such successful party shall recover judgment in any such action or proceeding, such costs, expenses and attorneys' fees shall be included as part of such judgment.

8 Acknowledgment. The Franchisor is a third-party beneficiary of this Agreement and may enforce it, solely and/or jointly with the Franchisee. Associate is aware that a violation of this Agreement will cause the Franchisor and the Franchisee irreparable harm; therefore, Associate acknowledges and agrees that the Franchisor and/or the Franchisee may apply for the issuance of an injunction preventing Associate from violating this Agreement in addition to any other remedies it may have hereunder, at law or in equity: and Associate agrees to pay the Franchisor and the Franchisee all the costs it/they incur/s, including without limitation attorneys' fees, if this Agreement is enforced against Associate. Due to the importance of this Agreement to the Franchisor and the Franchisee, any claim Associate has against the Franchisor or the Franchisee is a separate matter and does not entitle Associate to violate, or justify any violation of, this If any part of this Agreement is held invalid by a court or agency Aareement. having valid jurisdiction, the rest of the Agreement is still enforceable and the part held invalid is enforceable to the extent found reasonable by the court or agency. Associate agrees that all the words and phrases used in this Agreement will have the same meaning as used in the Franchise Agreement, and that such meaning has been explained to Associate.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have signed this Agreement on the date first above written.

COMPANY:	ASSOCIATE:
76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, a Pennsylvania limited liability company	
Ву:	
	Ву:
Printed Name	Printed Name
Title	Title

#### **EXHIBIT D TO FRANCHISE AGREEMENT**

#### **TELEPHONE LISTING AND INTERNET AUTHORIZATION AGREEMENT**

THIS AGREEMENT is entered into as of this \_\_\_\_\_ day of \_\_\_\_\_\_, \_\_\_\_ by and between 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, a Pennsylvania limited liability company with principal place of business and headquarters located at 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406 ("Franchisor"), and \_\_\_\_\_\_, a \_\_\_\_\_, corporation or individual with principal place of business located at \_\_\_\_\_\_, multiplace of business located at \_\_\_\_\_\_, a \_\_\_\_\_, multiplace of business ").

## WITNESSETH THAT:

WHEREAS, Franchisor has developed and refined a business offering and selling wood, steel, aluminum and vinyl fencing for residential and commercial customers known as "76 FENCE" which uses distinctive innovations and marketing features (such business is referred to herein as the "76 FENCE System"); and

WHEREAS, Franchisor is the franchisor of the 76 FENCE System and the owner of the trademarks, service marks, copyrights and other intellectual property used in the 76 FENCE System, including without limitation, the mark 76 FENCE (collectively referred to herein as the "76 FENCE Intellectual Property"); and

WHEREAS, Franchisor and Franchisee have entered into a Franchise Agreement (the "Franchise Agreement") pursuant to which Franchisor granted to Franchisee the non-exclusive limited right to use the 76 FENCE Intellectual Property and related commercial symbols (the "Franchised Business") in Franchisee's business telephone directory listings marketing the Franchised Business and otherwise identifying Franchisee; and

NOW, THEREFORE, for good and valuable consideration, the receipt and sufficiency of which are hereby acknowledged, the parties hereto agree as follows:

1. Franchisee is authorized to obtain separate telephone service, and/or participate in a central telephone service for Franchisee's Franchised Business as created by or on behalf of Franchisor. Such service shall not be used in conjunction with any other business or residential telephone service at Franchisee's home and/or principal place of business.

2. Franchisee is authorized and agrees to secure white pages, Yellow Pages and directory assistance listings only as "76 FENCE". No other names or modifications of "76 FENCE" may be used in conjunction with the 76 FENCE Intellectual Property, and no additional listings may be used with the telephone number so assigned to Franchisee unless approved in writing in advance by Franchisor.

3. All telephone listings, Yellow Page display advertising, layout and copy desired to be used by or requested by Franchisee shall be approved in advance in writing by Franchisor, and Franchisee agrees not to deliver to any telephone company placements of any such copy unless written approval by Franchisor is attached.

4. Franchisee shall be responsible for the timely and complete payment of all service charges for telephone service, directory listings and Yellow Page advertising and/or all service charges for the Franchisee's reasonable share of central numbers, associated listings and advertising.

5. Franchisee agrees such telephone number(s), listings and advertisements shall be considered to be the sole and exclusive property of Franchisor. Upon termination of the Franchise Agreement for whatever reason, Franchisee agrees to immediately cease all use of such telephone number(s), cell phone number(s), email addresses, social networking logins and passwords, Twitter handles, listings and advertisements ("Property") and Franchisee agrees to take all actions necessary to immediately transfer all such Property to Franchisor, and to the extent allowed by applicable law, Franchisee shall take all actions necessary to ensure the same shall become the sole and exclusive property of Franchisor, at its option, subject to Franchisor's obligation to pay all fees due therefor becoming due and payable after the date of cessation of use by Franchisee. Franchisee shall immediately deliver all information related to such Property to Franchisor.

6. Franchisee, by this Agreement, hereby releases and forever discharges Franchisor and its successors or assigns and the telephone company, internet provider, or other service provider from liability of any kind or character which results or may result directly or indirectly from Franchisor's exercise of its rights hereunder or from such telephone company, internet provider or other service provider's cooperation with Franchisor in effecting the terms of this Agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, the parties have caused this Agreement to be executed as of the date first written above.

FRANCHISOR:

FRANCHISEE:

76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC

By: \_\_\_\_\_ Title: \_\_\_\_\_

Name:	
Title:	

# **EXHIBIT B-1**

# CURRENT FRANCHISEE INFORMATION as of December 31, 2023

None.

## FRANCHISEES THAT HAVE SIGNED FRANCHISE AGREEMENTS BUT NOT YET OPENED AS OF DECEMBER 31, 2023

None.

## EXHIBIT B-2

## FRANCHISEES DEPARTED DURING 2023

as of December 31, 2023

None.

## EXHIBIT C

# FINANCIAL STATEMENTS

THESE FINANCIAL STATEMENTS ARE PREPARED WITHOUT AN AUDIT. PROSPECTIVE FRANCHISEES OR SELLERS OF FRANCHISES SHOULD BE ADVISED THAT NO CERTIFIED PUBLIC ACCOUNTANT HAS AUDITED THESE FIGURES OR EXPRESSED HIS/HER OPINION WITH REGARD TO THE CONTENT OR FORM.

# 76 Franchise Group LLC Balance Sheet

As of January 1, 2024

	Total
ASSETS	
Current Assets	
Cash	105,406
Total Current Assets	105,406
TOTAL ASSETS	105,406
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	
Liabilities	
Current Liabilities	
Member Loan	135,000
Total Current Liabilities	135,000
Total Liabilities	135,000
Equity	
Retained Earnings	(29,594)
Total Equity	(29,594)
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	105,406

# 76 Franchise Group LLC

## **Balance Sheet**

As of March 31, 2024

	TOTAL
ASSETS	
Current Assets	
Bank Accounts	
Business Adv Fundamentals - 5719 - 1	77,929.21
Total Bank Accounts	\$77,929.21
Total Current Assets	\$77,929.21
TOTAL ASSETS	\$77,929.21
LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	
Liabilities	
Current Liabilities	
Accounts Payable	
Accounts Payable (A/P)	43,591.32
Total Accounts Payable	\$43,591.32
Credit Cards	
American Express-21003	9,611.13
Total Credit Cards	\$9,611.13
Other Current Liabilities	
Loans	
Ed Samane	85,000.00
William Loftus	150,000.00
Total Loans	235,000.00
Total Other Current Liabilities	\$235,000.00
Total Current Liabilities	\$288,202.45
Total Liabilities	\$288,202.45
Equity	
Opening Balance Equity	0.00
Retained Earnings	-29,594.04
Net Income	-180,679.20
Total Equity	\$ -210,273.24
TOTAL LIABILITIES AND EQUITY	\$77,929.21

**Note** No assurance is provided

# 76 Franchise Group LLC

## Profit and Loss March 2024

	-	TOTAL
	MAR 2024	JAN - MAR, 2024 (YTI
Income		
Total Income		
Expenses		
Advertising & Marketing	17,668.44	24,488.3
Dues & Membership fees	495.00	6,436.0
Legal & Professional Fees		
Accounting	633.30	2,804.
Consulting	6,600.00	21,235.
Legal Fees		43,389.
Total Legal & Professional Fees	7,233.30	67,428.
Office/General Administrative Expenses		
Bank Fees	2.00	299.
Business Insurance		4,195
Office Supplies		73.
Shipping		30.
Software & IT		1,214.
Total Office/General Administrative Expenses	2.00	5,812.
Other Business Expense		
Conferences/Conventions		25,779.
Miscellaneous Expenses		327.
Total Other Business Expense		26,106.
Personnel Expenses		
Other Personnel Expenses	108.45	108.
Payroll Processing Fees	41.45	480.
Payroll Taxes	956.25	3,167.
Salaries & Wages	12,500.00	37,500.
Total Personnel Expenses	13,606.15	41,256.
Taxes & Licenses		2,370.
Travel & Entertainment		
Airfare	1,621.87	2,595.
Lodging		1,855.
Meals	105.27	1,333.
Miscellaneous Travel Expense		54.
Parking		134.

# 76 Franchise Group LLC

## Profit and Loss March 2024

MAR 2024	JAN - MAR, 2024 (YTD)
126.61	482.04
1,853.75	6,454.68
\$40,858.64	\$180,352.96
\$ -40,858.64	\$ -180,352.96
164.16	326.24
\$164.16	\$326.24
\$ -164.16	\$ -326.24
\$ -41,022.80	\$ -180,679.20
	126.61 <b>1,853.75</b> <b>\$40,858.64</b> <b>\$-40,858.64</b> 164.16 <b>\$164.16</b> <b>\$164.16</b> <b>\$164.16</b>

Note

No assurance is provided

## EXHIBIT D

### STATE SPECIFIC INFORMATION

## STATE LAW ADDENDUM – CONNECTICUT

The following provisions shall apply to any franchises sold or offered for sale within the State of Connecticut, which amends the Franchise Disclosure Document ("FDD") and Franchise Agreement:

If the seller fails to deliver the products, equipment or supplies or fails to render the services necessary to begin substantial operation of the business within forty-five days of the delivery date stated in your contract, you may notify the seller in writing and demand that the contract be cancelled.

FRANCHISOR	FRANCHISEE
76 FRANCHISE GROUP LLC	[NAME]
Ву:	Ву:
Name:	Name:
Title:	Title:

#### EXHIBIT E

### STATE AND FEDERAL REGULATORY AUTHORITIES

## FEDERAL TRADE COMMISSION

Franchise Rule Coordinator Federal Trade Commission Division of Marketing Practices Pennsylvania Avenue at Sixth Street, N.W., Room 238 Washington, D.C. 20580 Telephone: (202) 326-2970

#### STATE FRANCHISE REGULATORS AND AGENTS FOR SERVICE OF PROCESS

CALIFORNIA: Jan Lynn Owen Commissioner Department of Financial Protection and Innovation 320 West 4th St., Ste. 750 Los Angeles, California 90013 Telephone: (213) 576-7500 or Toll Free Telephone: (866) 275-2677

CONNECTICUT: Eric Wilder, Director of Securities Connecticut Department of Banking Securities and Business Investment Division 260 Constitution Plaza Hartford, CT 06103-1800 Telephone: (860) 240-8233

HAWAII: Tung Chan Commissioner of Securities of the State of Hawaii Department of Commerce and Consumer Affairs Business Registration Division 335 Merchant Street, Room 203 Honolulu, HI 96813 Telephone: (808) 586-2722

ILLINOIS (Regulatory Authority and Agent for Service of Process): Illinois Attorney General 500 South Second Street Springfield, Illinois 62706 Telephone: (217) 782-4465 INDIANA: Chris Naylor, Securities Commissioner Franchise Section Indiana Securities Division Secretary of State Room E-111 302 West Washington Street Indianapolis, IN 46204 Telephone: (317) 232-6681

IOWA: Jim Mumford, Securities Administrator Director of Regulated Industries Unit Iowa Securities Bureau 330 Maple Street Des Moines, IA 50319-0066 Telephone: (515) 281-5705

MARYLAND (Registered Agent): Melanie SenterLubin, Securities Commissioner Maryland Securities Commissioner Securities Division 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020 Telephone: (410) 576-6360

MARYLAND (Regulatory Authority): Office of the Attorney General Securities Division 200 St. Paul Place Baltimore, MD 21202-2020 Telephone: (410) 576-6360 MICHIGAN (Regulatory Authority): Consumer Protection Division Antitrust and Franchise Unit Michigan Department of Attorney General 525 W. Ottawa Street Lansing, MI 48909 Telephone: (517) 373-1152

MICHIGAN (Registered Agent): Linda Cena, Securities Director Office of Financial & Insurance Regulation 525 West Allegan 1st Floor Constitution Hall Lansing, MI 48909 Telephone: (517) 241-6345

## MINNESOTA:

Commissioner of Commerce Minnesota Department of Commerce Market Assurance Division 85 7th Place East, Suite 500 St. Paul, MN 55101-2198 Telephone: (651) 296-6328

#### NEW YORK:

Principal Attorney New York State Department of Law 120 Broadway, 23rd Floor New York, New York 10271-0332 Telephone: (212) 416-8200

NORTH DAKOTA:

North Dakota Securities Department Fifth Floor State Capitol Dept. 414 600 East Boulevard Bismarck, ND 58505-0510 Telephone: (701) 328-2910

OKLAHOMA: Oklahoma Securities Dept. First National Center 120 N. Robinson Suite 860 Oklahoma City, OK 73102 Telephone: (405) 280-7700

RHODE ISLAND: Division of Securities 233 Richmond Street, Suite 232 Providence, RI 02903 Telephone: (401) 222-3048

SOUTH DAKOTA: Department of Labor and Regulation Division of Securities 124 S. Euclid, Suite 104 Pierre SD 57501 Telephone: (605) 773-4823

TEXAS: Hope Andrade Secretary of State P.O. Box 12697 Austin, TX 78711-2697 Telephone: (512) 463-5701

#### UTAH:

Division of Consumer Protection Utah Department of Commerce 160 East 300 South SM Box 146704 Salt Lake City, UT 84114-6704 Telephone: (801) 530-6601

VIRGINIA (Registered Agent): Clerk of the State Corporation Commission 1300 East Main Street, 1st Floor Richmond, Virginia 23219 Telephone: (804) 371-9733

VIRGINIA (Regulatory Authority) State Corporation Commission, Division of Securities and Retail Franchising 1300 East Main Street, 9th Floor Richmond, Virginia 23219 Telephone: (804) 371-9051

WASHINGTON: Department of Financial Institutions 150 Israel Rd. SW Tumwater, WA 98501 Telephone: (360) 902-8760

WISCONSIN: Franchise Office Wisconsin Securities Commission P.O. Box 1768 Madison, WI 53701 Telephone: (608) 266-3364

## EXHIBIT F

**OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS** 



INTRODUCTION TO THIS MANUAL	4
HOW TO USE THIS MANUAL	5
CONFIDENTIALITY OF THE OPERATIONS MANUAL	6
KEEPING THE OPERATIONS MANUAL CURRENT	7
SECTION 1: INTRODUCTION	8
1.1 Welcome Letter	8
1.2 THE HISTORY	
1.3 Our Culture, Mission, Vision, and Core Values	
1.3.1 Culture	
1.3.2 Mission	
1.3.3 Vision	
1.3.4 Core Values	
1.4 Franchisee/Franchisor Responsibilities	
1.4.1 Relationship and Roles	
1.4.2 Training and Support	
1.4.3 Franchisor Who's Who	
1.4.4 Submitting Suggestions	
1.5 THE OPENING CHECKLIST	
SECTION 2: ESTABLISHING THE BUSINESS	
2.1 BUSINESS OVERVIEW	
2.1.1 Your Business is a Startup	
2.1.2 Business Structure	
2.1.3 Overview of Entity Choices	
2.1.4 Naming Your Entity	
2.1.5 Banking	
2.2 SITE SELECTION PROCESS	15
2.2.1 The Process	
2.3 LICENSES, PERMITS, AND TAXES	
2.3.1 Introduction	
2.3.2 Business License and Permits	
2.3.3 Tax Registration and Payments	
2.3.4 Government Information Websites	
2.3.5 Recommended Professional Memberships	
2.4 TRAINING	
2.4.1 Initial Training	
2.5 UNIFORMS – GROOMING AND APPEARANCE	20
2.6 Insurance Coverage	
2.6.1 General Insurance Requirements	
2.6.2 Minimum Coverage Amounts	
SECTION 3: PERSONNEL	23
3.1 INTRODUCTION	
3.2 Employment Law Basics	
3.2.1 Employee Rights/Employer Responsibilities	24
3.2.2 Federal Regulations on Employment Relationships	
3.2.3 State Employment Laws	
3.2.4 OSHA	
3.3 JOB RESPONSIBILITIES AND EMPLOYEE PROFILES	
3.3.1 Job Descriptions	



3.4 RECRUITING EMPLOYEES	29
3.4.1 Sources of Employee Candidates	
3.4.2 Job Advertisements	
3.5 JOB APPLICATIONS AND HIRING LAWS	
3.5.1 Application Form	
3.5.2 Confidentiality of Applications	
3.5.3 Hiring Laws	
3.6 Interviewing Job Applicants	
3.6.1 Preparing for Interviews	
3.6.2 Conducting Successful Interviews	
3.6.3 Questions to Avoid	
3.7 Employment Records	
3.8 New Employee Paperwork	
3.8.1 Required Paperwork	
3.9 New Employee Orientation	
3.10 Personnel Policies	
3.10.1 Communicating Work Rules	
3.11 Performance Evaluations	
3.11.1 Conducting Performance Evaluations	
SECTION 4: OPERATING PROCEDURES	
SECTION 4: OPERATING PROCEDURES	
4.1 INTRODUCTION	
4.2 Types of Services	
4.3 THE IMPORTANCE OF CUSTOMER SATISFACTION	41
4.3.1 Handling Client Complaints and Issues	
4.3.2 Corporate Policy on Customer Complaints	
4.4 Hours of Operations	
4.5 Daily Procedures	45
4.5.1 Opening Procedures	45
4.5.2 Closing Procedures	
4.6 CLEANING AND MAINTENANCE GUIDELINES	
4.7 Office Responsibilities	
4.7.1 Accounting	
4.7.2 Banking Procedures	51
4.7.3 Payroll	51
4.7.4 Scheduling	
4.8 SAFETY AND SECURITY PROCEDURES	53
4.8.1 Fire	53
4.8.2 Bloodborne Pathogen Safety	
4.8.3 Preventing and Handling Accidents	
4.8.4 OSHA – Safety Data Sheets	
4.9 POS System	55
4.10 Fees and Reporting Requirements	
4.10.1 Royalty Fee	
4.10.2 Brand Fund	
4.10.3 Reporting & Financial Statements	56
SECTION 5: MARKETING	57
5.1 Promoting Your Business	57
5.1.1 Your General Obligations	
5.1.2 Marketing Standards	
5.1.3 Web Site/Web Design	
5.2 LOGO SPECIFICATIONS AND BRAND STANDARDS	



5.2.1 Logo Design	
5.2.2 Guidelines for Using Logo's, Slogans, and Marks	
5.2.3 Email Addresses	
5.3 Ordering Marketing and Advertising Materials	
5.4 Obtaining Marketing Approval	
5.5 LOCAL MARKETING	
5.5.1 Introduction	
5.5.2 Networking	
5.5.3 Internet/SEO/SEM	
5.5.4 Print & Direct Mail	
5.5.5 Social Media	
5.6 Opening Marketing Strategy	
EXHIBITS SECTION	64
Exhibit 1.4.3 – Franchisor Who's Who	
EXHIBIT 1.5 – OPENING CHECKLIST	
EXHIBIT 3.9 – ORIENTATION CHECKLIST	
Exhibit 5.6 – Grand Opening Marketing Plan	

### EXHIBIT G

### **GENERAL RELEASE**

### 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC

WHEREAS, \_\_\_\_\_\_, ("Franchisee") wishes to terminate its agreement with 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC ("Franchisor") and cease and desist operation of all business under that agreement, and as a condition of releasing Franchisee of its obligations under its franchise agreement with Franchisor, the parties agree as follows:

<u>Release – General Provisions</u>. The Franchisee and Franchisor, jointly and severally, hereby release and forever discharge each other of and from any and all causes of action, in law or in equity, suits, debts, liens, defaults under contracts, leases, agreements or promises, liabilities, claims, demands, damages, losses, costs or expenses, of any nature whatsoever, howsoever arising, <u>known or unknown</u>, fixed or contingent, past or present, that they have or may hereafter have against each other by reasons of any matter, cause or thing whatsoever from the beginning of time to the date hereof (the "Claims"), <u>it being the</u> <u>mutual intention of the parties that this release be unqualifiedly general in scope and effect and that any</u> <u>Claims against any of the are hereby forever canceled and forgiven</u>.

THE FRANCHISEE AND FRANCHISOR ACKNOWLEDGE THAT THEY ARE FAMILIAR WITH THE PROVISIONS OF CALIFORNIA CIVIL CODE SECTION 1542, WHICH PROVIDES AS FOLLOWS:

A GENERAL RELEASE DOES NOT EXTEND TO CLAIMS WHICH THE CREDITOR DOES NOT KNOW OR SUSPECT TO EXIST IN HIS FAVOR AT THE TIME OF EXECUTING THE RELEASE, WHICH IF KNOWN BY HIM MUST HAVE MATERIALLY AFFECTED HIS SETTLEMENT WITH THE DEBTOR.

THE FRANCHISEE AND FRANCHISOR, BEING AWARE OF THIS CODE SECTION, HEREBY EXPRESSLY WAIVE ALL OF THEIR RIGHTS THEREUNDER AS WELL AS UNDER ANY OTHER STATUTES OR COMMON LAW PRINCIPLES OF SIMILAR EFFECT OF ANY APPLICABLE JURISDICTION, INCLUDING, WITHOUT LIMITATION, PENNSYLVANIA AND/OR JURISDICTIONS OF FRANCHISEE(S)' RESIDENCE AND LOCATION OF FRANCHISED UNITS.

The Franchisee and Franchisor expressly assume the risk of any mistake of fact or fact of which they may be unaware or that the true facts may be other than any facts now known or believed to exist by Franchisee and Franchisor, and it is the Franchisee and Franchisor's intention to forever settle, adjust and compromise any and all present and/or future disputes with respect to all matters from the beginning of time to the date of this document finally and forever and without regard to who may or may not have been correct in their understanding of the facts, law or otherwise. All releases given by the Franchisee and Franchisor are intended to constitute a full, complete, unconditional and immediate substitution for any and all rights, claims, demands and causes of action whatsoever which exist, or might have existed, on the date of this document. The Franchisee and Franchisor represent and warrant that they have made such independent investigation of the facts, law and otherwise pertaining to all matters discussed, referred to or released in or by this document as they in their independent judgment, believe necessary or appropriate. The Franchisee and Franchiser have not relied on any statement, promise, or representation, whether of fact, law or otherwise, by the other party or anyone else, not expressly set forth herein, in executing this document and/or the related releases.

<u>No Assignment or Transfer of Interest</u>. Franchisee and Franchisor represent and warrant that there have been, and there will be, no assignment or other transfer of any interest in any Claims that the Franchisee and Franchisor may have against any the other, all Claims having been fully and finally extinguished. The Franchisee and Franchisor agree to forever indemnify and hold each other harmless from any liability, claims, demands, damages, losses, costs, expenses or attorneys' fees incurred by either party as a result of any person asserting any interest in any of the Claims and/or any voluntary, involuntary or other assignment or transfer thereof. It is the intention of the parties that this indemnity does not require payment by either party as a condition precedent to recovery against the other party under this indemnity.

<u>Attorneys' Fees</u>. If the Franchisee and Franchisor, or anyone acting for, or on behalf of, the Franchisee and Franchisor or claiming to have received, by assignment or otherwise, any interest in any of the Claims, commences, joins in, or in any manner seeks relief through any suit (or otherwise) arising out of, based upon or relating to any of the Claims released hereunder, or in any manner asserts against either of the parties any of the Claims released hereunder, each party agrees to pay its own attorneys' fees and other costs incurred in defending or otherwise responding to said suit or assertion.

<u>Date of Releases, Joint and Several Liability</u>. The releases granted hereunder shall be deemed effective as of the date hereof. The liabilities and obligations of the Franchisee and Franchisor shall be joint and several.

<u>Severability</u>. In event that any provision or portion of this Agreement shall be determined to be invalid or unenforceable for any reason, in whole or in part, the remaining provisions of this Agreement shall be unaffected thereby and shall remain in full force and effect to the fullest extent permitted by law.

<u>Governing Law/Jurisdiction</u>. This Agreement shall be governed by and construed and interpreted in accordance with the laws of Pennsylvania without reference to principles of conflict of laws.

\_\_\_\_\_[FRANCHISEE]

76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC

Ву: \_\_\_\_\_

By: \_\_\_\_\_

## EXHIBIT H

## ACH/EFT TRANSFER AGREEMENT

## AUTHORIZATION TO HONOR CHECKS AND DEBITS BY AND PAYABLE TO THE FOLLOWING PAYEE(S):

1. (CHECK EACH APPLICABLE BOX)

76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LL OTHER OTHER	.C	BANK NAME	ACCOUNT#	ABA#
2. Bank Account in Name of:		THE ABOVE ACCO		
ATTACH ONE VC		THE ABOVE ACCO		E I
3. Location:			Franchised Business #	
4. For Information Call:				
Address:			_	
Phone #:			_	
Fax #:				

TO THE BANK DESIGNATED:

You are hereby requested and authorized to honor and to charge to the foregoing account, checks and electronic debits (collectively, "debits") drawn on such account which are payable to any of the above named Payees. It is agreed that rights with respect to each such debit shall be the same as if it bore a signature authorized for such account. It is further agreed that if any such debit is not honored, whether with or

without cause, you shall be under no liability whatsoever. This authorization shall continue in force until revocation in writing is received by you.

DATE: \_\_\_\_/\_\_\_/

Name of Franchisee/Payor: \_\_\_\_\_

\_\_\_\_\_

Ву: \_\_\_\_\_

SIGNATURE AND TITLE OF AUTHORIZED REPRESENTATIVE

## **INDEMNIFICATION AGREEMENT**

To the above named Payee and the Bank Designated:

The Payor agrees with respect to any action taken pursuant above authorization:

1. To indemnify the Bank and hold it harmless from any loss it may suffer resulting from or in connection with any debit, including, without limitation, execution and issuance of any check, draft or order, whether or not genuine, purporting to be authorized or executed by the Payee and received by the Bank in the regular course of business for the purpose of payment, including any costs or expenses reasonably in collection therewith.

2. To indemnify Payee and the Bank for any loss arising in the event that any such debit shall be dishonored, whether with or without cause and whether intentionally or inadvertently.

3. To defend at our own cost and expense any action which might be brought by any depositor or any other persons because of any actions taken by the Bank of Payee pursuant to the foregoing request and authorization, or in any manner arising by reason of the Bank's or Payee's participation therein.

## BE SURE THAT ALL INFORMATION ASKED FOR IS PROVIDED

## EXHIBIT I

## AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER

THIS AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER ("Agreement") is made among 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC ("Franchisor"), [SELLER NAME (S) OR ENTITY NAME] ("Seller"), and [BUYER NAME(S) OR ENTITY NAME] ("Buyer"), and, if any, the undersigned Guarantors, effective as of the Effective Date.

## RECITALS

- Seller is the franchisee pursuant to that certain franchise agreement between Franchisor and Seller, as franchisee, dated [date of seller franchise agreement] (the "Seller Franchise Agreement"), governing the operation of the \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ business located at [address], Franchised Business #\_\_\_\_\_ ("Franchised Location");
- Buyer is the franchisee under that certain franchise agreement between Franchisor and Buyer, as franchisee, dated [date of buyer franchise agreement], Franchised Business #\_\_\_\_\_ (as amended, the "Buyer Franchise Agreement");
- 3. Seller has notified Franchisor that it and Buyer have entered into an Asset Purchase Agreement, dated **[date of Asset Purchase Agreement]** (the "Purchase Agreement"), pursuant to which Seller has agreed to sell and Buyer has agreed to purchase all of the rights, obligations and assets relating to the Franchised Location (the "Interests") and, further, that Buyer has agreed to assume the lease obligations with regard to the Franchised Location (collectively, the "Transfer"); and
- 4. Seller and the guarantors of the obligations of Seller (the "Seller Guarantors") have requested that Franchisor consent to the Transfer and release Seller and the Seller Guarantors from all obligations under the Franchise Agreement and guaranty, respectively; and
- 5. The parties desire to set forth the terms and conditions under which Franchisor will consent to the Transfer and release.

## AGREEMENT

**FOR AND IN CONSIDERATION** of the foregoing Recitals, which are incorporated herein, the mutual covenants expressed herein and other valuable consideration, receipt and sufficiency of which are acknowledged, the parties agree as follows:

1. <u>Effective Date</u>. The Effective Date will be the date on which Franchisor signs this Agreement acknowledging its consent to the proposed Transfer.

2. **Proposed Transfer.** Buyer is purchasing the Interests from Seller in accordance with the terms and conditions of the "Purchase Agreement," a copy of which has been provided to Franchisor by Seller and Buyer. Seller and Buyer represent and warrant that the form of Purchase Agreement provided to Franchisor is the final version of the agreement and is the version which has been or will be executed by them to effectuate the Transfer.

3. <u>Conditional Consent; Release of Guaranty</u>. The Seller Franchise Agreement provides that the Transfer cannot take place without the consent of Franchisor. Franchisor will consent to the Transfer, as provided in the Seller Franchise Agreement, and will release (a) Seller from any obligations arising under the Seller Franchise Agreement and (b) Seller Guarantors under any guaranty agreement (in each case except as described below) from and after the Effective Date; provided, however, such consent and release are expressly contingent upon compliance with the following terms and conditions on or before the date of the closing of the Transfer ("Closing"):

- A. <u>Franchise Agreement</u>. The Seller Franchise Agreement will terminate as of the Closing, and the operation of the Franchised Location will thereafter be governed by the Buyer Franchise Agreement;
- B. <u>Payment of Amounts Due</u>. Seller will pay all amounts due and owing to Franchisor through the date of Closing; including but not limited to past due royalty and advertising fees in the amount of \$\_\_\_\_\_;
- C. <u>Transfer Fee</u>. Seller shall pay a transfer fee of \$\_\_\_\_\_ as provided in the Seller Franchise Agreement;
- **D.** <u>Financial Statements</u>. Seller will provide Franchisor with all required monthly financial statements for the Franchised Location through the date of Closing;
- **E.** <u>**Training.**</u> Buyer or Buyer's designated representative(s) shall have satisfactorily completed the initial training program as described in the Buyer Franchise Agreement prior to the Closing;
- F. <u>Fee Deposit</u>. Upon execution of this Agreement, Seller agrees to deposit \$\_\_\_\_\_ with Franchisor ("Fee Deposit"). Within 30 days following Closing, Franchisor will refund the Fee Deposit to Seller, less any amounts which may be due pursuant to Section 3(b);
- G. <u>Right to Possession</u>. Buyer will provide satisfactory evidence to Franchisor that Buyer has the right to possession of the premises for the Franchised Location, if such premises is leased by the Seller, by way of lease assignment (with **all** required landlord consents) or otherwise or Buyer consents that it has the right to possess an alternative premises;
- H. <u>Site Selection Assistance</u>. Buyer acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor has satisfied any and all obligations under the Buyer Franchise Agreement with respect to site selection and development assistance;
- I. <u>Refurbishment</u>. Seller and Buyer shall ensure that the Franchised Location has sufficient inventory and equipment that meet Franchisor's then-current standards;
- J. <u>Assumption of Equipment Lease(s)</u>. If any equipment or other materials are currently leased by Seller from \_\_\_\_\_\_, Seller and Buyer shall enter into an assignment and assumption of lease agreement pursuant to which Buyer assumes the obligations of the lessee from and after the Closing;
- K. <u>Purchase Agreement</u>. The Purchase Agreement will not be amended and the terms of the transaction thereunder will not be changed except with the prior written consent of Franchisor;

L. <u>Buyer Loans</u>. Buyer shall provide Franchisor with copies of all loan documents or loan commitments evidencing all debt taken on by Buyer in connection with the purchase of the Franchised Location; and

4. <u>Waiver of Right of First Refusal</u>. Franchisor hereby waives any right of first refusal to purchase the Interests as it may have pursuant to the Seller Franchise Agreement.

5. **Release of Franchisor.** Seller, the Seller Guarantors and Buyer, and each of them, for themselves and their affiliates, employees, officers, directors, successors, assigns, and other representatives, hereby fully and forever unconditionally release and discharge Franchisor, and its affiliates, parents, subsidiaries, area directors and agents and their respective employees, shareholders, members, officers, directors, successors, assigns, guarantors and other representatives (the "Released Parties"), from any and all claims, demands, obligations, actions, liabilities and damages of every kind or nature whatsoever, in law or in equity, whether known or unknown to them, which they may have against the Released Parties as of the date of this Agreement, or which may thereafter be discovered, accrued, or sustained, in connection with, as a result of, or in any way arising from, any relations or transactions with the Released Parties, however characterized or described, including but not limited to, any claims arising from the Seller Franchise Agreement, the Buyer Franchise Agreement or the Purchase Agreement or the transactions described herein.

If the Franchised Location is located in California or if either Buyer or Seller is a resident of California, the following shall apply:

Section 1542 Acknowledgment. It is the intention of Seller and Buyer in executing this Agreement that this instrument be and is a general release which shall be effective as a bar to each and every claim, demand or cause of action released by Seller and/or Buyer. Each of Seller and Buyer recognizes that he, she or it may have some claim, demand or cause of action against the Release Parties of which he, she, or it is totally unaware and unsuspecting, which he, she or it is giving up by executing this Agreement. It is the intention of each of Seller and Buyer in executing this instrument that it will deprive him, her or it of such claim, demand or cause of action and prevent him, her or it from asserting it against the Released Parties. In furtherance of this intention, Seller and Buyer expressly waive any rights or benefits conferred by the provisions of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code, which provides as follows:

"A general release does not extend to claims which the creditor does not know or suspect to exist in his favor at the time of executing the release, which if known by him must have materially affected his settlement with the debtor."

Each of Seller and Buyer acknowledges and represents that he, she, or it has consulted with legal counsel before executing this Agreement and that he, she, or it understands its meaning, including the effect of Section 1542 of the California Civil Code, and expressly consents that this Agreement shall be given full force and effect according to each and all of its express terms and provisions, including, without limitation, those relating to the release of unknown and unsuspected claims, demands and causes of action.

6. <u>Termination of Seller Franchise Agreement and Guaranties</u>. Franchisor and Seller acknowledge and agree that, as of the date of Closing, upon the Transfer and upon compliance with the conditions set forth in Section 3 above, the Seller Franchise Agreement and the guaranties (if any) will automatically terminate and neither Seller nor Seller Guarantors shall have any further rights or obligations thereunder except that neither Seller nor any Seller Guarantor shall be released from:

1. any obligations to pay money to Franchisor owed under either the Seller Franchise Agreement or the guaranty prior to Closing; or

2. the provisions of the Seller Franchise Agreement that, either expressly or by their nature, survive termination of the Seller Franchise Agreement (including without limitation the post-termination restrictive covenants, audit rights, dispute resolution and notice, and confidentiality provisions of the Seller Franchise Agreement).

a) <u>Acknowledgment</u>. Buyer and Seller acknowledge that although Franchisor or its affiliates, employees, officers, directors, successors, assigns, and other representatives may have been involved in Buyer's purchase of the Interests from Seller, Buyer and Seller have assumed sole and full responsibility for making the final decision to purchase and sell the Interests and each has consulted, or has had the opportunity to consult but, of its own accord, elected not to consult, with its own legal and financial advisors. Buyer further understands that as part of analyzing the purchase of the Interests from Seller, it is Buyer's responsibility to meet with or otherwise gather necessary information from the appropriate parties which may or may not affect Buyer's purchase of the Interests from Seller.

b) <u>Additional Documents</u>. Buyer and Seller agree to execute such additional documents as may be necessary to complete the Transfer as contemplated by the Purchase Agreement, the Seller Franchise Agreement and the Buyer Franchise Agreement.

c) <u>Miscellaneous Provisions</u>. This Agreement will be construed and enforced in accordance with, and governed by, the laws of the state of Pennsylvania. This Agreement may not be modified or amended or any term hereof waived or discharged except in writing signed by the party against whom such amendment, modification, waiver or discharge is sought to be enforced. The headings of this Agreement are for convenience and reference only and will not limit or otherwise affect the meaning hereof. This Agreement may be executed in any number of counterparts and sent via facsimile, each of which will be deemed an original but all of which taken together will constitute one and the same instrument. All capitalized terms used, but not defined, herein shall have the meanings ascribed to them in the applicable franchise agreement.

d) <u>Non-Disparagement</u>. In consideration of the accommodations provided to Seller, the Seller Guarantors and Buyer and concessions made by Franchisor and its affiliates under this Agreement, Seller, the Seller Guarantors and Buyer agree not to, and to use their best efforts to cause their current and former shareholders, officers, directors principals, agents, partners, employees, representatives, attorneys, spouses, and successors and assigns not to, disparage or otherwise speak or write negatively, directly or indirectly, of Franchisor or the Released Parties or their respective current and former agents, principals, officers, directors, shareholders, members, employees, franchisees, representatives, area directors, attorneys, parents, predecessors, affiliates, subsidiaries divisions, and successors and assigns, the 76 FENCE brand, the 76 FENCE system, or any other service-marked or trademarked concept of Franchisor, or which would subject the 76 FENCE brand to ridicule, scandal, reproach, scorn, or indignity or which would negatively impact the goodwill of Franchisor or its brand.

THUS signed by the parties shown below and made effective as of the Effective Date.

By: Name: Title (if applicable):	Name: Title (if	
By: Name: Title (if applicable):	Name: Title (if	
SELLER GUARANTORS:		
Print Name:	Print Name:	
Print Name:	Print Name:	
BUYER(S): If Buyer is a legal entit	y, name of entity:	
By: Name: Title (if applicable): By:	Title (if applicable): By:	
Name: Title (if applicable):	Name: Title (if applicable):	
ACCEPTED:		
76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC		

SELLER(S): If Seller is a legal entity, name of entity:

By:\_\_\_\_\_ Title:\_\_\_\_\_ Date\*: \_\_\_\_\_

\*This date is the Effective Date

## EXHIBIT J

## FIRST ADDENDUM TO RENEWAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT (to be signed by a renewing franchisee concurrently with the Franchise Agreement)

## **BETWEEN 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC**

AND

**THIS FIRST ADDENDUM** ("Addendum") to the Franchise Agreement dated as of the Effective Date ("Agreement") between 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC ("Franchisor") and \_\_\_\_\_\_

("Franchisee") is made as of the same date to amend and supplement certain terms and conditions of the Agreement. In the event of any conflict between the terms of the Agreement and the terms of this Addendum, the terms of this Addendum shall control. All capitalized terms not otherwise defined in this Addendum shall have their respective meanings set forth in the Agreement.

**1.** <u>Franchised Location</u>. Franchisor has previously approved the Franchised Location as required pursuant to the Franchise Agreement. The Franchised Location is: \_\_\_\_\_\_.

2. <u>Lease Approval</u>. If applicable, Franchisor has previously approved the lease for the Franchised Location as required pursuant to the Franchise Agreement and therefore waives the requirement for lease review and approval (and the associated lease review fee); provided, however, that if Franchisee enters into a new lease for the Franchised Location during the term of the Agreement, all lease review and approval requirements shall remain applicable.

**3.** <u>Commencement of Operations</u>. Franchisor and Franchisee acknowledge that the Franchised Location has commenced operations as required pursuant to the Franchise Agreement.

**4.** <u>Franchisor's Development Assistance</u>. Franchisee acknowledges and agrees that Franchisor has complied with its obligations under the Agreement (or Franchisee waives, as the case may be, Franchisor's obligation) to (1) assist Franchisee in choosing the Franchised Location and determining fulfillment of the requisite criteria for the Franchised Location, such determination based on information provided by Franchisee (including those obligations set forth in the Franchise Agreement; and (2) to provide opening support services listed in the Franchise Agreement .

**5.** <u>**Grand Opening**</u>. The Section of the Franchise Agreement pertaining to a Grand Opening is deleted.

**6.** <u>**Remodeling.**</u> Franchisee will complete the remodeling and renovations of the Franchised Business, at Franchisee's expense, listed on Exhibit A to this addendum no later than 60 days following the Effective Date of the Agreement or at such different time as set forth in Exhibit A.

7. <u>Release</u>. Franchisee, for itself, and its respective heirs, successors, assigns, agents and representatives, hereby fully and forever unconditionally releases and discharges the Franchisor, and its predecessors, affiliates, successors, assigns, agents, representatives, employees, owners, officers, and directors (collectively referred to as "Franchisor Affiliates") from any and all claims, demands, obligations, actions, liabilities, defenses or damages of every kind and nature

whatsoever, in law or in equity, whether known or unknown, which may hereafter be discovered, in connection with, as a result of, or in any way arising from, any relationship or transaction with the Franchisor or the Franchisor Affiliates, however characterized or described, from the beginning of time until the date of this Addendum.

8. <u>Non-Disparagement</u>. Franchisee agrees not to, and to use its best efforts to cause its current and former shareholders, officers, directors, principals, agents, partners, employees, representatives, attorneys, spouses, and successors and assigns not to, disparage or otherwise speak or write negatively, directly or indirectly, of Franchisor or the Franchisor Affiliates or their respective current and former agents, principals, officers, directors, shareholders, members, employees, franchisees, representatives, area directors, attorneys, parents, predecessors, affiliates, subsidiaries divisions, and successors and assigns, the 76 FENCE brand, the 76 FENCE system, or any other service-marked or trademarked concept of Franchisor, or which would subject the 76 FENCE brand to ridicule, scandal, reproach, scorn, or indignity or which would negatively impact the goodwill of Franchisor or its brand.

[Signatures on following page]

**IN WITNESS WHEREOF,** the parties hereto have caused this Addendum to be executed on the date first set forth above.

	[franchisor]	
By:		
Title: Date*:		
Dale".	(*This is the Effective Date)	
FRANCHISE	E:	
INDIVIDUAL	.(S)	CORPORATION, LIMITED LIABILITY COMPANY OR PARTNERSHIP
		Print Legal Name of Entity
		By:
Signature		Signature
Print Name:		Print Name:
Date:		Title: Date:
Signature		
Print Name: Date:		
Dale.		
<u> </u>		
Signature Print Name:		
Date:		
Signature		
Print Name:		
Date:		

Exhibit A to First Addendum to Renewal Franchise Agreement

Remodeling

## STATE EFFECTIVE DATES

The following states have franchise laws that require that the Franchise Disclosure Document be registered or filed with the state, or be exempt from registration: California, Hawaii, Illinois, Indiana, Maryland, Michigan, Minnesota, New York, North Dakota, Rhode Island, South Dakota, Virginia, Washington, and Wisconsin.

This document is effective and may be used in the following states, where the document is filed, registered or exempt from registration, as of the Effective Date stated below:

State	Effective Date
California	Not Registered
Hawaii	Not Registered
Illinois	Not Registered
Indiana	Pending
Maryland	Not Registered
Michigan	January 8, 2024
Minnesota	Not Registered
New York	Not Registered
North Dakota	Not Registered
Rhode Island	Pending
South Dakota	Not Registered
Virginia	Not Registered
Washington	Not Registered
Wisconsin	Pending

Other states may require registration, filing, or exemption of a franchise under other laws, such as those that regulate the offer and sale of business opportunities or seller-assisted marketing plans.

## EXHIBIT K <u>RECEIPT</u>

This disclosure document summarized certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment to us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale or grant or, if you live in New York, or Rhode Island, at the first personal face-to-face meeting, or sooner if required by applicable state law.

If 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC does not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and to the appropriate state agency listed on Exhibit E. See Exhibit E for our registered agent authorized to receive service of process.

The name, principal business address and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, 19406, 610-768-0114. Please indicate which authorized individual provided you with this Franchise Disclosure Document:

- Ed Samane, President and CEO, 76 Franchise Group, LLC, 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406 and 610-768-0114;
- Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_
- Name: \_\_\_\_\_\_

Issuance Date: January 1, 2024, as amended May 1, 2024.

I have received a disclosure document dated January 1, 2024 as amended May 1, 2024 that included the following Exhibits:

- Exhibit A FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit B FRANCHISE DIRECTORY/LISTING OF CURRENT FRANCHISEES and CERTAIN PAST FRANCHISEES
- Exhibit C FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
- Exhibit D STATE SPECIFIC INFORMATION
- Exhibit E STATE AND FEDERAL REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
- Exhibit F OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS
- Exhibit G GENERAL RELEASE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit H ACH/EFT TRANSFER AGREEMENT
- Exhibit I AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER
- Exhibit J FIRST ADDENDUM TO RENEWAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
- Exhibit K RECEIPT

Date

Name of Prospective Franchisee

Signature of Prospective Franchisee

You may return one copy of this receipt either by signing, dating and mailing it to 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406.

## **RECEIPT**

This disclosure document summarized certain provisions of the franchise agreement and other information in plain language. Read this disclosure document and all agreements carefully.

If 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC offers you a franchise, it must provide this disclosure document to you 14 days before you sign a binding agreement or make a payment to us or an affiliate in connection with the proposed franchise sale or grant or, if you live in New York, or Rhode Island, at the first personal face-to-face meeting, or sooner if required by applicable state law.

If 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC does not deliver this disclosure document on time or if it contains a false or misleading statement, or a material omission, a violation of federal and state law may have occurred and should be reported to the Federal Trade Commission, Washington, D.C. 20580 and to the appropriate state agency listed on Exhibit E. See Exhibit E for our registered agent authorized to receive service of process.

The name, principal business address and telephone number of each franchise seller offering the franchise is 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania, 19406, 610-768-0114. Please indicate which authorized individual provided you with this Franchise Disclosure Document:

- Ed Samane, President and CEO, 76 Franchise Group, LLC, 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, PA 19406 and 610-768-0114;
- □ Name: \_\_\_\_\_
- Name: \_\_\_\_\_

Issuance Date: January 1, 2024, as amended May 1, 2024.

I have received a disclosure document dated January 1, 2024, as amended May 1, 2024 that included the following Exhibits:

Exhibit A	FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
Exhibit B	FRANCHISE DIRECTORY/LISTING OF CURRENT FRANCHISEES and CERTAIN PAST
	FRANCHISEES
Exhibit C	FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
Exhibit D	STATE SPECIFIC INFORMATION
Exhibit E	STATE AND FEDERAL REGULATORY AUTHORITIES
Exhibit F	OPERATIONS MANUAL TABLE OF CONTENTS
Exhibit G	GENERAL RELEASE AGREEMENT
Exhibit H	ACH/EFT TRANSFER AGREEMENT
Exhibit I	AGREEMENT AND CONDITIONAL CONSENT TO TRANSFER
Exhibit J	FIRST ADDENDUM TO RENEWAL FRANCHISE AGREEMENT
Exhibit K	RECEIPT

Date

Name of Prospective Franchisee

Signature of Prospective Franchisee

You may return one copy of this receipt either by signing, dating and mailing it to 76 FRANCHISE GROUP, LLC, 640 Freedom Business Center Drive, Suite 131, King of Prussia, Pennsylvania 19406.